UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Posttranslational regulation of caveolin by small- ubiquitin-like modifier (SUMO) proteins

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/9g6844qp

Author Fuhs, Stephen Rush

Publication Date 2010

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO

Posttranslational Regulation of Caveolin by Small-

Ubiquitin-like Modifier (SUMO) Proteins.

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements

for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in

Biomedical Sciences

by

Stephen Rush Fuhs

Committee in Charge:

Professor Paul A. Insel, Chair Professor Tracy Handel Professor Tony Hunter Professor Susan Taylor Professor JoAnn Trejo

2010

Copyright ©

Stephen Rush Fuhs, 2010

All Rights Reserved

The Dissertation of Stephen Rush Fuhs is approved and it is acceptable in quality and form for the publication on microfilm and electronically:

Chair

University of California, San Diego

2010

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SIGNATURE PAGE iii
TABLE OF CONTENTS iv
LIST OF FIGURES ix
LIST OF TABLES xii
ACKNOWLEDGEMNTS xiii
VITA xiv
ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION xv
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION 1
1.1 CAVEOLINS AND CAVEOLAE 1
1.2 POSTTRANSLATIONAL MODIFICATIONS OF CAVEOLINS
1.3 SUMOYLATION, SUMO AND THE UBIQUITIN-LIKE PROTEIN (UBL)
FAMILY
1.4 MECHANISM OF SUMOYLATION
1.5 SUMO E3 LIGASES – PIASY
1.6 THE CORE SUMO CONSENSUS MOTIF AND EXTENDED MOTIFS 17
1.7 SUMO INTERACTING MOTIFS (SIMs) – NON-COVALENT
INTERACTIONS
1.8 SUMO SPECIFIC PROTEASES (SENPs)
1.9 IN VITRO SUMOYLATION ASSAYS
1.10 BETA-2-ADRENERGIC RECEPTOR – AGONIST INDUCED
DESENSITIZATION AND DOWNREGULATION

2.1 SUMMARY 2.2 INTRODUCTION	
2.2 INTRODUCTION	
2.3 RESULTS	34
2.3.1 CAVEOLIN-1 AND CAVEOLIN-3, BUT NOT CAVEOLIN-2, H	IAVE
CONSERVED SUMO CONSENSUS SITES IN THEIR CYTOSOL-E2	KPOSED N-
TERMINI	
2.3.2 IN VITRO SUMOYLATION ASSAY USING RECOMBINANT O	CAV-3-V5 AS A
SUBSTRATE REVEALS THAT CAVEOIN-3 IS MODIFIED BY BOT	'H SUMO-1 ANE
SUMO-3 IN VITRO	
2.3.3 PRODUCTION OF SUMOYLATED CAVEOLIN-3 IN E. COLI	1
2.3.4 TWO-STEP PURIFICATION OF CAV-3-V5-SUMO-1 CONJU	GATES 39
2.3.5 IN VIVO SUMOYLATION ASSAY: COVALENT MODIFICATI	ON OF
CAVEOLIN-3 BY SUMO IS ENHANCED BY THE SUMO E3 LIGAS	SE PIASY 46
2.3.6 PIASY DOSE-DEPENDENTLY ENHANCES MODIFICATION	I OF
CAVEOLIN-3 BY SUMO-3	40
2.3.7 PIASY CO-IMMUNOPRECIPITATES WITH CAVEOLIN-3 IN	HEK 293
CELLS	47

2.3.9 IDENTIFICATION OF A SUMOYLATION-DEFICIENT MUTANT OF
CAVEOLIN-3: SYSTEMATIC MUTAGENESIS OF CAVEOLIN-3'S LYSINE
RESIDUES TO ARGININE ('K TO R' MUTANTS)
2.3.10 K38 IS THE PREFERRED SUMOYLATION SITE: SYSTEMATIC REVERSAL
OF LYS MUTATIONS IN CAV-3-V5-K7R FROM ARG BACK TO LYS ('R TO K'
<i>MUTANTS</i>)
2.3.11 WILD-TYPE CAV-3-V5 STABILIZES WHILE THE SUMOYLATION-
DEFICIENT K7R MUTANT DESTABILIZES B2ARS IN HEK 293 CELLS 57
2.3.12 CAV-3-V5-K7R DOES NOT DESTABILIZE FLAG-B1AR IN HEK 293
<i>CELLS</i>
2.3.13 THE BETA ADRENERGIC ANTAGONIST (-)-PROPRANOLOL PREVENTS
THE DESTABILIZATION OF B2AR BY CAV-3-V5-K7R
2.4 DISCUSSION
2.5 METHODS
2.5.1 MATERIALS AND CHEMICALS
2.5.2 ANTIBODIES
2.5.3 PLASMIDS
2.5.4 SITE-DIRECTED MUTAGENESIS
2.5.5 CELL CULTURE AND TRANSFECTION
2.5.6 IMMUNOPRECIPITATION AND IMMUNOBLOTTING
2.5.7 IN VITRO SUMOYLATION ASSAY
2.5.8 EXPRESSION AND PURIFICATION OF SUMOYLATED CAVEOLIN-3 IN
ESCHERICHIA COLI
S2.5 SUPPLEMENTARY METHODS

S2.5.1 PROTOCOL FOR EXPRESSION AND NATIVE PURIFICATION O	F
SUMOYLATED CAV-3-V5 IN E. COLI	79
S2.5.2 IMMUNOFLOURESCENCE	82
2.6 AKNOWLEGEMENTS	83
CHAPTER 3: DECONJUGATION OF SUMO FROM CAVEO	LIN BY
SUMO-SPECIFIC PROTEASES (SENPs)	91
3.1 SUMMARY	
3.2 INTRODUCTION	81
3.3 RESULTS	
3.3.1 SENP SCREENING IN AN IN VIVO SUMOYLATION ASSAY REVEA	LS THAT
SENP1 AND SENP2 DECONJUGATE SUMO-3 FROM CAVEOLIN-3	
3.3.2 SENP1 AND SENP2 DOSE-DEPENDENTLY DECONJUGATE SUM	0-3
FROM CAVEOLIN-3 WHEN PIASY IS CO-EXPRESSED	
3.3.3 PROTEASOME INHIBITION DID NOT SIGNIFICANTLY ALTER SE	ENP2 DE-
CONJUGATION OF SUMO-3 FROM CAV-3-V5	
3.4 DISCUSSION.	102
3.5 METHODS	104
3.5.1 MATERIALS	104
3.5.2 IN VIVO SUMOYLATION ASSAY	105
3.6 AKNOWLEGEMENTS	106
CHAPTER 4: CONCLUSIONS AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	108
4.1 CONCLUSIONS	108
4.2 FUTURE DIRECTIONS	108

4.2.1 EFFECT OF CAVEOLIN-3 K7R MUTANT ON AGONIST-INDUCED
DESENSITIZATION OF B2AR
4.2.2 IN VIVO STUDIES: CONSTRUCTION AND INJECTION OF AAV9
VIRUS ENCODING WT, K38R, R38K AND KR2 CAV-3-V5 MUTANTS IN
CAV-3 -/- MICE
4.2.3 SUBCELLULAR LOCALIZATION, CO-LOCALIZATION AND CAVEOLIN-
DEPENDENT CAVEOLAE FORMATION AND MORPHOLOGY: FLUORESCENT
AND ELECTRON MICROSCOPY 111
4.2.4 INVESTIGATION OF CAVEOLIN-1 AND CAVIN PROTEINS AS TARGETS OF
SUMOYLATION
4.2.5 INVESTIGATION OF DE-SUMOYLATION BY SENP1 AND SENP2 113
4.2.6 VALIDATION AND INVESTIGATION OF THE EFFECTS OF CAVEOLIN'S
TANDEM SIMS ON COVALENT AND NON-COVALENT INTERACTIONS WITH
SUMO 113
REFERENCES

LIST OF FIGURES

FIGURE 1.1 ALIGNMENT OF THE CAVEOLIN PROTEIN FAMILY 1
FIGURE 1.2 CAVEOLIN MEMBRANE TOPOLOGY
FIGURE 1.3 3D STRUCTURE AND AMINO ACID SEQUENCE ALIGNMENT OF
SUMO PROTEINS WITH UBIQUITIN AND THE UBIQUITIN-LIKE
PROTEIN (UBL) NEDD8 11
FIGURE 1.4 MECHANISM OF SUMOYLATION
FIGURE 1.5 ALIGNMENT OF CAVEOLIN-1 AND CAVEOLIN-3 WITH PIASY-
MEDIATED SUMO TARGETS 16
FIGURE 1.6 CAVEOLIN-3 HAS AN EVOLUTIONARILY CONSERVED SUMO
CONSENSUS MOTIF AND TANDEM SUMO INTERACTING MOTIFS
(SIMS) IN ITS N-TERMINUS 19
FIGURE 1.7 CAVEOLIN-1 AND -3 SHARE A SIMILAR NDSM WITH THE SUMO
ACTIVATING ENZYME (SAE1)
FIGURE 1.8 β -Arrestin-1(Arrb1) and β -Arrestin-2(Arrb2) contain
TANDEM SIMS THAT ALIGN WITH THE SIMS IN CAVEOLIN-1,
CAVEOLIN-3 AND RNF4 PROTEINS
FIGURE 2.1 IN VITRO SUMOYLATION OF CAVEOLIN-3
FIGURE 2.2 IN VIVO SUMOYLATION ASSAYS: SUMOYLATION OF
CAVEOLIN-3 IS ENHANCED BY INTERACTION WITH THE SUMO E3
LIGASE PIASY 48

FIGURE 2.3 MODIFICATION OF CAV-3-V5 BY SUMO-3 IS REDUCED BY MUTATION OF THE SUMO CONSENSUS SITE LYS-38 TO ARG (K38R), AND ABOLISHED BY MUTATING ALL OF CAVEOLIN-3'S LYS TO ARG FIGURE 2.4 REVERSAL OF EACH ARG MUTATION IN CAV-3-V5-K7R BACK TO LYS ONE AT A TIME REVEALS THAT K38 IS THE PREFERRED FIGURE 2.5 WILD-TYPE CAV-3-V5 STABILIZES WHILE THE SUMOYLATION-FIGURE 2.6 THE SUMOYLATION-DEFICIENT K7R MUTANT DOES NOT AFFECT THE STABILITY OF FLAG- β1AR AND DESTABILIZATION OF β2AR BY K7R IS BLOCKED BY A β-ADRENERGIC ANTAGONIST (-)-PROPRANOLOL 60 FIGURE 2.7 A "SUMO SWITCH" FOR REGULATION OF CSD PROTEIN-PROTEIN INTERACTIONS: PROPOSED INTERACTION OF BASIC RESIDUES IN THE α-HELICAL SCAFFOLDING DOMAIN WITH AN 'ACIDIC PATCH' SURROUNDING CAVEOLIN-3'S SUMOYLATION FIGURE S2.1 EVOLUTIONARY CONSERVATION OF LYSINE RESIDUES IN FIGURE S2.2 IN VIVO SUMOYLATION OF CAVEOLIN-3 IN ADULT RAT

FIGURE S2.3 IN VITRO SUMOYLATION OF CAVEOLIN-3: CONTROL	
EXPERIMENTS	0
FIGURE S2.4 IN VITRO SUMOYLATION OF CAV-3-V5 IN E. COLI:	
VALIDATION OF A TWO-STEP PURIFICATION PROTOCOL 44	4
FIGURE S2.5 TGF β STIMULATES PIASY PROTEIN EXPRESSION AND	
CAVEOLIN-3 SUMOYLATION IN HEK 293 CELLS	6
FIGURE S2.6 CAV-3-V5 AND THE SUMOYLATION SITE MUTANT K38R	
LOCALIZE SIMILARLY TO THE CYTOPLASM AND PLASMA	
MEMBRANE IN HEK 293 CELLS 87	7
FIGURE S2.7 ALIGNMENT OF SIMS IN CAVEOLIN-1 AND -3 WITH SIMS IN	
SUMO-BINDING PROTEINS	3
FIGURE 3.1 SUMO-SPECIFIC PROTEASE FAMILY: CATALYTIC AND	
REGULATORY DOMAINS	,
FIGURE 3.2 SENP SCREENING: SENP1 AND 2, BUT NOT SENP3, 5 OR 6,	
EFFICIENTLY DECONJUGATE SUMO-3 FROM CAV-3-V5	5
FIGURE 3.3 SENP1 AND SENP2 DOSE-DEPENDENTLY REMOVE SUMO-3	
FROM CAVEOLIN-3	9
FIGURE 3.4 PROTEASOME INHIBITION DID NOT SIGNIFICANTLY ALTER	
SENP2 DE-CONJUGATION OF SUMO-3 FROM CAV-3-V5 101	l
FIGURE S3.1 FLAG-SENP1 AND FLAG-SENP2 CO-IMMUNOPRECIPITATE	
WITH CAVEOLIN-3 WHEN CO-EXPRESSED IN HEK 293 CELLS 107	7

LIST OF TABLES

TABI	LE 1.1	POSTTRANSLATIONAL MODIFICATIONS OF CAVEOLINS	7
TABI	LE 2.1	CAV-3-V5 SINGLE 'K TO R' MUTANTS USED IN THIS STUDY	89
TABI	LE 2.2	CAV-3-V5 MULTIPLE 'K TO R' MUTANTS USED IN THIS	
	STUD	Y	89
TABI	LE 2.3	CAV-3-V5 'R TO K' MUTANTS USED IN THIS STUDY	90

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I would like to acknowledge Professor Paul A. Insel for his support and encouragement as the chair of my thesis committee, thesis advisor and mentor. Through the years, his guidance, experience and enthusiasm has proved to be invaluable.

I would also like to thank the other members of my thesis committee, Tracy,

Tony, Susan and JoAnn for their valuable expertise and guidance.

Chapter 2, in part, is currently being prepared for publication. The dissertation author is the primary author and Paul Insel is the principal investigator.

Chapter 3, in part, will be prepared for future publication pending further experiments to be performed in part by the dissertation author and by Anna Busija. The dissertation author will be the primary author, Anna Busija will be a secondary author and Paul Insel will be the principal investigator.

VITA

1994-1998	BS, Environmental, Population & Organismic Biology,
	University of Colorado at Boulder
1999-2000	Postbaccalaureate Studies, University of Puget Sound

2005-2010 PhD, Biomedical Sciences, University of California at San Diego

PUBLICATIONS

Schiffer HH, Reding EC, **Fuhs SR**, Lu Q, Piu F, Wong S, Littler PL, Weiner DM, Keefe W, Tan PK, Nash NR, Knapp AE, Olsson R, Brann MR. *Pharmacology and signaling properties of epidermal growth factor receptor isoforms studied by bioluminescence resonance energy transfer*. Mol Pharmacol. 2007 Feb;71(2): 508-18.

Burstein ES, Ott TR, Feddock M, Ma JN, **Fuhs S**, Wong S, Schiffer HH, Brann MR, Nash NR. *Characterization of the Mas-related gene family: structural and functional conservation of human and rhesus MrgX receptors*. Br J Pharmacol. 2006 Jan;147(1): 73-82.

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION:

Posttranslational Regulation of Caveolin by Small-Ubiquitin-like Modifier (SUMO) Proteins.

by

Stephen Rush Fuhs

Doctor of Philosophy in Biomedical Sciences University of California, San Diego, 2010 Professor Paul A. Insel, Chair

In this dissertation, I identify the covalent modification of caveolin-3 with smallubiquitin-like modifier (SUMO) proteins and its interactions with components of the sumoylation machinery. Caveolins are the principal protein components of caveolae membrane microdomains and function as scaffolds that compartmentalize and regulate multiple signaling proteins, their downstream effectors and associated proteins. Caveolin3 is a muscle-specific caveolin family member that is highly expressed in skeletal muscle and cardiac myocytes. Beta 1- and beta 2-adrenergic receptors (β ARs) use distinct pathways to regulate contraction in cardiac myocytes. Caveolar localization and interaction with caveolin-3 is required for signaling by the β_2 AR but not the β_1 AR. β_2 ARs and β_1 ARs also desensitize through distinct pathways in response to agonist stimulation. Evidence presented here suggests that sumoylation of caveolin-3 is involved in the regulation of agonist-induced desensitization of β_2 ARs.

Sumoylation is a highly dynamic and reversible posttranslational modification that regulates substrates involved in many aspects of cellular function. SUMO E1, E2 and E3 enzymes catalyze the formation of covalent, isopeptide bonds with lysine side chains on target substrates while SUMO-specific proteases (SENPs) remove SUMO proteins from substrates. Experiments in this thesis show that caveolin-3 is covalently modified by SUMO and poly-SUMO chains in multiple cell types. *In vitro* and *in vivo* sumoylation assays demonstrate that modification of caveolin-3 by poly-SUMO-3 chains is enhanced by co-expression of the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy in a dose-dependent manner. Coexpression of SENP1 or SENP2 dramatically reduced modification of caveolin-3 by SUMO-3.

Site-directed mutagenesis was used to identify the preferred site of sumoylation and create a sumoylation-deficient mutant to probe the biological function of SUMO modification. Co-expression of caveolin-3 or the sumoylation-deficient mutant with β ARs showed differential effects on the stability of β_2 AR, but not β_1 AR, expression levels in the presence of prolonged agonist stimulation. This effect on β_2 ARs was attenuated by the β AR antagonist (-)-propranolol.

xvi

Taken together, the data in this dissertation identify sumoylation as a novel mechanism for the regulation of caveolin and its interactions with its signaling partners, including effects on the agonist-induced desensitization of β_2ARs .

CHAPTER 1: Introduction

1.1 Caveolins and Caveolae

Caveolins are the principal protein components of caveolae, a type of membrane microdomain enriched in cholesterol, sphingolipids and numerous proteins. Caveolae are 50-100 nm, flask-shaped invaginations of the plasma membrane that are found in most cell types and are particularly abundant in adipocytes, endothelial and muscle cells. Caveolae ("little caves") were discovered over 50 years ago due to their striking morphology in electron micrographs and were first referred to as "plasmalemmal vesicles" before being named "caveolae intracellulares" (Palade 1953; Yamada 1955). Electron microscopy was the sole means to study caveolae until caveolin-1, the first

CAV3	MMAEEHTDI.EAOTVKDTHCKETDI			
CAVI				
CAVI	MSGGRIVDSEGHLIIVFIKEQGNIIKFNNKAMADELSEKQVIDANIKEIDL			
CAV2	MGLETEKADVQLFMDDDSYSHHSGLEYADPE			
	SUMO Consensus motif Caveolin Scaffolding Domain			
CAV3	VNRDPKNINEDI <mark>VKVD</mark> FEDVIAEPVGTYSF <mark>DGVWKVSYTTFTVSKYWCYR</mark> LLST			
CAV1	VNRDPKHLNDDVVKIDFEDVIAEPEGTHSFDGIWKASFTTFTVTKYWFYRLLSA			
CAV2	KFADS <u>DQDRDPHRLNSHL-KLG</u> FEDVIAEPVTTHSF <mark>DKVWICSHALFEISKYVMYK</mark> FLTV			
	Transmembrane Domain			
CAV3	LLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCISHIYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQ			
CAV1	LFGIPMALIWGIYFAILSFLHIWAVVPCIKSFLIEIQCISRVYSIYVHTVCDPLFEAVGK			
CAV2	FLAIPLAFIAGILFATLSCLHIWILMPFVKTCLMVLPSVQTIWKSVTDVIIAPLCTSVGR			
CAV3	VCSSIKVVLRKEV			
CAV1	IFSNVRINLQKEI			
CAV2	CFSSVSLQLSQD-			

Figure 1.1 Alignment of the Caveolin Protein Family

Caveolin-3 shares 65% sequence identity and is 85% similar to caveolin-1 and 40% similar to caveolin-2. Caveolin-1 and -3, but not caveolin-2 have a core SUMO consensus motif (Ψ -K-X-[D/E], Ψ =VIL) in their N-termini. This motif also conforms to the extended, "<u>n</u>egatively charged amino acid-<u>d</u>ependent <u>s</u>umoylation <u>m</u>otif" (NDSM, Chapter 1.6). The caveolin scaffolding domain (CSD; aa55-74) and transmembrane domain (aa75-104) however are highly conserved between all three family members.

protein marker of caveolae, was discovered forty years later (Rothberg et al., 1992).

With the discovery of caveolin-1, two related proteins were soon discovered through "microsequencing of adipocyte-derived caveolin-enriched membranes" and by protein sequence homology (Tang et al., 1996; Scherer et al., 1996). Thus, the caveolin family was shown to have three members: caveolin-1 and -2, co-expressed in most cell types, and caveolin-3, expressed primarily in cardiac, skeletal and smooth muscle cells (Song et al., 1996). Caveolin-1 has two isoforms: caveolin-1 α with residues 1-178 and caveolin-1β having only residues 32-178. Caveolin-3 shares 65% sequence identity and is 85% similar to caveolin-1 (primarily due to caveolin-1's extended N-terminus) and 40% similar to caveolin-2. Caveolins are 22-24 kDa integral membrane proteins that form a hairpin loop in the plasma membrane so that both the N- and C-termini face the cytoplasm (Figure 1.2). Formation of high molecular mass homo- and hetero-oligomeric complexes (composed of ~14-16 caveolin monomers) is thought to contribute to their ability to deform the plasma membrane into caveolae invaginations (Das et al., 1999, Song et al., 1997). Caveolins-1 and -3 homo-oligomerize and caveolins-1 and -2 and caveolins-1 and -3 hetero-oligomerize (Volonte et al., 2007). Cholesterol is necessary to stabilize caveolin oligomers and caveolae can be disrupted by cholesterol-depleting agents such as methyl-β-cyclodextrin or filipin. Caveolae are also enriched in sphingolipids (e.g. sphingomyelin, ceramide and gangliosides) that occur primarily in the exoplasmic leaflet of the plasma membrane bilayer (Stan, 2005).

Expression of caveolin-1 or caveolin-3 in cells lacking caveolae and caveolin protein expression induces caveolae formation (Fra et al., 1995). Expression of caveolin-2 alone does not lead to formation of caveolae because caveolin-2 does not exit the Golgi unless caveolin-1 is co-expressed. Thus, caveolins-1 and -3 are essential for formation of caveolae in their respective cell types; however, a recently recognized family of proteins called cavins (cavin-1, -2, -3 and -4) are also critical for the formation, regulation and morphology of caveolae (Hill et al., 2008; Bastiani et al., 2009; Chidlow et al., 2010).

Knockout mice have been created for each caveolin; such mice display a variety



Figure 1.2 Caveolin Membrane Topology

Caveolins form a hairpin loop in the plasma membrane such that both the N- and Ctermini face the cytoplasm. Caveolin-3 (P51638 [CAV3_RAT]; see also Figure S2.1 for evolutionary conservation of lysines) has seven lysine residues that are potential sumoylation sites. A putative SUMO consensus site at K38 in the N-terminus lies near the caveolin scaffolding domain. A hydrophobic transmembrane domain, cholesterol binding and palmitoylation at three cysteine residues in the C-terminus helps anchor caveolin-1 and -3 in the plasma membrane and stabilize caveolin oligomers. of phenotypes, thereby implicating caveolins in numerous cellular functions including; signal transduction, endocytosis, vesicular trafficking, and cholesterol homeostasis. Phenotypes of caveolin knockout mice include: cardiac and pulmonary disease, skeletal muscle myopathy, adipose tissue abnormalities (lipodystrophies), reduction of atherosclerosis, disruption of eNOS signaling, and altered angiogenesis and tumorigenesis (Patel et al., 2008). Despite the lack of understanding of the precise molecular and biological mechanisms that cause these phenotypes, such findings suggest that caveolins may be an important therapeutic target for a variety of diseases.

Mutations in the muscle-specific caveolin-3 gene (CAV3) cause a group of diseases known as "caveolinopathies" that include a sub-type of limb-girdle muscular dystrophy (LGMD-1C), rippling muscle disease, cardiomyopathy, hyperCKemia and lipodystrophy (Woodman et al., 2004). Caveolin-3 localizes to the muscle cell plasma membrane (sarcolemma) and associates with dystrophin (another muscular dystrophy-associated protein) and members of the dystrophin complex (Song et al., 1996). Interestingly, this dissertation identifies a specific SUMO E3 ligase (PIASy) as a regulator of caveolin-3 sumoylation that is regulated by an E3 ubiquitin ligase called TRIM32 (Albor et al., 2006). Mutations in TRIM32 cause another subtype of muscular dystrophy (LGMD-2H), thus implying that sumoylation of caveolin-3 may contribute to the pathophysiology of muscular dystrophy.

The identification of an enrichment of a variety of receptors and signaling proteins in caveolae led to the proposal of a "caveolin signaling hypothesis" (Lisanti et al., 1994) in which caveolin functions as a scaffold that compartmentalizes, modulates and integrates signaling events (Shaul and Anderson, 1998; Insel et al., 2005). Binding to caveolins often inhibits the activity of signaling molecules (e.g. eNOS) such that they are ready for the activation of signal transduction cascades (Couet et al., 1997).

Proteomic studies using subcellular fractionation, immunoprecipitation and mass spectrometry have revealed that greater than 300 proteins are enriched in caveolae, many bound to and regulated by interaction with caveolins (Sprenger et. al., 2007, Foster et. al., 2003). Among these proteins are numerous receptors and downstream signaling proteins that are enriched or found exclusively in caveolae membranes such as the beta 2adrenergic receptor (β_2 AR) and endothelial nitric oxide synthase ([eNOS], Xiang et al., 2002; Feron et al., 1998). Proteins can also undergo rapid translocation into or out of caveolae in response to specific stimuli (e.g., bradykinin receptors, muscarinic cholinergic receptors and the glucose transporter GLUT-4 (Fecchi et al., 2006; Sabourin et al., 2002)). Many proteins that bind caveolins do so via a "caveolin-binding motif" ($\Phi x \Phi x x x \Phi$ and $\Phi x x x \Phi x \Phi$: Φ = aromatic residue; W, F or Y). This sequence of aromatic residues binds the caveolin-scaffolding domain (CSD) in the N-termini of caveolins (Couet et al., 1997; Figure 1.1 and Figure 1.2).

Despite this long history of inquiry and recent advances, many questions about the function of caveolae and their primary component, caveolin, remain unanswered. For example, the mechanisms by which proteins bind to caveolins and do so in a dynamic manner is poorly understood. How are proteins targeted to caveolae, and, once bound to caveolin, how are they released? Are the CSD and caveolin-binding motifs the primary determinants of protein-protein interactions with caveolin, or are other mechanisms involved? Because of their rapid kinetics and regulated reversibility, regulation by posttranslational modifications may provide an answer to these questions. This dissertation shows, for the first time, that caveolin-3 undergoes posttranslational modification by SUMO proteins. Modification by SUMO can both create and mask binding surfaces on target proteins, thereby altering their protein-protein interactions (Gocke et al., 2005). As such, sumoylation is a novel mechanism for the regulation of caveolin and its interactions with its signaling partners. This dissertation focuses on the posttranslational regulation of caveolin-3 by sumoylation. Of note, motifs important for covalent and non-covalent interaction with SUMO are also present in caveolin-1 (Figure 1.1 and 1.6). Therefore, the data and conclusions presented here may have implications for the regulation of the more widely expressed caveolin-1 as well as caveolin-3.

1.2 Posttranslational Modifications of Caveolins

Posttranslational modifications (PTMs) of proteins are alterations of the chemical nature of its constituent amino acids following translation. PTMs expand the functional and regulatory capability of a protein by covalently modifying it with functional groups such as phosphate, lipid, carbohydrate, nitrosyl groups (S-nitrosylation) as well as protein modifiers, such as ubiquitin. Phosphorylation is an important and well-studied PTM involved in a variety of cellular processes (Graves and Krebs, 1999; Hunter, 2009). Phosphorylation of caveolins-1 and -2 regulate their oligomerization (Lee et al., 2002) as well as caveolin-dependent caveolae formation (Sowa et al., 2003). Several kinases phosphorylate caveolin-1 on tyrosine including epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR [Guha et al., 2008]), insulin receptor (IR [Kimura et al., 2002]), insulin-like growth factor receptor (IGF-IR [Maggi et al., 2002]), Src and Fyn (Labrecque et al., 2004). To date, no phosphorylation sites have been identified on caveolin-3, although as many as 8 phosphorylation sites have been documented on caveolin-1 (Table 1.1). Of these sites, phosphorylation at Y14 appears to be the primary regulatory site (Shajahan et al., 2007, Orlichenko et al., 2006, Labrecque et al, 2004). Multiple phosphorylation sites have been documented on caveolin-2 as well (Table 1.1). Phosphorylation at S36 has a role in modulating mitosis in endothelial cells (Sowa et al., 2003). Tyrosine phosphorylated caveolin-2 does not heterooligomerize; the Y19-phosphorylated form can exist as a monomer or dimer while the Y27 form is only a monomer (Lee et al., 2002).

Several disease-causing mutants of caveolin-3 are retained in the Golgi or ER and undergo ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation in response to protein misfolding (Galbiati et al., 2000; Galbiati et al., 1999). Otherwise, there is no evidence that wild-type caveolin-3 is regulated by modification with ubiquitin or other ubiquitin-like modifiers.

Caveolin-1 and -3, but not caveolin-2, are palmitoylated on three cysteine residues in the C-terminal region (Figure 1.2, Table 1.1) but palmitoylation is not

Caveolins

		Modification	Kinase/Enzyme	Reference
Caveolin-1	K5	N6-acetyllysine		
	Y6	Phosphotyrosine		
	S9	Phosphoserine		
	Y14	Phosphotyrosine	IR, IGF-IR, Src, Fyn, Abl	Maggi et al., 2002; Sanguinetti et al., 2003; Labrecque et al., 2004; Cao et al., 2002
	T15	Phosphothreonine		
	Y25	Phosphotyrosine		
	S37	Phosphoserine	PKC	
	Y42	Phosphotyrosine		
	S80	Phosphoserine		
	C133	S-palmitoyl cysteine		Dietzen et al., 1995;
	C143	S-palmitoyl cysteine		Uittenbogaard et al., 2000
	C156	S-palmitoyl cysteine		
Caveolin-2	S18	Phosphoserine		
	Y19	Phosphotyrosine	Src	Lee et al., 2002
	S20	Phosphoserine		
	S23	Phosphoserine	CK-2	Sowa et al., 2003
	Y27	Phosphotyrosine	Src	Wang et al., 2004
	S36	Phosphoserine	CK-2	Sowa et al., 2003
	S135	Phosphoserine		
Caveolin-3	C106	S-palmitoyl cysteine		Dietzen et al., 1995;
	C116	S-palmitoyl cysteine		Uittenbogaard et al., 2000
	C129	S-palmitoyl cysteine		

necessary for targeting caveolin to caveolae (Dietzen et al., 1995). Palmitoylation of caveolin can take place prior to its transport to the cell surface. For most acylated proteins palmitoylation is reversible and regulatable but palmitoylation of caveolin is irreversible (Parat et al., 2001). Palmitoylation seems to be important for stabilization of caveolin oligomers and assists the hydrophobic, transmembrane domain in anchoring caveolin proteins in the plasma membrane (Monier et al., 1996).

Given the dynamic nature of proteins that traffic in and out of caveolae and bind to caveolin, one can presume that caveolin proteins are dynamically regulated by a variety of PTMs, some of which have not-yet been discovered or identified. In this regard, NEDD8 and the NEDD8-specific E2 conjugating enzyme (Ubc12) interact with caveolin-1 and have been localized to caveolae (Foster et al., 2003; Ewing et al., 2007).

1.3 Sumoylation, SUMO and the Ubiquitin-Like Protein (Ubl) Family

Sumoylation is the reversible PTM of proteins by <u>s</u>mall <u>u</u>biquitin-like <u>mo</u>difier (SUMO) proteins. A growing number of substrates are known to be modified by SUMO and sumoylation plays a key role in a variety of biological processes; these include signal transduction, cell cycle regulation, gene transcription, pathogen/viral infection and cellular localization (Wilkinson and Henley, 2010). Sumoylation is related to, but distinct from, the well-studied process of ubiquitination. Ubiquitin and ubiquitin-like modifiers (Ubls) are ~100 amino acid proteins that modulate protein function through covalent attachment to lysine residues on target proteins. Ubiquitin, so named for its universal expression in cells, was originally identified for its role in an ATP-dependent proteolytic system present in cellular extracts. The function and components of the ubiquitination pathway were discovered in the early 1980s (Hershko et al., 1983). The SUMO proteins were not discovered until almost two decades later due to their relatively low sequence homology with ubiquitin and difficulty of detection. SUMO modifications are often transient and many sumoylated substrates are expressed in cells at low abundance.

Sumoylation was first identified by Frauke Melchior as a 20 kDa electrophoretic mobility shift of the Ran GTPase–activating protein, RanGAP1 (Mahajan et al., 1997). Modification by SUMO-1 is necessary for targeting RanGAP1 to the nuclear pore where it forms a stable complex with RanBP2. This discovery was aided by the unique stability of SUMO-1-modified RanGAP1. The high stoichiometry of sumoylated to nonsumoylated RanGAP1 is due to its unique resistance to de-sumoylation by SUMOspecific proteases (SENPs) (Zhu et al., 2009; Chapter 1.8). Of note, the likely reason that sumoylation was not discovered until rather recently is because these proteases rapidly cleave SUMO from substrates upon cell lysis and are not inhibited by classic protease inhibitors. Therefore, special care must be taken to preserve sumoylated substrates when making cell lysates by adding a cysteine alkylating agent (e.g. N-ethylmaleimide) or high concentrations of denaturing detergents (e.g. 1-2% SDS) to inhibit SENP activity.

Since SUMO's discovery, other structurally similar Ubl family members have been identified. Ubls modify protein targets through a biochemical pathway that is similar to that of ubiquitin (Chapter 1.4). Ubls share varying degrees of amino acid similarity with ubiquitin, making their relationship not immediately obvious, however they all adopt a highly similar and distinctive β -Grasp structural fold ("ubiquitin fold", Figure 1.3). Other examples of Ubls include; FAT10, NEDD8, ISG15, Urm1, ATG8 and ATG12. Modification by ubiquitin and Ubls help regulate nearly every aspect of cellular function (Hochstrasser, 2009; Gocke et al., 2005).

Ubiquitination occurs as either mono- or multi-ubiquitination of adjacent lysines or addition of poly-ubiquitin chains that are assembled by a variety of linkages via each lysine residue present in ubiquitin (e.g. K11, K48, K63). These different chain linkages have distinct functional consequences due to the ability of different ubiquitin-binding domains to distinguish between them (Dikic et al., 2009B). This variety of modifications has diverse effects on substrates, ranging from proteasome-dependent degradation to modulation of protein localization, function, structure, and complex formation.

Akin to ubiquitin, both SUMO-2 and SUMO-3 (SUMO-2/3) proteins can form polymeric chains as a consequence of an exposed, internal SUMO consensus motif near their N-termini (VKTE, Figure 1.3). SUMO-1 lacks this motif; however, it may act as a chain terminator for poly-SUMO-2/3 chains (Geoffroy and Hay, 2009). The role of poly-SUMO chains remains to be established; however, evidence for their role in proteasomal degradation has been shown by the identification of RNF4, a poly-SUMO-specific ubiquitin E3 ligase (Sun et al., 2007; Hay, 2007; Geoffroy and Hay, 2009). RNF4 has four tandem <u>SUMO-Interacting Motifs</u> (SIMs, Chapter 1.7) that allow it to selectively recognize and ubiquitinate poly-sumoylated proteins, targeting them for proteasomal degradation. Caveolin-1 and -3 have two tandem SIMs that resemble the SIMs of RNF4 (Figure 1.6; Figure S2.7), suggesting that caveolins may interact non-covalently with SUMO proteins.

Lower eukaryotes express a single SUMO-like modifier (Smt3 or sentrin) while higher eukaryotes express three conjugatable SUMO paralogs. Despite their structural similarity, SUMO-1 is only 18% identical and 48% homologous to ubiquitin, while SUMO-2 and -3 (which are 97% identical), are 46% identical and 66% homologous (Figure 1.3). While almost all SUMO-1 in a cell is involved in conjugates, a free pool of SUMO-2/3 exists that becomes conjugated in response to stress or stimuli such as heat shock, oxidative stress or ethanol exposure (Manza et al., 2004). A fourth SUMO gene has been identified, however a unique proline residue (P90) inhibits its maturation



Figure 1.3 3D Structures and Amino Acid Sequence Alignment of SUMO Proteins with Ubiquitin and the Ubiquitin-like protein (Ubl) NEDD8

Despite a relatively low degree of sequence homology, ubiquitin, SUMO and all other Ubls (e.g. NEDD8) adopt a highly similar, β -grasp structural fold (images adapted from Dye and Schulman, 2007). Ubiquitin and Ubls also share a conserved C-terminal Gly-Gly motif that is exposed after proteolytic processing of the full-length precursor protein and is necessary for isopeptide bond formation with lysine residues on target proteins. SUMO-2 and -3 are almost identical, differing by only 3 residues after cleavage of their C-tails. A major difference between SUMO-1 and SUMO-2/3 is the presence of a SUMO consensus motif (VKTE) that, like ubiquitin, allows SUMO-2/3 to polymerize and form poly-SUMO chains. SUMO-4's biological role is unknown. It cannot be processed to an activated form due to a kink caused by a unique proline residue adjacent to the Gly-Gly (PTGG) and therefore cannot be conjugated to other proteins.

(Figure 1.3). Thus, SUMO-4 is unable to form covalent isopeptide bonds, though it may play a role in non-covalent interactions (Owerbach et al., 2005).

Sumoylation regulates protein-protein interactions by masking or creating additional binding surfaces on target proteins (Wilkinson and Henley, 2010; Gocke et al., 2005). Target proteins are selectively modified by SUMO-1 or SUMO-2/3 with differing consequences, presumably due to the ability of different SIMs (Chapter 1.7) that bind SUMO non-covalently to distinguish between SUMO paralogs (Hay, 2007).

Sumovation was initially thought to occur primarily in the nuclear or perinuclear compartments where it helps regulate nucleo-cytoplasmic transport, gene expression and genome integrity (Muller et al., 2004). It is now apparent that sumoylation also regulates cytoplasmic and plasma membrane proteins. (Seeler et al., 2003; Bossis and Melchior, 2006A). A growing list of integral plasma membrane proteins have been identified as targets of sumovlation, such as the K⁺ channel Kv1.5 (Benson et al., 2007, Scheschonka et al., 2007), the glucose transporters GLUT1 and GLUT4 (Giorgino et al., 2000; Martin et al., 2007B), and several G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs, e.g. kainate and metabotropic glutamate receptors (Martin et. al., 2007A). TGF β induces sumovlation of the Type I TGFβ receptors (TβRI [Kang et al., 2008]), which localize to caveolae and interact with caveolin (Santibanez et al., 2008, Schwartz et al., 2005). Interestingly, several sumoylated proteins involved in signal transduction also localize to caveolae and interact with caveolin including; Kv1.5, PTP1B and RGS-Rz (Foster et al., 2003; Lee et al., 2006; Martens et al., 2007; Rodriguez-Munoz et al., 2007; Dadke et al., 2007). Thus, modification by SUMO may contribute to the ability of caveolin to dynamically bind and regulate numerous, diverse proteins.

1.4 Mechanism of Sumoylation

All ubiquitin-like modifications are carried out by a similar biochemical mechanism. Each Ubl has a specific set of E1, E2 and E3 enzymes responsible for conjugation to targets, as well as specific isopeptidases responsible for removal from targets (e.g. DUBs, SENPs). Ubl proteins are expressed as inactive precursors that require proteolytic processing to expose conserved, C-terminal di-glycine residues. In the case of sumoylation, inactive SUMO precursors are processed by SENPs that also remove SUMO from modified proteins (Figure 1.4, Chapter 1.8). This action exposes the glycine residue that forms isopeptide bonds with the ε -amino group of target lysines (Figure 1.4). The catalytic cysteine of the SUMO E1 activating enzyme forms a thioester bond with SUMO in a Mg^{2+} -ATP-dependent manner. The SUMO E1 is a heterodimer of SAE1 (Aos1) and SAE2 (Uba2) with sequence homology to the N- and C-termini, respectively, of ubiquitin E1 enzymes (Johnson et al., 1997). The SUMO~E1 thioester is then transferred to the catalytic cysteine of the SUMO E2 conjugating enzyme (Ubc9), which can directly modify substrates (Figure 1.4). Many SUMO targets have a consensus motif (Ψ -K-X-[D/E]) that is recognized by Ubc9 (Chapter 1.6, Sternsdorf et al., 1999, Sampson et al., 2001). Consequently, the SUMO E1 and E2 are sufficient for sumovation of many substrates *in vitro*; however, *in vivo* an E3 ligase (e.g. PIAS family of SUMO E3s) is usually required for efficient sumovlation (Bohren et al., 2007). Sumovlation is regulated at both the substrate and the enzyme levels by diverse mechanisms. Other PTMs of a given substrate on or near the target lysine (e.g. ubiquitination, phosphorylation or acetylation) can prevent, promote or compete with sumoylation for modification of the



Figure 1.4 Mechanism of Sumoylation

SUMO precursors are processed by SUMO-specific proteases (SENPs) to reveal the cterminal Gly-Gly that forms isopeptide bonds with target Lys residues. The SUMO E1 activating enzyme (SAE1/SAE2) forms a thioester with SUMO in a Mg²⁺/ATP-dependent manner. Activated SUMO is transferred to the catalytic Cys residue on Ubc9, the SUMO E2 conjugating enzyme. SUMO targets often have a consensus motif, Ψ -K-X-[D/E], which interacts directly with Ubc9. The SUMO E1 and E2 enzymes are sufficient to modify targets *in vitro*, however an E3 ligase is usually required *in vivo* for efficient sumoylation. SUMO modification of targets is reversed by SENPs that cleave isopeptide bonds, readying the cycle of modification to begin again. target lysine. The enzymes involved in sumoylation and de-sumoylation are regulated as well (Chapter 1.5, Chapter 1.8). Oxidative stress appears to be an important regulatory mechanism since it alters and increases SUMO-2/3 conjugates and leads to the formation of reversible disulfide bonds between the catalytic cysteine residues of the SUMO E2 and E1 enzymes (Bossis and Melchior, 2006B).

The SUMO E1, E2 and E3 enzymes are targets of auto- and cross-sumoylation. Auto-sumoylation of Ubc9 at K14 alters its target discrimination; activity toward histone deacetylase 4 (HDAC4) and acute promyelocytic leukaemia protein (PML) is unaltered but sumoylation impairs the activity of Ubc9 toward RanGAP1 and activates sumoylation of Sp100 (Knipscheer et al., 2008). This enhancement is dependent on a SIM in Sp100 that creates an additional binding surface with the isopeptide-linked SUMO-Ubc9 conjugate (a mechanism distinct from Ubc9~SUMO thioester recruitment) thereby providing an increase in affinity that is usually provided by a SUMO E3 ligase.

Recently, a novel regulation of the SUMO E1 and E2 enzymes by 'crosssumoylation' has been identified (Subramaniam et al., 2010). The small G-protein Rhes has SUMO E3 ligase-like properties and also enhances E1-E2 cross-sumoylation. Rhes directly binds to both the SUMO E1 and E2 and enhances transfer of SUMO from E1~thioesters to formation of isopeptide linkages lysine residues on Ubc9. Likewise, sumoylation of E1 is enhanced through transfer of SUMO from Ubc9~thioesters.

1.5 SUMO E3 Ligases – PIASy

E3 ligases provide specificity to ubiquitin-like modifications by recognizing targets and mediating transfer of the Ubl from an E2 conjugating enzyme to the substrate.

E3 ubiquitin ligases consist of a wide variety of monomeric proteins and multi-protein complexes (e.g. Skp, Cullin, E-box (SCF) containing complexes). HECT (Homologous to E6-AP Carboxyl Terminus) domain E3 ubiquitin ligases have catalytic capabilities while RING (Really Interesting New Gene) domain and U-Box E3 ligases serve as adaptors that orient the E2~Ubl thioesters with target lysine residues on the substrate (Joazeiro et al., 2000). The first SUMO E3 ligases, Siz1 and Siz2, were identified in S. cerevisiae (Johnson et al., 2001) and are required for most sumoylation activity in yeast. While hundreds of E3 ubiquitin ligases have been identified, only a handful of mammalian proteins are known to act as E3 SUMO ligases; these include RanBP2, Pc2, Topors, and the mitochondrial-specific MAPL (Braschi et al., 2009). The most prominent E3 SUMO

DPKNINEDI <mark>VKVD</mark> F <mark>ED</mark> VIA-EPVG <mark>T</mark>	Cav-3
DPKHLNDDV <mark>VKID</mark> F <mark>EDVIA-E</mark> PEG <mark>T</mark>	Cav-1
TNSSIPRFG <mark>VK</mark> T <mark>E</mark> Q <mark>EDV</mark> LAKELEDV	PDE4D5
NNSNIPRFG <mark>VK</mark> T <mark>D</mark> Q <mark>EE</mark> LL <mark>A</mark> Q <mark>ELE</mark> NL	PDE4A4
NNTSISRFG <mark>V</mark> NT <mark>E</mark> NED <mark>HLA</mark> KELEDL	PDE4B2
SSATVPRFG <mark>V</mark> QT <mark>D</mark> Q <mark>EE</mark> Q <mark>LA</mark> K <mark>ELE</mark> D <mark>T</mark>	PDE4C2
EFARMKPRK <mark>IK</mark> E <mark>D</mark> DAPR <mark>IA</mark> C <mark>P</mark> HKGC	YY1
GLGRALPPE <mark>VKVE</mark> GPKE <mark>ELE</mark> VA	Elk1
LPVFEEKII <mark>G<mark>KVE</mark>KV<mark>D</mark></mark>	Axin
HILSPWGAE <mark>VK</mark> AEPV <mark>EV</mark> VAPRGKSG	PARP1
LQQAEEALV <mark>AK</mark> Q <mark>E</mark> VI D KLKE <mark>E</mark> A <mark>E</mark> QH	Nemo

Figure 1.5 Alignment of Caveolin-1 and Caveolin-3 with PIASy-Mediated SUMO Targets

Sequence alignment of caveolin-1, caveolin-3 and PDE4 subtypes with other known PIASy mediated SUMO targets reveals a high degree of similarity in hydrophobic and acidic residues downstream of the core SUMO consensus motif Ψ -K-X-[D/E]. Interestingly, PDE4D5 and PDE4A, but not PDE4B2 and PDE4C2 are sumoylated. While PDE4B2 and PDE4C2 have almost identical amino acid sequence, they lack the necessary lysine residue for sumoylation (Li et al., 2010).

ligases belong to the PIAS (<u>P</u>rotein <u>I</u>nhibitor of <u>A</u>ctivated STAT <u>Signaling</u>) family and possess a "RING related motif" (Johnson et al., 2001). PIAS proteins are eukaryotic homologs of the yeast Siz1 and Siz2 SUMO E3s and were originally identified as cofactors that inhibit DNA binding and transcriptional activation by STATs. There are five mammalian PIAS proteins: PIAS1, PIAS3, PIASx α , PIASx β , and PIASy (Schmidt and Muller, 2002).

This dissertation identifies PIASy as a SUMO E3 ligase specific for caveolin-3. It was recently shown that PIASy also targets PDE4D5 (Li et al., 2010), a β_2 AR-specific phosphodiesterase (Baillie et al., 2003, Lynch et al., 2005, Li et al., 2009). A comparison of the primary sequence surrounding the sumoylation sites of caveolin-3 and PDE4 reveal a high degree of similarity of the residues downstream and within their core SUMO consensus motifs (Figure 1.5). Other PIASy targets include; p53, HIF1 α , YY1, Elk1, Ets1, NEMO, Axin and Topoisomerase-II (Carter et al., 2007; Deng et al., 2007; Nishida et al., 2007; Kang et al., 2010; Mabb et al., 2006; Azuma et al., 2005; Rui et al., 2002). Of note, PIASy interacts with the transforming growth factor-beta type I receptor (T β RI), which localizes to caveolae and interacts with caveolin-1 via the CSD (Razani et al., 2001, Conrotto et al., 2007). T β RI is modified by SUMO-1 in response to TGF- β and sumoylation of the activated receptor enhances its signaling through enhanced recruitment and activation of Smads (Kang et al., 2008).

1.6 The Core SUMO Consensus Motif and Extended Motifs

Many SUMO targets have a consensus motif that surrounds the target lysine, Ψ -K-X-[D/E] (Ψ = IVL). The SUMO E2 conjugating enzyme (Ubc9) interacts directly with the residues in this core motif (Bernier-Villamor et al, 2002). One can identify potential SUMO substrates by searching for this motif; however, many substrates are modified on sites that do not conform to this minimal motif (Blomster et al., 2009). The core motif is found in ~1/3 of all proteins and since not all SUMO consensus sites are modified, other factors must play a role. Attempts have been made to expand the core motif to better predict SUMO substrates. Extended motifs have been identified by examining residues upstream or downstream of the core motif in validated SUMO targets.

A 'phosphorylation-dependent sumoylation motif' (PDSM) that consists of a downstream serine residue followed by proline, ΨKxExxSP, has been identified in a few substrates, many of which are transcription factors (e.g. HSFs, GATA-1, and MEF2; Hietakangas et al, 2006). Phosphorylation of the serine residue within this motif plays an important role in regulating the sumoylation status. Analysis of validated SUMO sites in transcription factors revealed an over-representation of acidic residues in the tail region downstream of the core motif compared to randomly selected proteins containing potential core SUMO motifs (Yang et al., 2006B). Thus, an extended sumoylation motif, called the 'negatively charged amino acid-dependent sumoylation motif' (NDSM) was identified and demonstrated to predict targets modified by SUMO (Blomster et al., 2009).

Caveolin-1 and -3 both have a conserved NDSM in their N-termini that is followed by a conserved proline residue (**VKID**F<u>ED</u>VIA<u>E</u>P and **VKVD**F<u>ED</u>VIA<u>E</u>P respectively, Figure 1.1 and Figure 1.6), suggesting that they are potential SUMO substrates. This eight amino acid sequence immediately downstream of the core SUMO
motif, F<u>ED</u>VIA<u>E</u>P that conforms to the NDSM, is known as the "caveolin signature motif" (Tang et al., 1996) as it is found in all 3 caveolin family members. In the NDSM, a sequence of several acidic residues is clustered within the 10 amino acids directly downstream of the core motif. The catalytic cleft of Ubc9 interacts with the core SUMO motif and the acidic residues are proposed to enhance modification by acting as a secondary binding site with a basic patch on the surface of Ubc9 (Mohideen et al., 2009).



Figure 1.6 Caveolin-3 has an Evolutionarily Conserved SUMO Consensus Motif and Tandem <u>SUMO Interacting Motifs</u> (SIMs) in its N-Terminus

The evolutionarily conserved core consensus motif in caveolin-3 (VKVD) also conforms to an extended 'negatively charged amino acid-dependent sumoylation motif' (NDSM). SUMO-Interacting Motifs (SIMs) regulate non-covalent interactions with SUMO. Caveolin-3 has two tandem SIMs that are highly conserved and similar to SIMs found in several proteins known to bind SUMO non-covalently (see also Figure S2.7). The flanking acidic residues (underlined in bold: $\underline{D}/\underline{E}$) enhance the interaction (Song et al., 2004). Of note, SIM2 overlaps with caveolin-3's SUMO consensus site.

The majority of acidic residues in SUMO targets lie in an acidic patch 3-6 residues downstream of the core motif. This is consistent with the location of the phospho-serine residue in the PDSM, suggesting it is the negative charge that is important. Thus, insertion of an acidic residue in place of a phosphorylated serine residue in a PDSM is sufficient for efficient sumoylation (Yang et al., 2006B).

A search for proteins that share a similar NDSM with caveolin-1 and -3 (VK[VIL]DxED; www.expasy.org/tools/scanprosite/) revealed that SAE1, part of the SUMO E1 heterodimer, shares a strikingly similar sequence of amino acids (aa96-131, Figure 1.7). SAE1 is modified by SUMO-3 at K108 within this motif, which is almost identical to that in caveolins-1 and -3 (Manza et al., 2004). SAE1 has a second region (aa128-161) that is less similar, but still shares an identical core SUMO motif (VKVD) as well as a few upstream, hydrophobic residues. Other proteins with similar motifs include AKAP9, ZN513, calnexin, cardiomyopathy-associated protein 5 (CMYA5), Early endosome antigen 1 (EEA1), glucocorticoid receptor, potassium voltage-gated channel

VCLTCCSR <mark>D</mark> V <mark>IVKVD</mark> QICHKNSIKF <mark>T</mark> GDV <mark>F</mark> GY	SAE1(128-161)
E <mark>R</mark> -AQ <mark>NLN</mark> PMVD <mark>VKVDTED</mark> IEKK <mark>PE</mark> S <mark>FFT</mark> Q <mark>FD</mark> A	SAE1(96-131)
NRDPKHLN-DDVVKIDFEDVIAEPEGTHS-FDG	Cav-1
NRDPKNIN-EDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYS-FDG	Cav-3
TPE <mark>P</mark> LK <mark>V</mark> TFKSQ <mark>VKVE</mark> D <mark>DE</mark> S <mark>LL</mark> LDLKHS <mark>S</mark>	Cavin-4/MURC
<mark>NR</mark> IFHERFPF <mark>ELVK</mark> M <mark>E</mark> F <mark>DE</mark> KE <mark>L</mark> RR <mark>E</mark> I <mark>SY</mark> AIKNI	Dynamin-1
NRIFHERFPF <mark>ELVK</mark> ME <mark>FDE</mark> KD <mark>L</mark> RREI <mark>SY</mark> AIKNI	Dynamin-2

Figure 1.7 Caveolin-1 and -3 Share a Similar NDSM with the SUMO Activating Enzyme (SAE1)

SAE1 is modified by SUMO-3 at K108, which lies in a SUMO consensus motif almost identical to that in caveolin-1 and -3. Similar motifs are found in cavin-4/MURC, dynamin-1 and dynamin-2 suggesting that that they may also be modified by SUMO.

subfamily H member 1 and 5 (Kv10.1 and Kv10.2), PDE4A, PDE4D, PDE6A, dynamin-1 and dynamin-2 (Figure 1.7). Dynamin is responsible for pinching off the neck of caveolar vesicles during endocytosis (Razani et al., 2002) and interacts non-covalently with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-1, Ubc9 and PIAS-1; Mishra et al., 2004), although it has not yet been identified as a target of covalent SUMO conjugation, it is possible that sumoylation has a role in regulation of endocytosis of caveolar vesicles. Notably, another protein that shares this motif is muscle-related coiled-coil protein (MURC or cavin-4; Figure 1.7), which is the muscle-specific member of the cavin family (Bastiani et al., 2009).

1.7 SUMO Interacting Motifs (SIMs) – Non-Covalent Interactions

Proteins interact non-covalently with ubiquitin through ubiquitin binding domains (UBDs); to date over 15 UBDs have been identified (Dikic et al., 2009A). The different UBDs can distinguish between various ubiquitin chain linkages to mediate a wide variety of functional outcomes (Dikic et al., 2009B). SUMO proteins play biological roles distinct from ubiquitin, thus they require recognition by a distinct, SUMO-specific binding domain. Proteins interact non-covalently with SUMO via a SUMO Interacting Motif (SIM). In contrast to the variety of UBDs, only one SIM has been identified (Song et al., 2004), which consists of a core sequence of hydrophobic residues (V/L/I, X, V/L/I, V/L/I or V/L/I, V/L/I, X, V/L/I; Figure 1.6) and flanking acidic residues that enhance affinity (Song et al., 2004 and 2005; Hecker et al., 2006; Tatham et al., 2008). SIMs can regulate paralog specificity of covalent modification (Meulmeester et al., 2008) and likely regulate sumoylation-dependent protein-protein interactions.

The presence of tandem SIMs in caveolin-1 and -3 suggests that they could bind non-covalently with mono- or poly-sumoylated proteins (Figure 1.6 and Figure S2.7). Alternatively, due to the proximity of these SIMs to caveolin's SUMO consensus motif, an interesting possibility is that they help recruit and orient specific Ubc9~SUMO thioesters, thereby influencing the type of sumoylation (e.g. di- or poly-SUMO-2/3 or mixed SUMO-2/3~SUMO-1 chains). In addition, caveolin forms homo- and heterooligomers, so these SIMs could help direct the sumoylation of an adjacent caveolin monomer intermolecularly rather than intramolecularly.

1.8 SUMO Specific Proteases (SENPs)

SUMO-specific proteases (<u>sen</u>trin-specific <u>p</u>rotease, SENPs) belong to the cysteine protease clan and have a conserved, C-terminal catalytic domain with unique Nterminal regulatory domains (Yeh, 2009; Figure 3.1 A). SENPs carry out several functions in SUMO metabolism. They have endopeptidase (C-terminal hydrolase) activity that allows them to cleave inactive SUMO precursors to produce the conserved Gly-Gly motif necessary for conjugation to lysine residues on target proteins (Hay, 2007). SENPs also possess SUMO-specific isopeptidase activity that deconjugates SUMO from targets and de-polymerizes or 'edits' poly-SUMO chains (Figure 1.4).

Yeast possesses two Smt3-specific (the yeast SUMO homolog) proteases (Ulp1 & Ulp2) that both can remove Smt3 from proteins and process precursors via a homologous domain of about 200 amino acids. Sequence homology has identified 7 human genes with potential SUMO protease activity (SENP1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7 & 8); however, SENP8 was later shown to be specific for the Ubl NEDD8 rather than SUMO. Human SENPs can be

divided into two main groups based on their evolutionary relationships; SENP1, 2, 3 and 5 are more closely related to Ulp1, while SENP6 and 7 are more closely related to Ulp2 (Hay, 2007). The expansion of this protease family from yeast to humans likely reflects their evolution to perform specific cellular functions. Different SENPs have distinct subcellular localizations as well as substrate and SUMO paralog specificities.

The Ulp1-related SENPs can be divided into two subfamilies; SENP1 and 2, and SENP3 and 5. SENP1 and 2 are of most interest to this dissertation, since only they showed deconjugation activity towards sumoylated caveolin-3 (Figure 3.2). SENP1 displays paralog specificity in precursor processing but not in isopeptidase activity. Cells lacking SENP1 accumulate SUMO-1 conjugates and unprocessed SUMO-1 precursors, but SUMO-2/3 deconjugation and processing are not disrupted. SENP1 undergoes nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling due to a N-terminal NLS and NES (Figure 3.1 A; Kim and Baek, 2005). SENP2 is most similar to SENP1 (Figure 3.1 A) and does not discriminate between SUMO paralogs in deconjugation, but does so during processing of SUMO precursors. SENP2 also undergoes nucleo-cytoplasmic shuttling due to a N-terminal NLS and NES. It is found primarily in the nucleus and its cytosolic localization is regulated by ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation (Itahana et al., 2006).

It has recently been demonstrated that SENP2 expression is induced in a cAMPdependent manner in adipocytes and plays an essential role in the control of adipogenesis (Chung et al., 2010). Chung et al. demonstrated that elevated cAMP induces SENP2 expression through phospho-CREB binding to a functional CRE (*cis*-acting cAMP response element) in SENP2's promoter region. The finding that SENP2 expression is induced by elevated cAMP levels complements other recent findings regarding the PIASy dependent-sumoylation of the β_2 AR-specific phosphodiesterase subtype, PDE4D5 (Li et al., 2010) and evidence presented in this dissertation regarding PIASy-dependent sumoylation of caveolin-3 and its effects on desensitization of the β_2 AR. Such findings suggest that reversible sumoylation may provide a feedback mechanism that contributes to regulation and compartmentation of the cAMP signaling pathway in caveolae.

Members of a second subfamily, SENP3 and SENP5, the other members of the Ulp1 branch of the SENP tree, are closely related to one other. They both preferentially process and deconjugate SUMO-2/3 vs. SUMO-1 and contain N-terminal sequences that target them to the nucleolus. The Ulp2-related SENP6 and SENP7 subfamily members prefer poly-SUMO-2/3 as a substrate and are both found in the nucleoplasm (Kolli et al., 2010). In general, SUMO-2/3 conjugation and deconjugation appears to be more dynamic than that of SUMO-1 because most SENPs prefer SUMO-2/3 (Kolli et al., 2010), which exists in a "free" un-conjugated pool.

1.9 In vitro Sumoylation Assays

Sumoylation is a highly dynamic posttranslational modification and *in vivo;* sumoylated proteins are notoriously difficult to detect due to a typically low stoichiometry of modification (with the exception of RanGAP1) and the highly active SENPs. *In vitro* sumoylation assays have therefore become a valuable tool to identify new targets of sumoylation or validate targets identified by other methods, such as twohybrid or proteomic studies. Assays are performed using small volumes of purified, recombinant proteins in the presence of buffer and Mg²⁺-ATP (Werner et al., 2009). The reactions are then run out by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted to detect characteristic electrophoretic mobility shifts due to modification by SUMO (~15-20 kDa). Another type of *in vitro* sumoylation assay has been validated (Saitoh et al., 2009; Mencia and Lorenzo, 2004; Uchimura et al., 2004) and involves the co-transformation of E. coli with plasmids containing the sumoylation machinery and the substrate of interest. This system has advantages compared to expression in mammalian cells or *in vitro* studies with purified proteins. Unlike mammalian cells, E. coli do not express SENPs, so the higher stoichiometry of modification makes SUMO targets easier to identify. Such assays are also less expensive and time consuming than expressing and purifying each component individually. Only the substrate needs to be purified prior to downstream assays (e.g. SDS-PAGE, Mass Spectrometry, X-Ray Crystallography etc).

1.10 Beta 2-Adrenergic Receptor – Agonist-Induced Desensitization and Downregulation

The seven-transmembrane, G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) are the largest family of signaling molecules in the human genome as well as the most prominent class of drug targets (Drake et al., 2006). β 1- and β 2-adrenergic receptors (β ARs) regulate the intrinsic contraction rate in myocytes in response to catecholamines (i.e. epinephrine and norepinephrine). β_1 ARs and β_2 ARs signal through distinct pathways. Caveolar localization and interaction with caveolin-3 is required for signaling by the β_2 AR, but not the β_1 AR (Xiang et al., 2002). β_1 ARs and β_2 ARs are highly homologous both structurally and functionally, sharing 52% identity overall and 76% identity in the transmembrane domains (Shcherbakova et al., 2007). β_1 ARs and β_2 ARs desensitize through distinct pathways in response to agonist stimulation (Liang et al., 2003). Like β_2ARs , β_1ARs can localize to caveolae and interact with caveolin-3, but distribute among other compartments (Rybin et al., 2000). β_1ARs are resistant to agonist-induced ubiquitination and down-regulation (Liang et al., 2003; Liang et al., 2004). This difference is mediated by differential PTMs of their C-termini. Domain swapping of the β_2AR C-terminus into the C-terminus of B₁AR allows it to undergo agonist-induced ubiquitination and downregulation and vice versa (Liang et al., 2003).

Agonist stimulation of GPCRs often leads to rapid desensitization mediated by phosphorylation by a G protein-coupled receptor kinase-(GRK) of serine and threonine residues of the receptors' C-termini. β -arrestin proteins then bind to phosphorylated receptors and act as adaptors for recruitment of the endocytic machinery which internalizes receptors through clathrin-coated pits (Shenoy et al., 2008). Agonist-induced conformational changes and β -arrestin binding to receptors terminates signaling by uncoupling receptors from heterotrimeric G-proteins and turning off their respective signaling cascades; however, some receptors are still able to signal after internalization (Ostrom et al., 2004; Marchese et al., 2008). This rapid desensitization occurs in response to acute stimulation by agonist while long-term desensitization requires removal of receptors from the plasma membrane and a decrease in the number of receptors. These events occur by two mechanisms: degradation of receptor protein in lysosomes and by a decrease in receptor mRNA levels (Shenoy et al., 2008).

The rates of agonist-induced receptor internalization, recycling, and lysosomal degradation vary widely among GPCRs, suggesting that distinct mechanisms control trafficking of different of receptors (Marchese et al., 2008). These mechanisms have been

best characterized for $\beta_2 ARs$ (Drake et al., 2006; Marchese et al., 2008). Activated $\beta_2 ARs$ are phosphorylated by GRK2 and preferentially interact with β -arrestin-2. The $\beta_2 AR$ - β arrestin-2 complex is then internalized through clathrin-coated pits and sorted into early or late endosomes. Receptors can be either be resensitized by recycling back to the plasma membrane (by dephosphoylation in early endosomes in response to acute agonist stimulation), or targeted to lysosomes (from late endosomes in response to prolonged agonist stimulation) and degraded to terminate signaling. Thus, trafficking of $\beta_2 ARs$ is critical for signal termination and receptor resensitization.

For $\beta_2 ARs$, receptor fate and the initial step of β -arrestin-2-mediated internalization are regulated by ubiquitination of both proteins by E3 ubiquitin ligases (Shenoy et al., 2001). Agonist-induced ubiquitination of β -arrestin-2 by the E3 ubiquitin ligase Mdm2 is critical for rapid $\beta_2 AR$ internalization (Shenoy et al., 2009). The deubiquitinating enzyme (DUB), ubiquitin-specific protease 33 (USP33), selectively removes ubiquitin from β -arrestin-2; the kinetics of β -arrestin-2 deubiquitination correlates with the dissociation of β -arrestin-2 from activated receptors (Shenoy et al., 2008). β -arrestin-2 also recruits the E3 ubiquitin ligase Nedd4 which ubiquitinates activated $\beta_2 ARs$ (Shenoy et al., 2008). USP20 and USP33 are DUBs that regulate the deubiquitination of $\beta_2 AR$ (Berthouze et al., 2009). Knockdown studies have shown that deubiquitination of receptors inhibits lysosomal trafficking and promotes recycling and resensitization from the late-endosomes back to the plasma membrane (Berthouze et al., 2009). USP20 and USP33 are constitutively bound to $\beta_2 AR$ and immediately dissociate upon agonist stimulation, allowing it to become ubiquitinated. Berthouze et al. speculate that USP33 switches from constitutive association with β_2AR to association with β_2 arrestin-2 when it translocates to activated receptor. siRNA knockdown or dominantnegative expression of Nedd4 in HEK 293 cells blocks β -agonist-induced ubiquitination and lysosomal degradation of β_2ARs (Shenoy et al., 2008), suggesting that receptor fate is regulated by the opposing forces of E3 ligase- and DUB-mediated ubiquitination and deubiquitination of β_2ARs (Shenoy et al., 2009). Interestingly, proteomic studies have localized USP20 to caveolae (MacLellen et al., 2005) and β_2ARs are found almost exclusively in caveolae (Xiang et al., 2002).

Recent studies also indicate that GRK2's ability to phosphorylate $\beta_2 AR$ is regulated by S-nitrosylation, the covalent attachment of nitric oxide (nitrosyl groups) to cysteine residues. It has also been shown that eNOS mediated S-nitrosylation of

CK <mark>EIDLV</mark> N <mark>RD</mark> PK <mark>NINEDIVKVD</mark> F <mark>EDV</mark> IA <mark>EPV</mark> GTYSFD	Cav-3 H	. sapiens
TK <mark>EIDLV</mark> NRDPKHLNDDVVKIDFEDVIAEPEGTHSFD	Cav-1 H	. sapiens
V <u>D</u> H <mark>IDLV</mark> DPVDGVVLVDPEYLKERRVYVTLTC	ARRB1 H	. sapiens
V <mark>D</mark> HLDKVDPVDGVVLVDPDYLKDRKVFVTLTC	ARRB2 H	. sapiens
A <mark>E</mark> P <mark>IELV</mark> ETAGDEIVDLTCESLEPVVVDLTH	RNF4 H	. sapiens
TEPIELVETVGDEIVDLTCESLEPVVVDLTH	RNF4 M	. musculus
TEPIELVESAGEEVVDLTH	RNF4 M	. domestica
TEAIELESGEEVVDLTCESTEPVVVDLTN	RNF4 X	. laevis
METIDVLENDRTNS-EDVVDLTCEGSEPAVVDLTN	RNF4 D	. rerio

Figure 1.8 β-arrestin-1(ARRB1) and β-arrestin-2(ARRB2) contain tandem SIMs that align with the SIMs in caveolin-1, caveolin-3 and RNF4 proteins RNF4 is an E3 ubiquitin ligase that selectively binds poly-sumoylated proteins via four tandem SIMs. Ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation of poly-sumoylated proteins represents a novel form of cross-talk between the ubiquitin and SUMO pathways. Comparison of RNF4's SIMs with caveolin-1 and -3 shows significant similarity between the hydrophobic (**VIL**) and acidic residues (<u>DE</u>) that define the SIM. A search for similar tandem motifs using expasy.org/tools/scanprosite revealed that β-arrestin-1(ARRB1) and β-arrestin-2(ARRB2) contained similar tandem SIMs in their N-termini (aa28-59). Interestingly, both β-arrestin-1 and β-arrestin-2 are tyrosine phosphorylated (**Y**) at positions that align with either acidic residues in caveolins or phosphorylatable serine residues in RNF4 (s) suggesting that tyrosine phosphorylation of β-arrestins may enhance or regulate their ability to bind SUMO proteins non-covalently. β -arrestin-2 at a single cysteine residue regulates β_2 AR trafficking. S-nitrosylation of β arrestin-2 promotes the transition from β -arrestin-2's interaction with eNOS to interaction with clathrin and β -adaptin, which accelerates agonist-induced receptor internalization (Ozawa et al., 2008). Since caveolin-3 is a primary regulator of eNOS activity in myocytes, the findings presented in this dissertation are likely important for this process as well (Ostrom et al., 2004).

β-arrestins have multiple, critical functions in GPCR signaling and are both regulated by multiple PTMs and respond to PTMs of their signaling partners, including the phosphorylation and ubiquitination events described here. Caveolin-1 and -3 have tandem SIMs that align with SIMs found in RNF4, a poly-SUMO specific E3 ubiquitin ligase. A bioinformatic search for similar motifs (expasy.org/tools/scanprosite) identified sequences in both β -arrestin-1 (ARRB1) and β -arrestin-2 (ARRB2) that share a high degree of similarity of hydrophobic and acidic residues that define the SIM (Figure 1.8; Song et al., 2004), suggesting that β -arrestins may interact non-covalently with sumoylated proteins. Interestingly, Mdm2 also interacts with the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy (Meek and Knippschild, 2003; Carter et al., 2007). Mdm2 is a target of sumoylation and β -arrestin-2 preferentially interacts with the sumoylated form of Mdm2 (p90Mdm2, Shenoy et al., 2001). The presence of SIMs in the N-terminus of β -arrestin-2 suggests that Mdm2 preferentially binds p90Mdm2 in a SUMO-dependent manner. Therefore sumoylation and interaction with caveolin-3 may be an important, as-yet unappreciated contributors to agonist-induced trafficking of $\beta_2 ARs$ in addition to other known mechanisms (e.g. phosphorylation, ubiquitination and S-nitrosylation).

CHAPTER 2: Covalent Modification of Caveolin-3 by SUMO-3 and Effects on Desensitization of the Beta 2-Adrenergic Receptor (β₂AR)

2.1 Summary

Assays performed in vitro and in vivo reveal, for the first time, that caveolin-3 is a target of sumoylation. Modification of caveolin-3 by poly-SUMO-3 chains was enhanced by interaction with the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy. Site-directed mutagenesis revealed that the SUMO consensus site lysine, K38, is the preferred site of sumoylation, however mutation of this site alone was not sufficient to abolish sumovlation. Mutation of all 7 lysine residues to arginine was necessary to create a "sumoylation-deficient" caveolin-3 mutant (K7R). Caveolin-3 scaffolds many GPCRs and other proteins in caveolae membrane microdomains. The preferred sumoylation site on caveolin-3 (K38) is near the caveolin scaffolding domain (CSD, aa54-73) that binds caveolae-targeted proteins which contain a "caveolin-binding motif" ($\Phi x \Phi x x x \Phi$ and $\Phi x x x \Phi x x \Phi$: Φ = aromatic residue; W, F or Y). Co-transfection of HEK 293 cells with FLAG- β_2 AR alone or with wild-type (WT) Cav-3-V5 or K7R, revealed that WT stabilizes while the K7R mutant destabilizes FLAG- β_2 AR protein expression levels. β_1 ARs also localize to caveolae and interact with caveolin-3 but are resistant to agonist-induced ubiquitination and down-regulation. The stability of FLAG- β_1 AR or the canonical binding partner of caveolin, eNOS (NOS3), was not affected by co-transfection of WT Cav-3-V5 or K7R, suggesting that sumoylation of caveolin-3 regulates the function of specific binding partners including β_2 ARs. These

30

data show that caveolin-3 undergoes sumoylation, which contributes to the agonistinduced desensitization and trafficking of $\beta_2 ARs$ but not $\beta_1 ARs$.

2.2 Introduction

Caveolins are the principal protein component of caveolae, a subset of lipid raft, membrane microdomains that are enriched in cholesterol, sphingolipids and signaling proteins. Caveolins are both necessary and sufficient for the formation of caveolae (Fra et al., 1995), although a recently recognized family of proteins, cavins (cavin-1, -2, -3 and -4), are also critical for the formation, regulation and morphology of caveolae (Bastiani et al., 2009, Chidlow et al., 2010). Caveolae are found in many cell types and are abundant in endothelial, adipose and muscle cells. In electron micrographs, caveolae ("little caves") are visible as 50-100 nm in diameter flask-shaped invaginations of the plasma membrane. The caveolin gene family has three members: caveolin-1 and -2 are co-expressed in most cell types, while caveolin-3 is expressed primarily in cardiac, skeletal and smooth muscle cells (Song et al., 1996). Caveolins are 22-24 kDa integral membrane proteins that form a hairpin loop in the plasma membrane so that both the N- and C-termini face the cytoplasm (Figure 1.2).

A hydrophobic transmembrane domain, cholesterol binding and palmitoylation at three C-terminal cysteine residues anchor caveolin in the membrane and stabilize caveolin oligomers (Figure 1.2; Dietzen et al., 1995; Uittenbogaard et al., 2000). Caveolin-3 shares 65% sequence identity with caveolin-1 and 40% with caveolin-2. Caveolins form homo- and hetero-oligomeric complexes made up of ~14-16 caveolin monomers (Das et al., 1999, Song et al., 1997). Caveolins-1 and -3 homooligomerize and Caveolins-1 and -2 and Caveolins-1 and-3 hetero-oligomerize (Volonte et al., 2007).

Proteomic studies using subcellular fractionation, immunoprecipitation and mass spectrometry have revealed that >300 proteins are enriched in caveolae, many of which are regulated by direct interaction with caveolins (Sprenger et. al., 2007, Foster et. al., 2003). Among these proteins are numerous receptors, channels, transporters and signaling proteins that are enriched or found exclusively in caveolar membranes (e.g. Gproteins, GPCRs, eNOS, EGFR, TβRI, IR, adenylyl cyclase, PLCβ etc.). Proteins can also undergo rapid translocation to or from caveolae in response to specific stimuli (e.g. bradykinin receptors, muscarinic cholinergic receptors and the glucose transporter GLUT-4 (Feron et al., 1998; Lamb et al., 2002; Sabourin et al., 2002; Fecchi et al., 2006)). Many proteins that bind caveolins do so via a caveolin-binding motif $(\Phi x \Phi x x x \Phi and \Phi x x x \Phi x \Phi; \Phi = aromatic residue; W, F or Y)$ which, via hydrophobic interactions, interacts with the caveolin-scaffolding domain (CSD) in the N-terminal region of caveolins (aa55-74 in caveolin-3; Figures 1.1 and 1.2). How this binding to caveolins is dynamically regulated is poorly understood. How are proteins targeted to caveolae and once bound to caveolin, how are they released? Because of their rapid kinetics and regulated reversibility, control by posttranslational modification is a likely mechanism. Are the CSD and caveolin-binding motifs the primary determinants of protein-protein interactions with caveolin, or are there other mechanisms at work?

Caveolin-1 and -2 are regulated by posttranslational modifications (PTMs) including phosphorylation; however, no phosphorylation sites have been identified in the muscle-specific caveolin-3. Caveolin-1 can be phosphorylated at multiple sites but Tyr14 seems to be the major site of regulation and several tyrosine kinases can phosphorylate it (Maggi et al., 2002; Sanguinetti et al., 2003; Labrecque et al., 2004; Cao et al., 2002). Based on the lack of knowledge regarding the posttranslational regulation of caveolin-3 and its high degree of similarity to caveolin-1, we used a bioinformatic approach to search for motifs important for PTMs in the amino acid sequence of caveolin-3. This approach revealed the presence of a conserved, SUMO consensus motif in caveolin-1 and caveolin-3, but not caveolin-2 (Figure 1.1). Based on the presence of this SUMO motif and the lack of information on the posttranslational regulation of caveolin-3 vs. caveolin-1, we investigated the ability of caveolin-3 to undergo sumoylation.

Sumoylation is a reversible PTM that targets numerous substrates and alters their activity, localization and protein-protein interactions. The biochemical mechanism of sumoylation is similar to that of ubiquitination. SUMO has its own set of E1, E2 and E3 enzymes responsible for conjugation to targets, as well as specific isopeptidases that remove SUMO from targets (Figure 1.4). Inactive SUMO precursors are processed by SUMO-specific proteases (SENPs) that also remove SUMO from modified proteins (Chapter 1.8). This exposes a conserved glycine residue that eventually forms isopeptide bonds with the ε -amino group of lysines on target proteins. The catalytic cysteine of the E1 activating enzyme (a heterodimer of SAE1 and SAE2) forms a thioester bond with SUMO in a Mg²⁺-ATP dependent manner. The SUMO~E1 thioester is then transferred to the catalytic cysteine of the single SUMO E2 conjugating enzyme (Ubc9), which can directly modify substrates (Figure 1.4). Many SUMO targets have a consensus motif (Ψ -K-X-[D/E], Ψ =VIL) that is recognized by Ubc9 (Chapter 1.6; Sternsdorf et al., 1999; Sampson et al., 2001; Johnson and Blobel, 1997)). Consequently, the SUMO E1 and E2 are sufficient for sumoylation of many substrates *in vitro*; however, *in vivo* an E3 ligase (e.g. PIAS family) is usually required for efficient sumoylation (Bohren et al., 2007).

This chapter shows, that caveolin-3 undergoes posttranslational modification by SUMO proteins. This novel regulation of caveolin influences its interactions with signaling partners, including the agonist-induced desensitization of β_2 ARs.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 Caveolin-1 and Caveolin-3, But Not Caveolin-2, Have Conserved SUMO Consensus Sites in Their Cytosol-exposed N-Termini

Amino acid sequence alignment of the caveolin family members reveals that caveolin-1 and caveolin-3 contain conserved, core SUMO consensus motifs, VKID and VKVD, respectively (Figures 1.1 and 1.6), which are near the CSD in their cytosolexposed N-termini. Two versions of an extended SUMO consensus motif have been identified; the 'phosphorylation-dependent <u>s</u>umoylation <u>motif</u>' (PDSM, e.g. Ψ KxExxSP) and the 'negatively charged amino acid-dependent <u>s</u>umoylation <u>motif</u>' (NDSM) (Blomster et al., 2009, Hietakangas et al, 2006, Yang et al., 2006B). Both extended motifs specify the presence of negatively charged amino acids downstream of the core SUMO motif (Chapter 1.6). Caveolins-1 and -3 both have a conserved NDSM in their Ntermini that is followed by a conserved proline residue (VKIDF<u>ED</u>VIA<u>E</u>P and VKVDF<u>ED</u>VIA<u>E</u>P respectively; Figures 1.1 and 1.6), suggesting that they are potential SUMO substrates. This eight amino acid sequence immediately downstream of the core signature motif' that is invariant among the three caveolin family members and is conserved in the evolution of caveolin proteins (Tang et al., 1996).

2.3.2 *In vitro* Sumoylation Assay Using Recombinant Cav-3-V5 as a Substrate Reveals that Caveoin-3 is Modified by Both SUMO-1 and SUMO-3 *in vitro*

In vitro, the SUMO E1 (SAE1/SAE2) and E2 (Ubc9) enzymes are sufficient to modify SUMO targets in the presence of Mg²⁺/ATP (Werner et al., 2009). I performed an *in vitro* sumoylation assay using a dual, affinity-tagged caveolin-3 construct [Cav-3-V5/His, referred to as Cav-3-V5] expressed in a transcription/translation system to determine if caveolin-3 can undergo modification by SUMO. Aliquots of the Cav-3-V5 expression reaction were included in 20 µl reactions that contained: sumoylation buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 5 mM MgCl₂, 2 mM ATP), SAE1/SAE2, Ubc9 and SUMO. Reactions were incubated for 1 h at 37°C and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies. Modification by SUMO results in a characteristic electrophoretic mobility shift of ~15-20 kDa (Mahajan et al., 1997). Cav-3-V5 migrates at ~25 kDa but a ~40 kDa band was observed when Cav-3-V5 was incubated with SUMO-1 or SUMO-3 (Figure 2.1 A, lanes 1 and 5). This was not observed if Ubc9, SUMO or recombinant Cav-3-V5 were omitted form the reaction suggesting that the 40 kDa band in V5-HRP immunoblots is the sumoylated form of caveolin-3 (Figure 2.1 A, lanes 2-4).

2.3.3 Production of Sumoylated Caveolin-3 in E. coli

An alternative *in vitro* strategy for identification, expression and purification of sumoylated proteins in E. coli has been developed and validated (Saitoh et al., 2009;



Figure 2.1 (A-D). In Vitro Sumoylation of Caveolin-3

(A) Sumoylation assay with recombinant Cav-3-V5. Reactions included sumoylation buffer, Mg^{2+/}ATP, and recombinant SUMO E1 and E2 enzymes and were incubated at 37°C for 1 h with either SUMO-1 (lanes 1, 2 and 4) or SUMO-3 (lane 5). Reactions omitting Cav-3-V5, SUMO or Ubc9 were negative controls (lanes 2, 3 and 4, respectively). Reactions were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies.

(B) Strategy for expression of sumoylated Cav-3-V5 in E. coli. BL21(DE3) cells were sequentially transformed with 3 plasmids with compatible origins of replication and selection markers: pKRSUMO, pBADE12 and pST39-Cav-3-V5, which allow inducible expression by IPTG of SUMO-1, the SUMO E1 and E2 enzymes and Cav-3-V5 respectively (plasmid maps adapted from Mencia and Lorenzo, 2004).

(C) Small scale expression to determine solubility of Cav-3-V5 and validate expression of each plasmid. BL21(DE3) cells transformed with all three plasmids (lanes 1-2 and 7-8) were lysed pre- and post-IPTG induction of protein expression. Cells transformed with pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone (lanes 3-4) or just pKRSUMO and pBADE12 (lanes 5-6) were negative controls. The soluble supernatant and insoluble pellet of cell lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies (Suppl. Fig S2.3 A).

(D) Cells expressing all three plasmids were scaled up for Ni-NTA purification of sumoylated Cav-3-V5. Cav-3-V5 was eluted with 250 mM imidazole. Cells transformed with pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone or with pKRSUMO and pBADE12 were negative controls (Figure S2.3 D and E) (IN=Input, SN=Supernatant, W=Wash, E=Elution).

Mencia and Lorenzo, 2004; Uchimura et al., 2004). This strategy is an attractive alternative to small scale, *in vitro* sumoylation reactions (Chapter 1.9). Its advantages include scalability, reduced cost, long-term storage of bacterial cultures as glycerol stocks and the lack of SENPs that make it difficult to detect endogenously sumoylated proteins.

This E. coli-based strategy was used to express and purify sumovlated caveolin-3 (Figure 2.1 B; for complete protocol see Supplemental Methods). The rat caveolin-3 gene was subcloned from the pcDNA3.1-V5/His mammalian expression vector (Cav-3-V5) into a bacterial expression vector (pST39; Tan, 2001) to create pST39-Cav-3-V5. Plasmids for expression of SUMO-1 (pKRSUMO) and the SUMO E1 and E2 enzymes (pBADE12) were previously described (Mencia and Lorenzo, 2004). In order to validate this strategy for production of sumoylated caveolin-3, small-scale expression reactions were set up by sequentially transforming BL21(DE3) cells with all three plasmids (Figure 2.1 C, lanes 1-2 and 7-8), pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone (lanes 3 and 4) or pKRSUMO and pBADE12 (lanes 5 and 6). Maintenance of bacteria co-transformed with multiple plasmids required selection with multiple antibiotics (i.e. Ampicillin [Amp], Chloramphenicol [Cm] and Kanamycin [Kan]; Figure 2.1 B) and compatible origins of replication (i.e. p15a, ColE1, RK2). Transformed cells were grown at 37°C to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.5 - 0.6 and plasmid expression was induced with 0.5 mM IPTG for 3 h. The presence of Cav-3-V5 in the pre-IPTG lanes suggests "leakiness" of the inducible plasmid; however, IPTG induction greatly amplified protein expression (Figure 2.1 C).

Because caveolin is an integral membrane protein, the solubility of Cav-3-V5 and SUMO-conjugated Cav-3-V5 was investigated. Crude E. coli lysates were prepared in

lysis buffer supplemented with octyl-β-D-glucopyranoside, a detergent that helps solubilize membrane proteins (Li et al., 1996). Both the soluble supernatant (Figure 2.1 C) and insoluble pellet (Figure S2.3 A) were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies. The majority of sumoylated Cav-3-V5 was soluble, indicating that sumoylation of caveolin-3 increases its solubility-a result consistent with the growing use of "SUMO tagging" to aid in the purification of difficult-to-express proteins in E. coli.

BL21(DE3) cells transformed with the three plasmids (Figure 2.1 C, lanes 1-2 with duplicates grown from a second, single colony in lanes 7-8; see also Figure S2.3 C) showed two slower migrating bands at 40 and 50 kDa not present when Cav-3-V5 was expressed alone (*, Figure 2.1 C, lanes 3-4). Incubation of these lysates with the catalytic domain of SENP1 (SENP1_{CD}) caused the bands at 40 kDa and 50 kDa to disappear; confirming that they correspond to SUMO-1 conjugates (Figure S2.3 B). Bands of higher molecular mass (>50 - 200 kDa) observed in addition to those at 40 and 50 kDa are not unique when compared with Cav-3-V5 expressed alone (Figure 2.1 C lanes 3-4) and are likely due to SDS-resistant oligomers of caveolin-3. When expressed alone, Cav-3-V5 (Figure 2.1 C, lane 2 vs. lane 4) was expressed at a higher level than when co-expressed with SUMO-1, E1 and E2. The greater intensity of the 25 kDa band and the higher molecular weight bands when Cav-3-V5 is expressed alone suggests that these bands are oligomers and not additional SUMO conjugates. The relatively lower expression level of Cav-3-V5 when co-expressed with SUMO-1, Ubc9 and SAE1/SAE2 is likely due to the competition among the multiple plasmids for replication and the protein expression machinery. The band at 40 kDa is consistent with results from the *in vitro* sumoylation assays (Figure 2.1 A) for the size of Cav-3-V5-SUMO conjugates. The additional band at 50 kDa indicates that either multiple lysines can be modified or a single lysine is modified by poly-SUMO chains.

After showing that caveolin-3 is sumoylated in this system and soluble under native, non-denaturing conditions, the expression cultures were scaled up for nickelnitrilotriacetic acid (Ni-NTA) purification of sumoylated Cav-3-V5. BL21(DE3) cells transformed with pST39-Cav-3-V5, pKRSUMO and pBADE12 were induced with IPTG for 3 h, pelleted, lysed and incubated overnight with Ni-NTA resin. The resin was washed and Cav-3-V5 was eluted with 250 mM imidazole. Negative controls included cells transformed with pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone (Figure S2.3 D) or pKRSUMO and pBADE12 without pST39-Cav-3-V5 (Figure S2.3 E). When all three plasmids were expressed, elutions (E3-E5) contained Cav-3-V5 and multiple slower migrating bands that corresponded to sumovalted caveolin-3 (Figure 2.1 D). Additional bands (60, 70 and 80 kDa etc...) in these purified fractions were not visible when the crude lysates were analyzed (Figure 2.1 C) and may be low-abundance, poly-sumoylated Cav-3-V5 or SDSresistant dimers and multimers of Cav-3-V5 and sumoylated Cav-3-V5. Based on immunoblots of purified Cav-3-V5 with anti-SUMO-1 antibodies, I infer that these additional bands are SUMO-1 conjugates (Figure S2.3 C and Figure S2.4 A and B).

2.3.4 Two-Step Purification of Cav-3-V5-SUMO-1 Conjugates

Coomassie staining of the Ni-NTA purification fractions failed to show distinct bands corresponding to Cav-3-V5 or sumoylated Cav-3-V5 and revealed many nonspecific bands in the eluted fractions (data not shown). Caveolin is known to be difficult to stain with Coomassie and silver stains (Scherer et al., 1997), which may explain why



Figure S2.3 (A-B). *In Vitro* Sumoylation of Caveolin-3: Control Experiments

(A) Small scale expression of Cav-3-V5: analysis of the insoluble pellet. BL21(DE3) cells transformed with all 3 plasmids (lanes 1-2 and 7-8) were lysed pre- and post-IPTG induction of protein expression. Cells transformed with just pST39-Cav-3-V5 (lanes 3-4) or pKRSUMO and pBADE12 (lanes 5-6) were negative controls. After clearing lysates by centrifugation, the insoluble pellet was resuspended and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies. The soluble supernatant was analyzed in Figure 2.1 C.

(B) Incubation of *E. coli lysates with the catalytic domain of SENP1.* Lysates from BL21(DE3) cells transformed with all 3 plasmids (Figure 2.1 C) were incubated for 1 h at 37°C with and without the catalytic domain of SENP1 to validate that electrophoretic mobility shifts in anti-V5-HRP immunoblots were caused by covalent modification of Cav-3-V5 by SUMO-1.



Figure S2.3 (C-E). *In Vitro* Sumoylation of Caveolin-3: Control Experiments

(C-E) Small scale Ni-NTA purification of sumoylated caveolin-3 was performed in parallel with negative controls. **(C)** Lysates from BL21(DE3) cells transformed with all 3 plasmids were purified under native conditions using Ni-NTA resin. The resin was washed 3 times and Cav-3-V5 and Cav-3-V5-SUMO-1 conjugates (*, 40 and 50 kDa) were eluted with 250 mM imidazole. The purification fractions were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies. The membrane was stripped and re-probed with anti-SUMO-1 antibodies.

(D-E) Cells transformed with pST39Cav-3-V5 alone (D) or with pKRSUMO and pBADE12 (E) were processed in parallel with cells expressing all three plasmids (C). Overexposure of the immunoblot in (E) demonstrates the specificity of the anti-V5-HRP antibody (IN=Input, SN=Supernatant, W=Wash, E=Elution, L=Ladder).

Coomassie bands were not distinguishable despite strong signals in immunoblots. I developed a two-step purification scheme utilizing Ni-NTA purification followed by anti-V5-agarose immunoprecipitation to try and obtain a sample sufficient for identification of the site(s) of sumovlation by mass spectrometry (MS; Supplemental Figure S2.4 A-B) but I encountered several difficulties. Trypsin digestion of purified Cav-3-V5-SUMO was unsuitable for MS analysis due to the large tryptic peptide fragment of SUMO-1 ((K.ELGMEEEDVIEVYQEQTGG) left attached to target lysines and the poor *in silico* digestion of Cav-3-V5, especially surrounding the likely sumoylation site in the SUMO consensus motif (Figure 1.1; K.NINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPEGTYSFDGVWR). This ruled out some useful MS sample preparation methods such as in-gel digestion and the ability to analyze gel slices by MS. Purified Cav-3-V5-SUMO-1 (IP samples shown in Figure S2.4 B) was instead digested with GluC for MS analysis (data not shown). Despite the addition of new, custom parameters to the Protein Pilot analysis software (Applied Biosystems) to search for the unique mass shifts caused by GluC-digested SUMO-1 (QTGG), definitive detection of Cav-3-V5-SUMO-1 conjugates was not achieved. Despite these difficulties, the two-step purification was useful in the identification of Cav-3-V5-SUMO-1 conjugates by immunoblotting.

Before attempting the two-step protocol, the second step was validated by pulldown of Cav-3-V5 from crude E. coli lysates with anti-V5-agarose beads. E. coli whole cell lysates (WCL; Figure S2.4 A) were made with cells expressing all three plasmids or pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone. SUMO-1 expression was confirmed in the WCL by immunoblotting (Figure S2.4 A, left panel). Cell lysates were incubated with anti-V5agarose beads, eluted with 2x LDS buffer, and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5HRP and anti-SUMO-1 antibodies (Figure S2.4 A, middle and right panels). In cells expressing all three plasmids, bands at 40 and 50 kDa in both blots confirmed that Cav-3-V5-SUMO-1 conjugates were pulled down. The presence of additional SUMO-1 bands in the purification suggests the presence of contaminating proteins including SUMO-1 modified E. coli proteins or poly-SUMO-1 chains, which may co-purify with caveolin-3 by non-covalent interaction of caveolin's tandem SIMs with SUMO-1 and/or SUMO-1 modified proteins.

After validation of both steps, the two-step purification was carried out by an initial Ni-NTA purification (Supplemental Methods). Briefly, elution fractions E2 - E4 (Figure 2.1 D) from the Ni-NTA resin were pooled, concentrated (Viva Spin, 30,000 MWCO) and incubated with anti-V5-agarose beads. After extensive washing, the anti-V5-agarose beads were eluted with low pH (glycine buffer pH 2.6, for elution without disruption of immobilized anti-V5 IgG) followed by 2x LDS buffer with 100 mM DTT (Figure S2.4 B). The supernatants, washes and elution fractions were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-SUMO-1 antibodies. The bands at 40 kDa, 50 kDa, 60 kDa and larger in the V5-HRP immunoblots correspond to bands in the anti-SUMO-1 immunoblots (*, Figure S2.4 B, upper and lower panels respectively).

Based on these *in vitro* assays, caveolin-3 is likely an *in vivo* target of sumoylation provided it co-localizes with the sumoylation machinery in cells. It is unclear from these experiments whether the multiple slower migrating bands are indicative of multiple sites of sumoylation or modification by poly-SUMO chains. To validate these results and better understand the determinants of caveolin-3 sumoylation, I performed a series of "*in vivo* sumoylation assays".



Figure S2.4 (A). *In Vitro* Sumoylation of Cav-3-V5 in E. coli: Validation of a Two-Step Purification Protocol

(A) *Purification with anti-V5-agarose*. BL21(DE3) cells transformed with either all 3 plasmids (left lanes) or pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone (right lanes) were grown to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.6 and protein expression was induced with 0.5 mM IPTG for 3 h. Whole cell lysates (WCL) were either separated by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted with anti-SUMO-1 antibodies or incubated overnight with anti-V5-agarose beads (IP: V5-Ag), washed and eluted with 2x LDS buffer + 100mM DTT. Eluted immunoprecipitates were separated by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted with anti-SUMO-1 antibodies.



Figure S2.4 (B). *In Vitro* Sumoylation of Cav-3-V5 in E. coli: Validation of a Two-Step Purification Protocol

(B) The two-step purification was performed using lysates from BL21(DE3) cells transformed with pKRSUMO, pBADE12 and pST39-Cav-3-V5. Elutions from the Ni-NTA purification were pooled, concentrated (Viva Spin 30k MWCO) and incubated with anti-V5-agarose beads. The beads were washed and eluted with glycine buffer (pH 2.6) to remove immunoprecipitated proteins without denaturing anti-V5 IgG and then eluted with 2x LDS buffer + 100 mM DTT to free any protein still bound to the beads. Fractions from the purification were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-SUMO-1 antibodies (SN=Supernatant, W=Wash, IP=Immunoprecipitate).

2.3.5 *In Vivo* Sumoylation Assay: Covalent Modification of Caveolin-3 by SUMO is Enhanced by the SUMO E3 Ligase PIASy

The SUMO E1 and E2 enzymes (SAE1/2 and Ubc9) sumoylate caveolin-3 in vitro; however, in vivo a specific SUMO E3 ligase is often required. While both SUMO-1 and SUMO-3 covalently modified caveolin-3 in vitro, only SUMO-3 proteins were able to modify Cav-3-V5 when co-expressed in HEK 293 cells (Figure 2.3 B and unpublished data). In order to identify an E3 ligase specific for caveolin-3, I performed *in vivo* sumoylation assays in HEK 293 cells by co-transfecting several SUMO E3 ligases (PIAS1, PIAS3 and PIASy) with Cav-3-V5, Ubc9 and Myc-SUMO-3 (Figure 2.2 A, top panels). Immunoblots with anti-V5-HRP and anti-Myc antibodies show bands at 40 kDa and 50 kDa, corresponding to sumoylated caveolin-3 only when PIASy was coexpressed. Of note, the \sim 45 kDa band visible in many of the anti-V5-HRP blots in between the Cav-3-V5-SUMO conjugates (which migrate at 40 and 50 kDa) is likely dimerized Cav-3-V5 as it does not vary with SUMO, Ubc9 or PIASy co-expression or correspond to the expected size of SUMO-modified Cav-3-V5 (Figure 2.2 A-D). Immunoblotting with anti-PIASy antibodies shows that endogenous expression of PIASy in HEK cells is low (Figure 2.2 A, bottom panel).

2.3.6 PIASy Dose-Dependently Enhances Modification of Caveolin-3 by SUMO-3

To further investigate the role of PIASy in stimulating sumoylation of caveolin-3, HEK 293 cells were transfected with increasing amounts of PIASy (Figure 2.2 B, lanes 3-10; 0 - 1000 ng plasmid) to determine if there is a dose-dependent effect. Indeed, up to a certain amount of plasmid, increased expression of PIASy produced an increase in modification of Cav-3-V5 by SUMO-3. A ladder of bands, likely corresponding to caveolin-3 modified at multiple lysine residues or by poly-SUMO-3 chains, can be seen (*, Figure 2.2 B) at 65 kDa and higher in addition to the bands at 40 kDa and 50 kDa previously observed *in vitro*. These bands are specific for Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates because there is no cross-reactivity of the anti-V5-HRP antibody if PIASy is expressed alone (Figure 2.2 B, lane 2). Expressing >400 ng PIASy per well did not further enhance Cav-3-V5 sumoylation and had toxic effects on the cells, a result consistent with previous findings (Bischof et al., 2006). Thus, in subsequent experiments in which PIASy was overexpressed in HEK 293 cells, I used 200 ng or less (or 5% of total DNA transfected, i.e. the smallest amount needed to achieve a maximal level of sumoylated Cav-3-V5).

2.3.7 PIASy Co-Immunoprecipitates with Caveolin-3 in HEK 293 Cells

HEK 293 cells transfected with Cav-3-V5, SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy were lysed and immunoprecipitated with anti-V5 and anti-Cav-3 antibodies. Immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-PIASy antibodies revealed that Cav-3-V5 pulled down PIASy (Figure 2.2 C). The reciprocal immunoprecipitation, performed with anti-PIASy antibodies and immunoblotting with anti-Cav-3 and anti-V5-HRP antibodies, showed that PIASy pulled down the 25 kDa, unmodified Cav-3-V5 as well as sumoylated Cav-3-V5 (*, Figure 2.2 D). Thus, it appears that PIASy is a SUMO E3 ligase that functionally interacts with caveolin-3 and stimulates its modification at either multiple lysine residues or by poly-SUMO-3 chains.





(A) PIASy Stimulates Sumoylation of Caveolin-3. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with Cav-3-V5 (lanes 1-5), Myc-SUMO-3 and Ubc9 (lanes 1-4) and either PIAS1, PIAS3 or PIASy (lanes 2, 3 and 4 respectively). Cells transfected with empty vector DNA were included as a negative control (lane 6). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-Myc, anti-V5-HRP and anti-PIASy antibodies.

(B) *PIASy Dose-Dependently Enhances Caveolin-3 Sumoylation.* HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with Cav-3-V5, SUMO-3 and Ubc9 and increasing doses of PIASy (lanes 3-10; 0, 40, 100, 200, 400, 600, 800 or 1000 ng plasmid DNA). Cells transfected with Cav-3-V5 and SUMO-3 or PIASy alone were negative controls (lanes 1 and 2). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-GAPDH antibodies.

(C-D) PIASy Co-Immunoprecipitates with Caveolin-3. (C) Lysates from HEK 293 cells co-transfected with Cav-3-V5, Ubc9, SUMO-3 and PIASy were immunoprecipitated with anti-V5 and anti-Cav-3 antibodies and immunoblotted with anti-V5-HRP and anti-PIASy antibodies. (D) The reciprocal immunoprecipitation was performed with anti-PIASy antibodies and immunoblotted with anti-V5-HRP and anti-Cav-3 antibodies.

2.3.8 The SUMO Consensus Site Lysine Mutant (K38R) Reduced, but Did Not Abolish, Sumovlation of Caveolin-3

PIASy stimulates modification of Cav-3-V5 by SUMO-3 in HEK 293 cells and immunoblots of adult rat cardiac myocytes show that unlike HEK 293 cells, PIASy is highly expressed in myocytes (Figure S2.2 A). Rat cardiac myocyte lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-Cav-3 or anti-SUMO antibodies and bands corresponding to sumoylated caveolin-3 were visible (Figure S2.2 B and C), indicating that endogenous caveolin-3 is an *in vivo* target of sumoylation as well as *in vitro*. Given this, I next sought to determine the biological significance of sumoylation by first identifying the specific lysine residues modified. I reasoned that mutation of the sumoylation site lysine(s) to arginine (i.e. a "sumoylation-deficient" mutant) should facilitate identification of the biological functions regulated by sumoylation of caveolins.

Caveolin-3 has seven potential sumoylation sites; K15, K20, K30, K38, K69, K108 and K144 (Figure 2.3 A; see also Figure S2.1 for conservation of lysine residues among caveolin-3 homologs). Located in the cytosol-exposed, N-terminus of caveolin-3, K38 lies within a 'negatively charged amino acid-dependent sumoylation motif' (NDSM), in which acidic amino acids downstream of the consensus tetrapeptide motif aid SUMO conjugation by binding to a positively charged region on Ubc9 (Chapter 1.6, Blomster et al., 2009, Yang et al., 2006B). I used site-directed mutagenesis to mutate this consensus site lysine to arginine (K38R). HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with WT Cav-3-V5 or K38R with Ubc9, PIASy and SUMO-3 (Figure 2.3 B). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies. I found that the K38R mutation reduced, but did not abolish sumoylation of Cav-3-V5, indicating that:



Figure 2.3 (A-C). Modification of Cav-3-V5 by SUMO-3 is *reduced* by mutation of the SUMO consensus Site Lys-38 to Arg (K38R), and *abolished* by mutating all of Caveolin-3's Lys to Arg (Cav-3-V5-K7R)

(A) *Schematic of the Cav-3-V5 construct.* Positions of each lysine residue (K15, K20, K30, K38, K69, K108, K144) in context with the N-terminus, scaffolding domain, transmembrane domain, C-terminus and V5/His affinity tags.

(B) Caveolin-3 sumoylation is reduced, but not abolished by mutation of consensus site lysine. Wild-type Cav-3-V5 (WT, lanes 1-2) or the consensus site, Lys to Arg mutant (K38R, lane 3) were co-transfected into HEK 293 cells with Ubc9, PIASy (lanes 1-3) and either SUMO-1 (lane 1) or SUMO-3 (lanes 2 and 3). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies.

(C) Sumoylation of 'K to R' mutants. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with Cav-3-V5 'K to R' mutants; K20R, K30R, K38R, K69R and K144R (lanes 2-6) and the sumoylation machinery; SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy (lanes 1-7). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies (long exposure (top panel) and a short exposure (bottom panel)). The WT (lane 1) and Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant (lane 7) are included as positive and negative controls for Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates.



Figure 2.3 (D). Modification of Cav-3-V5 by SUMO-3 is *reduced* by mutation of the SUMO consensus Site Lys-38 to Arg (K38R), and *abolished* by mutating all of Caveolin-3's Lys to Arg (Cav-3-V5-K7R)

(D) *The lysine-less K7R Cav-3-V5 mutant cannot be sumoylated.* WT or the K7R mutant were transfected with and without the sumoylation machinery (lanes 1-5). MG-132 was pre-incubated with cells 3 h prior to lysis (lane 5). Multiple 'K to R' mutants (Table 2.2) were also co-transfected with the sumoylation machinery (lanes 6-11). Labels indicate residues *not* mutated (i.e. K144 has only a single Lys at position 144).

1) multiple lysine residues are modified or 2) mutation of the consensus site allows a different lysine to be modified.

2.3.9 Identification of a Sumoylation-Deficient Mutant of Caveolin-3: Systematic Mutagenesis of Caveolin-3's Lysine Residues to Arginine ('K to R' Mutants)

Mutation of caveolin-3's consensus site lysine reduced, but failed to abolish, sumovaltion. The slower migrating bands corresponding to sumovalted caveolin-3 (*, 40, 50 and 65 kDa; Figures 2.2 and 2.3) are potentially due to mono-sumovaliton at multiple sites, modification by poly-SUMO chains or a combination of both. Therefore, I undertook a systematic approach to mutate each of caveolin's seven lysines to arginine one a time ('K to R' mutants; Table 2.1). HEK 293 cells transfected with SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy were co-transfected with WT Cav-3-V5 or the series of 'K to R' mutants (Figure 2.3 C and unpublished data). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies and long exposure (Figure 2.3 C, top panel) and short exposure (bottom panel)) so as to visualize the Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates and the relative expression level of each mutant. The 40 kDa band corresponding to Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates was reduced in K38R relative to WT Cav-3-V5 (Figure 2.3 C, lane 4 vs. 1), while the other 'K to R' mutants had equal or greater signal at 40 kDa relative to WT. It is unclear whether this is due to increased stoichiometry of sumoylation or variability in the stability and/or expression level of those mutants (Figure 2.3 C, lanes 3, 5 and 6).

K38 thus appeared to be the major site of sumoylation; however, other sites could be modified as well. This suggested that two or more lysines may need to be mutated to generate a sumoylation-deficient mutant for definitive functional studies. To this end, I



Figure 2.4 (A-B). Reversal of Each Arg Mutation in Cav-3-V5-K7R Back to Lys One at a Time Reveals That K38 is the Preferred Sumoylation Site When PIASy is Co-Expressed

(A) Schematic of the Cav-3-V5-K7R construct. Positions of each mutated arginine residue (R15, R20, R30, R38, R69, R108, R144) in context with the N-terminus, scaffolding domain, transmembrane domain, C-terminus and V5/His affinity tags.

(B) Sumoylation of '*R* to *K*' mutants. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with each of the seven 'R to K' mutants along with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy). WT and K7R (lanes 1 and 2 respectively) served as positive and negative controls for Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates. Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies.



Figure 2.4 (C). Reversal of Each Arg Mutation in Cav-3-V5-K7R Back to Lys One at a Time Reveals That K38 is the Preferred Sumoylation Site When PIASy is Co-Expressed

(C) *PIASy-dependent sumoylation of R38K.* The four N-terminal 'R to K' mutants; R15K, R20K, R30K and R38K (lanes 5-12) were transfected with and without the sumoylation machinery. WT and Cav-3-V5-K7R (lanes 1-4) were included as positive and negative controls for Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates. Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP, anti-PIASy and anti-GAPDH antibodies.
performed two rounds of multisite-mutagenesis to generate multiple 'K to R' mutants for screening in HEK 293 cells (Table 2.2). None of the multiple 'K to R' mutants completely prevented sumoylation of caveolin-3 (Figure 2.3 D, lanes 6-11 and unpublished data). Sumoylation was abolished when all seven of the lysines in caveolin-3 were mutated to arginine (Cav-3-V5-K7R) (Figure 2.3 C, lane 7; Figure 2.3 D, lanes 1-4), implying that if the preferred sumoylation site(s) are mutated, remaining lysines have the potential to be sumoylated.

2.3.10 K38 is the Preferred Sumoylation Site: Systematic Reversal of Lys Mutations in Cav-3-V5-K7R from Arg back to Lys ('R to K' mutants)

In order to define precisely which lysine residues are *potential* vs. *preferred* sumoylation sites (and thus the minimal lysine mutations necessary to create a sumoylation-deficient mutant) the K7R mutant was used to create a series of seven Cav-3-V5 'R to K' mutants, each with a single available lysine (Figure 2.4 A, Table 2.3). To determine the relative ability of each of the 7 lysines of caveolin-3 to be sumoylated, the 'R to K' mutants were transfected in HEK 293 cells in parallel with WT and the Cav-3-V5- K7R mutant as positive and negative controls respectively. Immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies showed that while sumoylation was detectable at each lysine residue, re-introduction of the consensus site lysine in the R38K mutant was much more effective at rescuing Cav-3-V5's ability to undergo sumoylation (Figure 2.4 B, lane 6). Moreover, R38K was the only mutant that, akin to WT Cav-3-V5, was poly-sumoylated (*, Figure 2.5 B, lane 1 vs. 6). Since R38K has a single lysine, I conclude that PIASy stimulates modification of caveolin-3 by poly-SUMO-3 chains on K38.



Figure 2.5 (A-C). Wild-Type Cav-3-V5 Stabilizes While The Sumoylation-Deficient K7R Mutant Destabilizes FLAG- β_2 AR

(A) - (B) Co-expression of Cav-3-V5-K7R dramatically reduces the level of FLAG- β_2AR protein and WT has an opposite effect when co-transfected with the sumoylation machinery. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with FLAG- β_2AR (lanes 1-11) and either WT Cav-3-V5 (lanes 3-4 and 8-9) or the K7R mutant (lanes 5-6 and 10-11), both with and without the sumoylation machinery; SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy (even lanes vs. odd lanes respectively). The proteasomal inhibitor MG-132 was pre-incubated with cells 3 h prior to lysis (lanes 7-11). 48 h post-transfection, lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG antibodies and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-FLAG-HRP, anti-ubiquitin, anti-V5-HRP and anti-PIASy antibodies.

(B) HEK 293 cells were transfected identical to those in **(A)** lanes 1-6 however cells were harvested at 24 h post-transfection rather than at 48 h. Lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG antibodies and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-FLAG-HRP and anti-V5-HRP antibodies.

(C) eNOS expression is not effected by co-transfection WT or Cav-3-V5. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with eNOS (lanes 1-6) and either WT Cav-3-V5 (lanes 3-4) or the K7R mutant (lanes 5-6) with and without the sumoylation machinery; SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy. Cells were harvested 24 h post-transfection and anti-eNOS immunoprecipitates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-eNOS and anti-V5-HRP antibodies.

In order to confirm that co-expression of PIASy was required and specific for poly-sumoylation at K38, the four N-terminal R to K mutants (R15K, R20K, R30K and R38K) were transfected with and without co-expression of the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy). Immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP, anti-PIASy and anti-GAPDH revealed that co-expression of the sumoylation machinery had no effect on the relatively low level of modification of R15K, R20K or R30K, but strongly enhanced modification of R38K (Figure 2.4 C, lane 6). The modification of R38K closely resembled WT Cav-3-V5 (*, Figure 2.4 C, lane 2 vs. lane 6). Thus, expression of PIASy is necessary and specific for modification of K38 on caveolin-3 by poly-SUMO-3 chains.

2.3.11 Wild-type Cav-3-V5 Stabilizes While the Sumoylation-Deficient K7R Mutant Destabilizes β₂ARs in HEK 293 Cells

Sumoylation is known to modulate protein-protein interactions. The sumoylationdeficient mutant of caveolin-3 was used to probe the effect of SUMO modification on protein-protein interactions of caveolin with a well-known GPCR binding partner, the β 2adrenergic receptor (β_2 AR). β_2 ARs reside predominantly in caveolar microdomains in cardiac myocytes and directly interact with caveolin-3 (Ostrom et al., 2001; Xiang et al., 2002; Shcherbakova et al., 2007). In order to determine whether sumoylation of caveolin-3 modulates its interaction with β_2 ARs, a FLAG-tagged β_2 AR construct was transfected into HEK 293 cells either alone, or with WT or Cav-3-V5-K7R. Transfected cells were grown in DMEM supplemented with 10 % FBS, harvested 48 h post-transfection, lysed and immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG-agarose beads. Immunoprecipitates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-FLAG-HRP, ubiquitin, V5-HRP and PIASy antibodies (Figure 2.5 A). The supernatants of each anti-FLAG immunoprecipitation were also analyzed by immunoblotting and FLAG- β_2 AR was not detectable (data not shown). It was anticipated that there might be a sumoylation-dependent increase or decrease in FLAG- β_2 AR's ability to pull down Cav-3-V5, perhaps through interference of binding to the CSD. Surprisingly, the level of FLAG- β_2 AR was either increased or decreased dependent on co-expression of WT or Cav-3-V5-K7R respectively (Figure 2.5 A, lanes 1, 3 and 5). Co-expression of the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy) had a stabilizing effect on the level of FLAG- β_2 AR (Figure 2.5 A, lanes 2, 4 and 6) independent of Cav-3-V5 expression.

Unstimulated β_2 ARs have a half-life of ~24 h (Berthouze et al., 2009). I thus conducted studies at 24 vs. 48 h post-transfection to determine if a similar change in receptor levels occurred at an earlier time point. WT Cav-3-V5 significantly stabilized the expression of FLAG- β_2 AR when the sumoylation machinery was co-expressed (Figure 2.5 B, lanes 1-2 vs. 3-4) while the K7R mutant destabilized FLAG- β_2 AR (lanes 1-2 vs. 5-6). At this time point, there was no effect of co-expression of the sumoylation machinery independent of Cav-3-V5. Thus, co-expression of the K7R mutant consistently decreases expression levels of FLAG- β_2 ARs.

The mechanisms of agonist-induced internalization, β -arrestin-mediated Mdm2 recruitment, ubiquitination and lysosomal downregulation of the β_2AR have been extensively studied in HEK 293 cells (Shenoy et al., 2001; Liang et al., 2003; Chapter 1.10). β -adrenergic agonists (norepinephrine and epinephrine) are present in fetal bovine serum (FBS) used to supplement cell culture media (Dibner and Insel, 1981). Therefore, the FLAG- β_2 AR transfected HEK cells were unintentionally exposed to agonist stimulation during these experiments through the supplementation of culture media with FBS. The data shown thus far suggest that modification of caveolin-3 by SUMO-3 inhibits, while the sumoylation-deficient caveolin-3 mutant may promote agonistdependent desensitization of β_2 ARs.

In order to determine whether the effect of the K7R mutant of caveolin-3 was specific for β_2AR , a similar experiment was performed with eNOS (NOS3), an unrelated, but well-known, caveolin-regulated protein. Binding of caveolin to eNOS inhibits eNOS activity (Ostrom et al., 2004; García-Cardeña et al., 1997). We thus transfected HEK 293 cells with eNOS alone or with WT or Cav-3-V5-K7R. Cells were co-transfected both with and without the sumoylation machinery (Figure 2.6 C, lanes 1, 3 and 5 vs. 2, 4 and 6). 24 h post-transfection, cells were lysed, immunoprecipitated with anti-eNOS antibodies and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-eNOS and anti-V5-HRP antibodies. The expression level of eNOS was unaffected by expression of either WT Cav-3 or Cav-3-V5-K7R, suggesting that the effect on FLAG- β_2AR is not non-specific inhibition or interference of protein expression caused by the Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant.

2.3.12 Cav-3-V5-K7R Does Not Destabilize FLAG-β₁AR in HEK 293 Cells

To test if the Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant might affect a protein more closely related to β_2AR , impact of the mutant on β_1ARs was examined. β_1ARs and β_2ARs are highly homologous both structurally and functionally, sharing 52% identity overall and 76% identity in the transmembrane domains (Shcherbakova et al., 2007). A portion of β_1ARs



Figure 2.6 (A-B). The Sumoylation-Deficient K7R Mutant Does Not Affect the Stability of FLAG- β_1 AR and Destabilization of β_2 AR by K7R is Blocked by a β -Adrenergic Antagonist (-)-Propranolol

(A) $FLAG-\beta_1AR$ is not destabilized by the K7R mutant. HEK 293 cells were cotransfected with FLAG- β_1AR (lanes 1-3) or FLAG- β_2AR (lanes 4-6), the sumoylation machinery (lanes 1-6) and either WT Cav-3-V5 (lanes 2 and 5) or the K7R mutant (lanes 3 and 6). Cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG antibodies and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-FLAG-HRP and anti-V5-HRP antibodies.

(B) The destabilization of FLAG- β_2AR by Cav-3-V5-K7R is blocked by (-)-propranolol and reduced serum. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with FLAG- β_2AR and the sumoylation machinery (lanes 1-9) with either WT Cav-3-V5 (lanes 2, 5 and 8) or the K7R mutant (lanes 3, 6 and 9). Cells were cultured in media supplemented with 2 μ M or 20 μ M (-)-propranolol for 48 hours (lanes 1-3 and 7-9 respectively). Cells were also cultured with reduced serum for 24 h prior to harvest (lanes 4-6). Anti-FLAG immunoprecipitates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-FLAG-HRP and anti-V5-HRP antibodies.



Figure 2.6 (C-D). The Sumoylation-Deficient K7R Mutant Does Not Affect the Stability of FLAG- β_1 AR and Destabilization of β_2 AR by K7R is Blocked by a β -Adrenergic Antagonist (-)-Propranolol

(C) HEK 293 cells were transfected as in A and B and were treated or not with 2 μ M (-)propranolol for 48 hours. As before, lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-FLAG antibodies, however proteins were *not* heated prior to SDS-PAGE to reduce formation of FLAG- β_2 AR aggregates. Immunoprecipitates and cell lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-FLAG-HRP and anti-GAPDH antibodies respectively.

(D) FLAG-HRP immunoblots performed in triplicate were quantified by densitometry, normalized to GAPDH and expressed as fold over vehicle-treated control (lane 1). A representative blot is shown in **(C)**. Mean values and standard deviations are shown. P values were calculated using Student's *t*-test (Graphpad).

also localize to caveolae and interact with caveolin-3 but do not undergo agonist-induced ubiquitination, internalization and desensitization (Liang et al., 2003; Liang et al., 2004).Studies with β_1 ARs were designed to test the generality of sumoylation of caveolin in terms of regulation of β ARs and GPCRs. FLAG-tagged β_1 AR or β_2 AR were cotransfected into HEK 293 cells either alone or with WT or Cav-3-V5-K7R. Unlike FLAG- β_2 ARs, FLAG- β_1 ARs were not destabilized by co-transfection of the Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant (Figure 2.6 A, lanes 1 and 3 vs. 4 and 6), suggesting that this destabilization is specific for β_2 ARs.

2.3.13 The Beta Adrenergic Antagonist (-)-Propranolol Prevents the Destabilization of $\beta_2 AR$ by Cav-3-V5-K7R

To determine whether the destabilization FLAG- β_2AR by Cav-3-V5-K7R depends upon β -agonist stimulation by catecholamines present in the culture media, I used the β -adrenergic antagonist (-)-propranolol to block stimulation of FLAG- β_2AR . HEK 293 cells transfected with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy) were co-transfected with either; FLAG- β_2AR alone, WT Cav-3-V5 or the K7R mutant in the absence or presence of (-)-propranolol. Treatment with (-)-propranolol prevented the destabilization of β_2AR by the K7R mutant (Figure 2.6 B, lanes 1-3 and 7-9). Moreover, overnight incubation of cells in media supplemented with reduced serum (1% vs. 10% FBS) also prevented desensitization of FLAG- β_2AR (Figure 2.6 B, lanes 4-6). In each case, WT Cav-3-V5 stabilized FLAG- β_2AR expression levels (Figure 2.6 B).

This result was confirmed in a subsequent experiment in which HEK 293 cells were co-transfected as before with FLAG- β_2 AR alone, WT Cav-3-V5 or the K7R mutant, and treated with or without 2 µM (-)-propranolol (Figure 2.6 C). FLAG-HRP immunoblots of anti-FLAG immunoprecipitates were quantified by densitometry, normalized to GAPDH and expressed as fold over vehicle-treated control (Figure 2.6 D). Immunoprecipitates and protein samples are typically heated prior to analysis by SDS-PAGE; however, this can cause self-aggregation of membrane proteins such as GPCRs (Ren et al., 2009). For the purpose of accurate quantification, anti-FLAG immunoprecipitates were not heated prior to separation by SDS-PAGE (as they were in previous experiments) to reduce the formation of FLAG- β_2 AR aggregates (i.e. Figure 2.6 A and B, >100 kDa). I found that K7R reduced FLAG- β_2 AR expression levels by about 50% (P=0.005) in vehicle-treated cells and treatment with (-)-propranolol increased the expression level back up to control levels (Figure 2.6 C). Again, WT Cav-3-V5 increased FLAG- β_2 AR expression by ~2 fold and expression was further stabilized by (-)propranolol up to 2.5 - 3.0 fold. These data indicate that caveolin-3 and its ability to undergo sumoylation modulates the stability of β_2 ARs, and agonists, including those present in FBS, contribute to the destabilization that occurs in cells expressing K7R.

2.4 Discussion

The identification of a core SUMO consensus motif and extended, NDSM in its N-terminus prompted the investigation of caveolin-3 as a potential sumoylated substrate. These studies demonstrate, for the first time, that caveolin-3 is post-translationally

modified by SUMO proteins both *in vitro* and *in vivo*. The functional importance of sumoylation of caveolin-3 includes the regulation of specific caveolin partners, such as β_2AR , whose agonist-induced desensitization is influenced by such sumoylation.

In vitro sumoylation assays and co-expression of recombinant caveolin-3 in E. coli with the sumovlation machinery showed that conjugation with SUMO-1 or SUMO-3 is possible, however in mammalian cells, conjugation was specific for SUMO-3. In E. coli transformed with the sumoylation machinery, caveolin-3 was modified at multiple sites or by poly-SUMO-1 (Figure 2.1 C and D; Figure S2.4 B). There is debate regarding the formation of SUMO-1 chains *in vivo* (Yang et al., 2006A); however, such formation is favored in the *in vitro* assay because the sumoylation machinery and SUMO-1 proteins are present at higher levels than they are when expressed endogenously. The absence in E. coli of SENPs, which reverse SUMO conjugation and edit poly-SUMO chains, may also contribute to the formation of poly-SUMO-1 chains in vitro. In addition, the presence of tandem SIMs in caveolin-3's N-terminus may stimulate its modification by poly-SUMO chains by recruitment of Ubc9 thioesters containing polymerized SUMO-1 (i.e. Ubc9~(Su-1)-(Su-1)-(Su-1)). The specificity for modification by SUMO-3 in HEK 293 cells may result from the greater cytosolic localization of SUMO-3 vs. SUMO-1 or the preferential binding of the SIMs in caveolin-3 to SUMO-3 rather than SUMO-1 (Su et al., 2002; Hay, 2007; Meulmeester et al., 2008).

The current studies show that the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy enhances modification of caveolin-3 by SUMO-3 when co-expressed in HEK 293 cells and that K38 is the preferred sumoylation site. This specificity for K38, which lies in the tetrapeptide core SUMO motif, was identified through the systematic use of site-directed mutagenesis and transient expression in HEK 293 cells. The identification was complicated by the fact that mutation of K38 reduced, but did not abolish, sumoylation of caveolin-3, suggesting the possibility that multiple lysines were modified. Analysis of the 'R to K' mutants allowed me to conclude that K38 was modified by SUMO-3 and poly-SUMO-3 chains. This was demonstrated by the fact that multiple, slower migrating bands in V5-HRP immunoblots only occurred with the R38K mutant (Figure 2.4 B and C).

It is unclear why mutation of the preferred sumovlation site failed to abolish sumoylation of caveolin-3, however it may be due to the structure of caveolin and the accessibility of alternate lysines for modification. The secondary structure of caveolin's N-terminus has not been well defined, but it appears to be very flexible. Circular dichroism studies of amino acids 79-96 in caveolin-1 that make up the CSD (aa55-72 in caveolin-3) reveal that they form an α -helix while the remainder of the N-terminus lacks secondary structure (Fernandez et al., 2002). This lack of secondary structure could help explain why non-consensus site lysines are accessible when K38 is mutated. Fernandez et al. proposed that this N-terminal tail region (aa1-54 in caveolin-3) wraps back around the α -helical region (Figure 2.7 A). They showed that mutation of caveolin-1 aa66–70 (⁶⁶IDFED⁷⁰) to alanine dramatically affected oligomerization and speculated that this acidic patch binds to basic residues in the α -helix, thereby causing the tail to wrap around the helix (i.e. the CSD). This acidic region in caveolin-1 corresponds to aa39-43 in caveolin-3 (39 VDFED 43) which is next to the sumovlated K38 (Figure 2.7 A: EDIVK(Su)VDFED). A helical wheel projection illustrates clustering of basic, polar and non-polar residues on different sides of the α -helical scaffolding domain (Figure 2.7 B).



Figure 2.7 A "SUMO Switch" for Regulation of CSD Protein-Protein Interactions: Proposed Interaction of Basic Residues in the α -Helical Scaffolding Domain with an 'Acidic Patch' Surrounding Caveolin-3's Sumoylation Site.

(A) Caveolin-3's membrane topology and α -helical secondary structure of the scaffolding domain (CSD). The CSD (aa55-72) was shown to form an α -helix while the remainder of the N-terminus lacks secondary structure (Fernandez et al. 2002). It was proposed that the N-terminal tail region (aa1-54) wraps back around the α -helical CSD. Interaction of the N-terminal tail with the CSD might occur through electrostatic interactions of an acidic patch (³⁴EDIVKVDFED⁴³) with basic residues in the CSD. (α -helix image adapted from Fernandez et al.)

(B) Helical wheel projection of caveolin-3's scaffolding domain. The amino acid sequence of the CSD (⁵⁵VWKVSYTTFTVSKYWCYR⁷²) is color coded by each residue's side chain properties and represented linearly and as a helical wheel projection to illustrate the clustering of basic (blue), polar (purple) and non-polar (yellow) residues along different sides of the helix. (Gautier et al, 2008; http://heliquest.ipmc.cnrs.fr/). The single letter amino acid codes in the helical wheel are proportional to amino acid volume.

Thus, modification by SUMO at this site could block the N-terminal tail region from wrapping around the α -helical CSD and act as a switch to regulate binding of other proteins to the CSD or oligomerization of caveolins.

The two tandem SIMs in caveolin-3's N-terminus (Figure 1.6 and Figure S2.7) and caveolin's ability to oligomerize may also contribute to the ability of other lysines to be sumoylated, albeit at a much lower level than WT or the R38K (Figure 2.4 C). Proteins can be sumoylated on non-consensus sites that are in close proximity to a SIM motif (e.g. USP25, Meulmeester et al., 2008). This suggests that stabilization of the binding between Ubc9~SUMO thioesters and the target by a SUMO-SIM interaction or by substrate-E3 ligase interactions may facilitate the interaction of Ubc9 with nonconsensus site lysines. The presence of tandem SIMs in caveolin-3 may facilitate such interactions when K38 is mutated (Figure 1.6, Chapter 4). Also, given the proximity of these SIMs to caveolin's SUMO consensus motif, it is conceivable that they recruit and orient specific Ubc9~SUMO thioesters (e.g. mono-, di- or poly-SUMO-2/3 chains), thereby intramolecularly regulating the modification of caveolin-3. Since caveolin also forms homo- and hetero-oligomers, another possibility is that the SIMs help direct the sumoylation of an adjacent caveolin monomer, intermolecularly rather than *intra*molecularly.

As with most SUMO targets, only a fraction of caveolin-3 is sumoylated at any given time, thus complicating one's ability to assess how this modification is biologically relevant. This low stoichiometry may result from rapidly reversible cycles of sumoylation regulated by SENPs. It has been estimated that caveolin typically forms oligomeric complexes of 14-16 monomers (Scherer et al., 1996). Thus, sumoylation of just 6-7% of

the total caveolin protein pool potentially could result from each caveolin oligomer containing a sumoylated, caveolin monomer.

Results with the 'lysine-less' Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant show that the slower migrating bands observed in V5-HRP immunoblots result from lysine modifications of caveolin-3. The 40, 50 and 65 kDa bands are most likely due to modification of K38 by poly-SUMO-3 chains. This is supported by the evidence presented here as well as data to be presented in Chapter 3 that shows the SUMO-specific proteases, SENP1 and SENP2 are both able to dose-dependently decrease the Cav-3-V5-SUMO conjugates (i.e. the bands observed in V5-HRP immunoblots at 40, 50 and 65 kDa). However, there is a doublet of bands in V5-HRP immunoblots consistently seen between 40 kDa and 28 kDa that is not seen with the K7R mutant. Initially, these bands seemed to be too small to be SUMO conjugates and were attributed to smearing caused by protein overloading, lysis conditions or possible SDS-resistant non-covalent interactions that hindered a portion of Cav-3-V5's electrophoretic mobility. The Cav-3-V5-K7R and 'R to K' mutants brought these bands into focus although their identity remains poorly defined. Perhaps there are other types of lysine modifications occurring, for example, by ubiquitin or another Ubl protein. Ubiquitination can cause smaller shifts in SDS-PAGE migration (~ 10 kDa); however, immunoblotting with anti-ubiquitin antibodies did not reveal corresponding bands (unpublished data). Alternatively, since some degradation products are seen in V5-HRP immunoblots (multiple bands <25 kDa), this intermediate band may be a sumoylated version of a major degradation product.

The results presented here, as well as evidence in the literature, strongly suggest that PIASy interacts with caveolin-3 and is a key regulator of caveolin-3 sumoylation, however it is not clear how or in which cellular compartment they interact. PIASy and other PIAS proteins have generally been considered nuclear proteins (Ihara et al., 2005; Albor et al., 2006) while caveolin-3 is primarily found in plasma membrane microdomains, with some cytosolic and perinuclear localization (Smythe et al., 2003). A study in PIASy ^{+/+} MEFs showed that while PIASy was predominantly found in the nucleus, it could also be detected in the cytoplasm (Martin et al., 2008). PIASy accumulates in the cytoplasm and co-localizes with the E3 ubiquitin ligase TRIM32 when MG-132 is used to inhibit proteasomal degradation (Albor et al., 2006), which may explain why it is normally detected at low levels or not at all in the cytoplasm. Consistent with this, treatment of HEK 293 cells with MG-132 for 3 h enhanced sumoylation of caveolin-3 relative to untreated cells (Figure 2.3 D, lane 5 vs. lane 2), presumably by increasing the cytosolic expression of PIASy.

These data are also consistent with a preliminary experiment I performed in HEK 293 cells that attempted to manipulate the endogenous, rather than exogenous, expression of PIASy. TGF β treatment was shown to stimulate a 6-8 fold increase in PIASy mRNA expression that peaked after 12 h (Imoto et al., 2008). Thus, I used TGF β to stimulate endogenous PIASy expression in HEK 293 cells in the presence or absence of MG-132. After 12 h, cells treated with MG-132 showed a 3-fold increase in PIASy protein expression (Figure S2.5 A) and a corresponding 50% increase in 40 kDa Cav-3-V5 (Figure S2.5 B).

PIASy appears to be highly expressed in cardiac myocytes (Supplemental Figure S2.2 A) and transfection of HEK 293 cells (which express low endogenous levels of PIASy (Figure 2.2 A)), with as little as 40 ng PIASy (1% of total DNA transfected)

greatly enhances sumoylation of caveolin-3 (Figure 2.2 B). PIASy coimmunoprecipitated with caveolin-3 from transfected HEK 293 cells (Figure 2.2 C and D). Preliminary immunofluorescence experiments performed on HEK 293 cells transfected with Cav-3-V5 alone or with the sumoylation machinery showed that the affinity tagged caveolin-3 construct was localized in cytosolic and plasma membrane puncta, similar to endogenous caveolin-3, indicating that PIASy co-localizes with caveolin-3 in these compartments (Figure S2.6).

PIASy interacts with the type I TGF-β (TβRI) receptor in MCF7 human breast cancer cells (Conrotto et al., 2007) and TβRI receptors localize to caveolae and interact with caveolin-1 and eNOS in endothelial cells (Schwartz et al., 2005); however, the extent to which caveolin-3 and PIASy co-localize in other cell types, such as cardiac myocytes and skeletal muscle has not been investigated. The E3 ubiquitin ligase TRIM32 can regulate cellular levels of PIASy by its ubiquitination in the cytoplasm. Akin to caveolin-3, TRIM32 is mutated in LGMD (type 2H) and the mutation prevents TRIM32 from binding to PIASy (Albor et al., 2006). Thus, the regulation of cytosolic sumoylation by PIASy may have physiological and pathophysiological effects.

Sumoylation is also regulated by SUMO-specific proteases. SENP2 has the ability to de-sumoylate caveolin-3 (Chapter 3) and, like PIASy, its cytosolic expression is regulated by ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation (Itahana et al., 2006). Therefore it is conceivable that MG-132 affects the level of caveolin sumoylation through SENP2 expression and/or localization. SENP2 expression can be induced in a cAMP-dependent manner in adipocytes (Chung et al., 2010) and elevated cAMP induces SENP2 expression through phospho-CREB binding to SENP2's promoter region. This finding complements

data in a recent study which showed PIASy-dependent sumoylation of phosphodiesterase 4D5 (PDE4D5), which is recruited to activated β_2ARs (Lynch et al., 2005; De Arcangelis et al., 2009; Li et al., 2010) as well as findings presented in this dissertation regarding the PIASy-dependent sumoylation of caveolin-3 and its effects on β_2AR desensitization. Together, such findings suggest existence of a sumoylation-regulated feedback loop in the regulation and compartmentation of GPCR-G_s-cAMP-PDE signaling pathways in cardiac myocyte caveolae microdomains. It is possible that caveolin-3, β_2AR , PDE4D5, PIASy and SENP2 exists as part of a signaling complex ("signalosome") localized in caveolae that specifically regulates cellular responses to agonist stimulation.

The precise mechanism by which sumoylation of caveolin affects desensitization of β_2 ARs is not clear, but it adds a new feature to the desensitization process. Caveolin-3 might regulate β_2 ARs by influencing agonist-induced internalization of the receptors. For example, β -arrestin-2 and Mdm2 are recruited to activated receptors after GRK2 phosphorylation of the β_2 AR C-tail. Caveolin-1 interacts with Mdm2 following H₂O₂ treatment (Bartholomew et al., 2009) and oxidative stress caused by H₂O₂ can stimulate altered patterns and increases in SUMO-2/3 conjugation (Manza et al., 2004). Moreover, Mdm2 is a target of sumoylation (Meek and Knippschild, 2003; Shenoy et al., 2001), and PIASy co-operates with Mdm2 to regulate sumoylation of p53 (Carter et al., 2007). β arrestin-2 preferentially interacts with the sumoylated form of Mdm2 (p90Mdm2, Shenoy et al., 2001). A search for SIMs similar to those in caveolin-1 and -3 revealed the presence of tandem SIMs in β -arrestin-1 and β -arrestin-2 (Figure 1.8), suggesting that these motifs may mediate the preferential binding of p90Mdm2. Destabilization of β_2 AR by the caveolin-3 K7R mutant might thus be attributable to sumoylation-dependent alterations of Mdm2- β -arrestin-2 interactions.

The mechanism of caveolin-3's effect on the stability of β_2AR could also be mediated though PIASy. Co-expression of Cav-3-V5-K7R appears to decrease the expression level of PIASy relative to WT (Figure 2.4 C, lanes 2 vs. 4, Figure 2.5 A, lanes 6 and 11) and Cav-3-V5-K7R may affect the posttranslational modification of PIASy, which is regulated by ubiquitination and sumoylation (Albor et al., 2006; Ihara et al., 2005). Consistent with this possibility, we find multiple bands in PIASy immunoblots, which likely correspond to modified forms of PIASy, that differ when WT Cav-3-V5 or K7R is co-expressed (Figure 2.6 B, bottom panel).

2.5 Methods

2.5.1 Materials and Chemicals

Reagents and their sources were as follows: Protein-G-agarose (Roche; Cat. 11243233001), MG-132 (Calbiochem; Cat. 474790), N-Ethylmaleimide (NEM) and (S)-(-)-Propranolol (Sigma; Cat. E3876 and P8688), Halt Protease Inhibitor Cocktail, EDTA-Free (Pierce; Cat. 87785), Ni-NTA agarose resin (Qiagen; Cat. 30210), goat anti-V5agarose (Bethyl Labs; Cat. S190-119). Multi-Site and Lightning Mutagenesis kits (Stratagene; Cat. 200515 and 210518) and BL21(DE3) competent cells (Novagen; Cat. 70235-3), Isopropyl-β-D-1-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG, Invitrogen; Cat. 15529019). 1-O-Octyl-β-D-glucopyranoside (A.G. Scientific; Cat. 0-1036). For SDS-PAGE, NuPAGE Bis-Tris 4-12% 12-well gels (Invitrogen) and PVDF membranes (Milliopore) were used. SeeBlue Plus2 pre-stained standard (Invitrogen; Cat. LC5925) was used for visualization of protein molecular weights.

2.5.2 Antibodies

Antibodies and their sources were as follows: anti-FLAG M2 Affinity Gel and mouse monoclonal anti-FLAG M2 antibody (Sigma; Cat. A2220 and F1804), anti-FLAG-HRP and anti-Myc (Cell Signaling; Cat. 2044 and 2276), mouse monoclonal anti-V5 and anti-V5-HRP (Invitrogen; Cat. R960-25 and R961-25), rabbit polyclonal anti-PIASy, anti-Cav-3, anti-eNOS, anti-SUMO-1 and anti-rabbit secondary antibodies (Abcam; ab58416, ab2912, ab66127, ab11672 and ab6013), anti-SUMO-2/3, anti-Ubc9 and anti-ubiquitin (Santa Cruz; sc-32873, sc-10759 and sc-47721), rabbit polyclonal anti-SUMO-1 (Invitrogen; Cat. 38-1900).

2.5.3 Plasmids

The mammalian expression plasmids for eNOS, SUMO-1, SUMO-3, Ubc9, PIAS3 and PIASy were obtained from Origene (Cat. SC108440, SC118050, SC115792, SC109867, SC11632 and SC114580) and the FLAG-β₁AR and FLAG-β₂AR mammalian expression plasmids were obtained from Addgene (Cat. 14697 and 14698). Myc-SUMO-1, Myc-SUMO-3 and PIAS1 were provided by Dr. Serena Ghisletti. The E. coli expression plasmids pKRSUMO and pBADE12 were from Dr. Mario Mencia (Mencia and Lorenzo, 2004). The Cav-3-V5/His plasmid (referred as Cav-3-V5) was provided by Dr. Brian Head and was constructed by cloning the rat caveolin-3 gene (AC_NM019155) into the pcDNA3.1/V5-His-TOPO vector (Invitrogen, Cat. K4800). The E. coli expression plasmid pST39-Cav-3-V5/His (referred as pST39-Cav-3-V5) was generated by subcloning the Cav-3-V5/His coding region from the pcDNA3.1-V5/His expression vector and inserting it into cassette 2 (EcoRI/HindIII) of the polycistronic vector pST39 (Tan, 2001). The following primers were used to amplify Cav-3-V5/His and introduce EcoRI and HindIII restriction sites by PCR: Cav3Fw 5'-GATCGAATTCA TGATGACCGAAGAGCACAC-3', Cav3Rv 5'-GATCAAGCTTTCAATGGTGATGGT GATGATG-3'.

2.5.4 Site-Directed Mutagenesis

The single and multiple 'K to R' mutations (Table 2.1 and 2.2) were introduced into WT Cav-3-V5 using Multi-Site and Lightning QuikChange Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kits (Stratagene). The 5' and 3'-primers designed for creation of the 'K to R' mutants were as follows: K15R 5'-CTGGAGGCACGGATCATCAGGGACATTCACTG C-3', K15R_antisense 5'-GCAGTGAATGTCCCTGATGATCCGTGCCTCCAG-3', K20R 5'-TCAAGGACATTCACTGCAGGGAGATAGACTTGG TG-3', K20R_antisense 5'-CACCAAGTCTATCTCCCTGCAGTGAATGTCCTTGA-3', K30R 5'-GGTGAACAGAGACCCCAGGAACATCAATGAGGACA-3', K30R_antisense 5'-TGTCCTCATTGATGTTCCTGGGGTCTCTGTTCACC-3', K38R 5'-CCAAGAACAT CAATGAGGACATTGTGAGGGTGGATTTCGAAG-3', K38R_antisense 5'-CTTCGAAATCCACCCTCACAATGTCCTCATTGATGTTCTTGG -3', K69R 5'-CTTTCACCGTCTCCAGGTACTGGTGCTACCG-3', K69R_antisense 5'-CGGTAGCCAGGACAGGTGAAAG-3', K108R 5'-CCGTGGTGCCCTGCATTAG GAGCTACCTGATTG-3', K144R 5'-GCCAGGTCTGCAGCAACATTAGGGTGGTG CTGC-3'.

Cav-3-V5-K7R was used to create a series of Cav-3-V5 'R to K' mutants (Table 2.3). The 5' and 3'-primers designed for creation of the 'R to K' mutants were as follows: R15K 5' CTGGAGGCACGGATCATCAAGGACATTCACTGC-3', R15K antisense 5'-GCAGTGAATGTCCTTGATGATCCGTGCCTCCAG-3', R20K 5'-TCAGGGACATTCACTGCAAGGAGATAGACTTGGTG-3', R20K antisense 5'-CACCAAGTCTATCTCCTTGCAGTGAATGTCCCTGA-3', R38K 5'-AGGAACATCA ATGAGGACATTGTGAAGGTGGATTTCGAA-3', R38K antisense 5' TTCGAAATCC ACCTTCACAATGTCCTCATTGATGTTCCT-3', R69K 5'-CTTTCACCGTCTCCAAG TACTGGTGCTACCG-3', R69K antisense 5'-CGGTAGCACCAGTACTTGGAGACG GTGAAAG-3', R108K 5'-CCGTGGTGCCCTGCATTAAGAGCTACCTGATTG-3', R108K antisense 5'-CAATCAGGTAGCTCTTAATGCAGGGCACCACGG-3'. The R30K and R144K mutants were previously obtained during the second round of multisite mutagenesis of WT Cav-3-V5 (Table 2.2). All plasmids were sequenced to validate presence of desired mutations. Cav-3-V5 mutants were sequenced using the T7 promoter primer 5'-TAATACGACTCACTATAGG-3'.

2.5.5 Cell Culture and Transfection

Human embryonic kidney cells (HEK AD-293,) were obtained from Stratagene (Cat. 240085) and cultured in a 37°C, 5.0% CO2 incubator. Cells were grown in "HEK medium" (DMEM with 4.5 g/L glucose, L-glutamine, and sodium pyruvate, supplemented with 10% FBS) without antibiotics. The HEK AD-293 cell line is derived

from the HEK 293 cell line and has improved adherence properties. Confluent HEK AD-293 cells were transfected 2-3 days post-plating in 6-well plates. 4.0 µg plasmid DNA and 9 µl Lipofectamine 2000 (Invitrogen) were each diluted separately in 250 µl OptiMEM (Invitrogen) before being combined, incubated for 20 min at RT and diluted with 500 µl HEK medium. Transfection complexes (1 ml total volume) were pipetted onto cells in 6-well plates to which 2 ml fresh HEK medium had previously been added. Cells were incubated with transfection complexes overnight and medium was replaced with 3 ml fresh HEK medium the following day. Except where stated, cells were analyzed 48 h post-transfection. For co-expression of the sumoylation machinery with Cav-3-V5 the following ratios were used: Cav-3-V5 : SUMO-3 : Ubc9 : PIASy = 1 : 1 : 0.5 : ~0.15 - 0.25. FLAG- β_2 AR, FLAG- β_1 AR or eNOS were co-expressed in a 1:1 ratio with Cav-3-V5 using the same ratios of sumoylation machinery components. The total DNA for all transfections was normalized to 4.0 µg with empty pcDNA3.1 vector.

2.5.6 Immunoprecipitation and Immunoblotting

Transfected HEK AD-293 cells were washed with ice-cold PBS and scraped into 500 – 800 µl ice-cold "*in vivo* sumoylation" lysis buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.8, 150 mM NaCl, 0.1% SDS, 0.5% deoxycholate, 0.5% Triton X-100, 1 mM EDTA) supplemented with 20 mM NEM (prepared fresh by dissolving 125 mg NEM into 1 ml 90% EtOH) and Halt protease inhibitor cocktail (Pierce) and pipetted into pre-chilled 1.5 ml Eppendorf tubes. Cells were incubated on ice for 30 min and sonicated in an ice water bath (3 x 10 sec). Lysates were clarified by centrifugation (5,000 x g for 15 min at 4°C) and protein concentrations were normalized by dilution with lysis buffer after performing

BCA protein assays (Pierce). Clarified lysates were directly resolved by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted with appropriate antibodies or subjected to immunoprecipitation. Lysates were diluted with 4x LDS sample loading buffer (Invitrogen) supplemented with 50 - 100 mM DTT and heated (except where stated) to 80°C for 5 min before being resolved by NuPAGE Bis-Tris 4-12% 12-well gels. Proteins were then transferred for 1.5 - 2.5 h at 55V onto PVDF membranes that were immediately blocked for 1 h at RT in 4% milk/0.1% TBST. In general, primary antibodies were diluted at 1:1000 in 4% milk/0.1% TBST except for V5-HRP (1:5000), Cav-3 (1:2000) and PIASy (1:2000). For anti-SUMO-1 and anti-SUMO-2/3 antibodies 5% BSA/0.1% TBST was used for blocking and dilution instead of milk to reduce background signal. PVDF membranes were incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies and washed at least 3 x 10 min with 0.1% TBST before incubation with secondary antibodies for 45-50 min at RT. Membranes were then washed (4 x 10 min) with 0.1% TBST and detected by Amersham ECL (enhanced chemiluminescence, GE Heathcare; Cat. RPN2135V2) or SuperSignal West Dura (Pierce; Cat. 34075). Images were collected with a Sensicam QE High Performance CCD camera (Cooke Corporation) mounted on an Epi Chemi II Darkroom (UVP BioImaging Systems) and analyzed using LabWorks 4.0 image acquisition and analysis software (UVP BioImaging Systems).

For immunoprecipitations, 300-500 µl clarified lysates were pre-cleared with 40 µl Protein G-agarose (Roche), incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibodies (1-2 µg) followed by incubation with 40 µl Protein G-agarose for 1 h. Complexes were centrifuged at 10,000 x g at 4°C for 1 min; supernatants were transferred to pre-chilled 1.5 ml Eppendorf tubes. The beads were washed 4 times with lysis buffer and eluted by

heating to 80-90°C for 5 min in 50 - 100 μl 2x LDS buffer with 100 mM DTT. Immunoprecipitates were resolved by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted with appropriate antibodies. Immunoprecipitations with anti-FLAG M2 and anti-FLAG M2-agarose (Sigma) were performed per manufacturers instructions with FLAG IP lysis buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA, 1% Triton X-100) supplemented with 20 mM NEM, 10% glycerol and Halt protease inhibitor cocktail. Isolation of adult rat cardiac myocytes for immunoprecipitation with anti-Cav-3, anti-SUMO-1 and anti-SUMO-2/3 antibodies was performed as described previously (Head et al., 2006). Myocytes were washed with ice cold PBS and incubated on ice with lysis buffer (0.2% SDS, 0.5% NP-40, 15 mM MgCl₂, 1 mM DTT) supplemented with Halt protease inhibitor cocktail and 20 mM NEM. Lysates were sonicated, clarified by centrifugation and incubated overnight with primary antibodies at 4°C and processed by the Protein Gagarose method as described above.

2.5.7 In Vitro Sumoylation Assay

An *in vitro* protein synthesis kit (Qiagen EasyXpress Insect Kit II) was used to express recombinant Cav-3-V5 per manufactures instructions. 2 µl of protein synthesis reactions containing Cav-3-V5 were used directly in 20 µl *in vitro* sumoylation reactions (BioMol International) consisting of 2 µl of 10x sumoylation buffer (50 mM Tris-HCl pH 7.5, 5 mM MgCl₂, 2 mM ATP), 1 µl each of 20x SUMO E1 and SUMO E2 enzyme solutions and recombinant SUMO-1 or SUMO-3 proteins. Reactions were incubated at 37°C for 1 h and quenched with 2x LDS sample buffer with 100 mM DTT. 10 µl of the reaction product was analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies.

2.5.8 Expression and Purification of Sumoylated Caveolin-3 in Escherichia coli

For production of sumoylated caveolin-3, BL21(DE3) competent cells were sequentially transformed with three E. coli expression plasmids; pKRSUMO, pBADE12 and pST39-Cav-3-V5 as described (Mencia and Lorenzo, 2004; Saitoh et al., 2009). For negative controls, cells were transformed with pST39-Cav-3-V5 alone or with pKRSUMO and pBADE12. Transformed cells were stored as glycerol stocks at -80°C. For protein expression, transformed cells were grown at 37°C in LB supplemented with antibiotics (e.g. Amp, Cm and Kan). The OD₆₀₀ was monitored and protein expression was induced at an OD₆₀₀ of 0.5 - 0.6 for 3 h. Cultures were pelleted and resuspended in TNE buffer (25 mM Tris-HCL pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA). Purifications were performed with Ni-NTA agarose (Qiagen) and anti-V5-agarose (Bethyl Labs) resins per manufacturer's instructions. For a detailed protocol see Supplemental Methods.

S2.5 Supplementary Methods

S2.5.1 Protocol for Expression and Native Purification of Sumoylated Cav-3-V5 in E. coli

A tandem affinity purification protocol was developed for the expression and purification of Cav-3-V5-SUMO conjugates. A single colony or glycerol stock of BL21(DE3) cells transformed with pKRSUMO, pBADE12 and pST39-Cav-3-V5 was used to inoculate a starter culture of 3-4 ml LB broth supplemented with ampicillin (Amp, 35mg/ml), chloramphenicol (Cm, 15mg/ml) and kanamycin (Kan, 15 mg/ml). The starter culture was incubated overnight (12-18 h) at 37°C with shaking (250 RPM) and 0.1 - 1.0 ml was used to inoculate a culture of 25-2,000 ml LB supplemented with Amp,

Cm and Kan. Expression cultures were incubated at 37°C with shaking (250 RPM) until the OD_{600} was 0.5 - 0.6 (~3-4 h). Aliquots were then removed for creation of glycerol stocks. For analysis of "Pre-IPTG" protein expression, 1-5 ml samples were pipetted into centrifuge tubes, pelleted (centrifuged at 2,000 x g for 10 min at 4°C) and resuspended in TNE buffer (25 mM Tris-HCL pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM EDTA). Protein expression was induced with 0.5 mM IPTG for 3 h at 37°C. Expression cultures were pelleted (centrifuged at 4,000 x g for 10-20 min at 4°C), resuspended in ice-cold TNE buffer and stored overnight at -20°C. Bacteria were thawed on ice, pelleted (centrifuged at 2,000 x g for 10 - 20 min at 4°C), weighed and resuspended in Native Lysis Buffer (50 mM NaH₂PO₄, 300 mM NaCl, 20 mM imidazole, pH 8.0) supplemented with 60 mM Octyl-β-D-Glucopyranoside (OG [A.G. Scientific; Cat. 0-1036]), Halt protease inhibitor cocktail and 0.1 mM EDTA. 3.0 ml lysis buffer was used per gram wet-weight of each pellet. Cells were incubated on ice for 30 min in lysis buffer and placed in an ice-water bath for sonication (6 x 10 sec, maximum setting). Lysates were passed through a 22 $\frac{1}{2}$ gauge needle with a 10 ml syringe (BD#305156), aliquoted in to 2.0 ml centrifuge tubes and spun at 10,000 x g for 30 min to pellet insoluble material. Insoluble pellets were resuspended in Native Lysis Buffer with 2% Triton X-100, mixed with 4x LDS buffer plus 100 mM DTT and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP antibodies. Supernatants (i.e. cleared lysates) were pooled and transferred to pre-chilled Poly-Prep Chromatography Columns (BioRad, Cat. 44285). The 50% slurry Ni-NTA resin (Qiagen) was equilibrated by rinsing once with 3 volumes ddH₂O followed by rinsing twice with 3 volumes 2X Native Lysis Buffer. Cleared lysates were combined with equilibrated Ni-NTA resin in a 4:1 ratio (e.g. 4 ml lysates per 1 ml resin). 200 µl of lysate was saved and

labeled as "Input" for SDS-PAGE and immunoblot analysis. Lysates and Ni-NTA resin were incubated for 1 h or overnight at 4°C with constant rotation. The plastic tab at the bottom of the chromatography column was removed and the flow through was collected in a 15 ml conical tube. A 200 µl aliquot was saved and labeled as "Supernatant" for SDS-PAGE and immunoblot analysis. The Ni-NTA resin was washed 3-4 times with 4-5 ml Native Wash Buffer (50 mM NaH₂PO₄, 300 mM NaCl, 30 mM imidazole, pH 8.0) supplemented with 60 mM OG and 0.1 mM EDTA. 200 µl of each wash was saved for analysis by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting. The washed resin was eluted with Native Elution Buffer (50 mM NaH₂PO₄, 300 mM NaCl, 250 mM imidazole, pH 8.0) supplemented with 60 mM OG and 0.1 mM EDTA. 0.5 or 1.2 ml elution fractions were collected (for 250 or 2,000 mL starting cultures respectively) and adjusted to 20% glycerol for storage at -80°C. All purification fractions (Input, Supernatant, Washes and Elutions) were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-SUMO-1 antibodies (Figure S2.3 C-E). Elutions containing Cav-3-V5 and Cav-3-V5-SUMO conjugates were pooled and concentration and buffer exchange was performed by rinsing 3 x with Desalting Buffer (50 mM NaH₂PO₄, 60 mM OG, pH 8.0) in Vivaspin 4 Polyethersulfone 30,000 MWCO ultrafiltration spin columns (Vivascience, Cat. VS0423).

The second step of the purification was performed by incubating the pooled and concentrated Ni-NTA elutions with anti-V5-agarose beads (Bethyl Labs) overnight at 4°C. The beads were washed 3 times with Desalting Buffer (supplemented with 100 mM NaCl and 2mM EDTA) and eluted with glycine buffer (0.1 M glycine pH 2.6) to avoid contamination with anti-V5 IgG proteins. The beads were eluted 3 x with 150 µl glycine

buffer, pooled and neutralized by adding 150 µl 2M Tris-HCl, pH 8.5. 2x LDS buffer with 100 mM DTT was used to elute remaining proteins bound to anti-V5-agarose beads after elution with glycine buffer. Samples from anti-V5-agarose purification fractions (Supernatant, Washes and Elutions) were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-SUMO-1 antibodies (Figure S2.4 B).

Inclusion of EDTA in the resuspension buffer was crucial to prevention of proteolytic degradation of Cav-3-V5, presumably by metalloproteases, during the purification procedure. Therefore the lysis, wash and elution buffers were supplemented with 0.1 mM EDTA to inhibit degradation, but minimize interference with the Ni-NTA resin.

S2.5.2 Immunoflourescence

HEK AD-293 cells were transfected with WT Cav-3-V5 or the K38R sumoylation site mutant. WT transfected cells were co-transfected with and with out the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy). 48 h post-transfection cells were washed twice with PBS, fixed with 3% paraformaldehyde buffer (Wako Chemicals) at 4°C for 10 min and permeabilized with 0.2% Triton X-100 in PBS for 10 min. Cells were then washed three times with PBS, blocked (PBS + 10% FBS) 20 min at RT and incubated with anti-V5-FITC antibodies (1:500 in PBS) for 1 h at RT, protected from light. After washing twice with PBS, coverslips were fixed to microscope slides with Prolong Gold (Invitrogen). Images were collected using an Olympus IX70, multi-channel fluorescence microscope and deconvoluted with Softworx Suite software.

2.6 Acknowledgments

I thank my thesis advisor and mentor Dr. Paul A. Insel for his support, guidance and expertise, without which this project would not have been possible. We thank Dr. Mario Mencia, Centro Nacional de Biotecnología (CSIC) Madrid, for the generous gift of the pKRSUMO and pBADE1E2 E. coli expression plasmids, Dr. Serena Ghisleti from Dr. Christopher Glass's lab (UCSD) for the Myc-SUMO-1, Myc-SUMO-3 mammalian expression plasmids, Dr. Brian Head (UCSD) for the Cav-3-V5 plasmid and Nakon Aroonsakool for isolation of rat cardiac myocytes. We also thank Majid Ghassemian, Director of the UCSD Biomolecular Mass Spectrometry Facility, for help planning and performing protein purifications and mass spectrometry experiments as well as Sean Seymour from Life Technologies for help with data analysis and customization of PTM searches in Protein Pilot. Support was provided by the PhRMA Foundation Pre-Doctoral Fellowship in Pharmacology/Toxicology, the UCSD Pharmacology Training Grant and by grant support from NIH. This chapter, in part, is currently being prepared for publication. The dissertation author will be the primary author and Paul Insel the principal investigator.

Mus_musculus Rattus_norvegicus Homo_sapiens Pan_troglodytes Canis_familiaris Bos_taurus Xenopus_laevis	 MMTEEHTDLEARIIKDIHCKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPEGTYSFDGVW MMTEEHTDLEARIIKDIHCKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPEGTYSFDGVW MAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHCKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW MAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHFKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW MAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHFKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW MMAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHFKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW MAAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHFKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW MAAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHFKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW MAAEEHTDLEAQIVKDIHFKEIDLVNRDPKNINEDIVKVDFEDVIAEPVGTYSFDGVW
Mus_musculus Rattus_norvegicus Homo_sapiens Pan_troglodytes Canis_familiaris Bos_taurus Xenopus_laevis	KVSFTTFTVSKYWCYRLLSTLLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCIS RVSYTTFTVSKYWCYRLLSTLLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCIS KVSYTTFTVSKYWCYRLLSTLLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCIS KVSYTTFTVSKYWCYRLLSTLLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCIS KVSYTTFTVSKYWCYRLLSTLLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCIS KVSYTTFTVSKYWCYRLLSTLLGVPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCIKSYLIEIQCIS KASSSTFTVTKYWCYRLSAIFGLPLALLWGFLFACISFCHIWAVVPCKSYLMEVQCLG :.* :****:*****:**:**:*****************
Mus_musculus Rattus_norvegicus Homo_sapiens Pan_troglodytes Canis_familiaris Bos_taurus Xenopus_laevis	HIYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQVCSNIKVVLRREG HIYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQVCSNIKVVLRREG HIYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQVCSSIKVVLRKEV HIYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQVCSSIKVVLRKEV HIYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQICSNIKVMLRKEV UYSLCIRTFCNPLFAALGQVCSNIKVMLRKEV QFYALCVRTFCDPIFEAMGKVLGGIRVALRKEA ::*:**:***:*: *:*:*:* **:*

Figure S2.1 Evolutionary Conservation of Lysine Residues in Caveolin-3 ClustalX2.0.12 was used to align amino acid sequences of: mouse, rat, chimpanzee, dog, cow and frog caveolin-3 to determine the extent of conservation of lysine residues. The SUMO consensus site lysine at K38 is conserved except in frog. Human caveolin-3 has nine lysines while the rat caveolin-3, which was used in these studies, has only seven. One of the additional lysines in human caveolin-3 lies in the CSD at K59 and is present in all other species shown. In rat, an arginine is present instead, indicating that a positive charge may be favored at this position rather it being a site of regulation. This raises an interesting possibility that sumoylation at this site could regulate binding of proteins to the CSD, however the surrounding residues do not resemble a SUMO motif.



Figure S2.2 (A-C). *In Vivo* Sumoylation of Caveolin-3 in Adult Rat Cardiac Myocytes

(A) Endogenous Expression of PIASy in Adult Rat Cardiac Myocytes. Freshly isolated rat myocytes were lysed and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-PIASy antibodies.

(B) and **(C)** *Detection of Endogenously Sumoylated Caveolin-3.* **(B)** Rat myocyte lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-Cav-3 antibodies and immunoprecipitates (IP) and supernatants (SN) and whole cell lysates (WCL) were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-Cav-3 and anti-SUMO-2/3 antibodies.

(C) Rat myocyte lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-SUMO-1 and anti-SUMO2/3 antibodies and inputs (IN), immunoprecipitates (IP) and supernatants (SN) were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-Cav-3 antibodies.



Figure S2.5 (A-B) TGFβ Stimulates PIASy Protein Expression and Sumoylation of Caveolin-3 in HEK 293 Cells

HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with Cav-3-V5, SUMO-3 and Ubc9. 24 h posttransfection, cells were serum starved for 12 h and stimulated with TGF β for 6 or 12 h. Cells were treated with either 10 uM MG-132 or vehicle. Cell lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP (A) or anti-PIASy (B) and anti-GAPDH (A-B) antibodies. Protein expression was quantified by densitometry and values were normalized to GAPDH loading controls. Relative protein expression is expressed as fold change over untreated controls (i.e. 0 h time points).





(A-C) HEK 293 cells were plated and grown on glass coverslips coated with poly-Dlysine. Cells were transfected with WT Cav-3-V5 (A) or the sumoylation site mutant K38R (B). Cells were also co-transfected with WT Cav-3-V5 and the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy, (C)). 48 h post-transfection cells were fixed with paraformaldehyde, stained with DAPI and FITC-conjugated anti-V5 antibodies.



DPKHL N<u>DD</u>VVKID F <u>ED</u> VIA <u>EPE</u> GTH	Cav-1 H. sapiens
LTCCSR D V IV K VD QICHKNSIKF T G	SAE1 H. sapiens
AQNLNPMVD VKVD T ED IEKK PE SFF	SAE1 H. sapiens
STAQEQ DDVLIVD S DE EDS S NNADV	SAE2
TSAQD NS<u>E</u>VV D LT S <u>D</u>	Siz2 S. cerevisiae
AAALRQP EVI LL D S D LDEPIDLRSV	Pc2 H. sapiens
DNASRSPV VITID S DS DKD S EVKED	TORPORS H. sapiens
DNN-P NE T VI L ID S D KEEDASIREA	Slx 5 S. cerevisiae
SNKNKKV EVI D LT I DS SSD E E E EEP	PIAS1 H. sapiens
EASKKKV DVI D LT I ES SSD <u>E</u> EEDPP	PIAS2 H. sapiens
SENKKKV EVI D LT I ES SSD <u>E</u> E D LPP	PIASx H. sapiens
ENGKPGA DVV DLTLDSSSSSEDEEE	PIASy H. sapiens
VGSQADTN VI D LT G DD KDDLQRAIA	USP25 H. sapiens
PLRQNAA EVV D LT V DE DEP T VVP T T	RN111 H. sapiens
ATGSDSSG VI D LT M DD EESGA S QDP	MCAF1 H. sapiens

Figure S2.7 Alignment of SIMs in Caveolin-1 and -3 with SIMs in SUMO-Binding Proteins

(A) Caveolin-3 has tandem SIMs that resemble SIMs present in RNF4 protreins. Proteins bind SUMO non-covalently via SUMO-Interacting Motifs (SIMs). The poly-SUMO specific E3 ubiquitin ligase RNF4 has four tandem SIMs that are evolutionarily conserved (Tatham et al., 2008). SIMs from human, mouse, frog and zebrafish RNF4 homologs are aligned with putative, tandem SIMs (SIM1 and SIM2) in caveolin-1 and caveolin-3. The hydrophibic (blue) SIM binds in either orientation (V/I-X-V/I/L-V/I/L-V/I/L-X-V/I/L) and is enhanced by flanking acidic residues (underlined and bold).

(B) *SIM2* of Caveolin-3 resembles *SIMs* present in proteins known to interact noncovalently with *SUMO*. A search for the motif [VI]-[VI]-X-[VIL]-X-X-[D/E] ((<u>http://expasy.org/tools/scanprosite/</u>)) turned up multiple SUMO-interacting proteins; SAE1 and SAE1 are the SUMO E1 heterodimer, Siz2 is a yeast E3 SUMO ligase, PIAS proteins, PC2 and TORPORS are mammalian E3s and SIx5 is the yeast homolog of RNF4. USP25 is a SUMO substrate (ubiquitin specific protease 25). RN111 (E3 ubiquitin ligase Arkadia). MCAF (Activating transcription factor 7-interacting protein).

Table 2.1 Cav-3-V5 Single 'K to R' Mutants Used in this Study

The Cav-3-V5 construct has seven lysine residues (K15, K20, K30, K38, K69, K108 amd K144) that are potential sites of sumoylation. Each lysine was site-directed mutagenesis was used to create these 'K to R' mutants for identification of sumoylation sites on caveolin-3. K38 lies in the tetrapeptide SUMO consensus motif. Each mutant was sequenced to validate presence of desired mutations.

Lysine	15	20	30	38	69	108	144
K to R Mutants							
K15R	X						
K20R		X					
K30R			X				
K38R				X			
K69R					X		
K108R						X	
K144R							X

Table 2.2 Cav-3-V5 Multiple 'K to R' Mutants Used in this Study

Mutation of the consensus site lysine, K38R, reduced sumoylation of Cav-3-V5, but none of the single 'K to R' mutants (Table 2.1) abolished SUMO modification. Multi-site mutagenesis was thus used to create a series of multiple 'K to R' mutants. A K15R_K38R double mutant was used as a template for simultaneous mutagenesis with up to four mutagenic primers. After two rounds of mutagenesis, a lysine-less mutant, Cav-3-V5-K7R was obtained. Each mutant was sequenced to validate presence of desired mutations.

Wild-type	Multi-site Mutagenesis							
	Round 1	K15	K20	K30	K38	K69	K108	K144
	K15,38R	Χ			Χ			
	K15,38,144R	X			Χ			Χ
	K15,30,38,108R	X		Χ	Χ		Χ	
	K15,30,38,69R	X		Χ	Χ	Χ		
	K15,38,108,144R	X			Χ		Χ	Χ
	K15,20,38,108R	X	Χ		Χ		Χ	
	K15,20,38,108,144	X	X		Χ		X	Χ
	K15,30,38,69,108R	X		Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	
	Multi-site Mutagenesis							
	Round 2							
	K15,20,30,38,69,108R	X	X	Χ	Χ	Χ	X	
	K15,20,30,38,108,144R	Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ		X	X
	K15,20,38,108,144R	X	Χ		Χ		Χ	Χ
	K15,20,30,38,69,108R	X	X	Χ	Χ	Χ	X	
	K15,30,38,69,108R	X		Χ	Χ	Χ	Χ	
	K15,20,30,38,69,108R	X	X	Χ	X	Χ	X	
	K15,20,38,69,108,144R	X	X		X	Χ	Χ	Χ
K7R	K15,20,30,38,69,108,144R	X	X	X	X	X	Χ	X

Table 2.3 Cav-3-V5 'R to K' Mutants Used in this Study

The Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant was used as a template to systematically reverse each mutated residue back to lysine one at a time. The resulting 'R to K' mutants each have a single available lysine residue at each position present in wild-type Cav-3-V5. Presence of desired mutations was validated by sequencing each mutant.

Lysine	15	20	30	38	69	108	144
R to K Mutants							
R15K		X	X	X	X	X	X
R20K	X		X	X	X	X	X
R30K	X	X		X	X	X	X
R38K	X	X	X		X	X	X
R69K	X	X	X	X		X	X
R108K	X	X	X	X	X		X
R144K	X	X	X	X	X	X	
CHAPTER 3: Deconjugation of SUMO-3 from Caveolin-3 by the SUMO-Specific Proteases (SENPs)

3.1 Summary

Results shown in Chapter 2 indicate that sumoylation of caveolin-3 by SUMO-3 and poly-SUMO-3 chains is stimulated by the expression of the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy. SUMO-specific proteases (SENPs) deconjugate SUMO from targets and de-polymerize or 'edit' poly-SUMO chains. There are seven SENPs in humans, each of which has distinct subcellular localizations as well as substrate and SUMO paralog specificities. Having identified, a specific SUMO E3 ligase that promoted sumoylation, I sought to determine if a specific SENP reversed sumoylation of caveolin-3. SENPs were screened for their ability to de-sumoylate caveolin-3 by using *"in vivo* sumoylation" assays performed in HEK 293 cells. The results indicated that expression of either SENP1 or SENP2 dramatically reduced the accumulation of caveolin-3-SUMO-3 conjugates when PIASy was co-expressed. Thus, I conclude that sumoylation of caveolin-3 is regulated by the reciprocal activities of PIASy and SENP1/SENP2.

3.2 Introduction

Sumoylation is the reversible posttranslational modification of proteins by <u>s</u>mall <u>u</u>biquitin-like <u>mo</u>difier (SUMO) proteins. A growing number of proteins have been identified as SUMO modified substrates and sumoylation plays a key role in numerous

91

biological processes that include signal transduction, cell cycle regulation, gene transcription and cellular localization (Wilkinson and Henley, 2010). In humans, there are three conjugatable SUMO paralogs; SUMO-1, -2 and -3 that can be grouped into two subfamilies, SUMO-1 and SUMO-2/3 which are 97% similar. SENPs belong to the family of cysteine proteases and possess conserved, C-terminal catalytic domains with unique N-terminal regulatory domains (Yeh, 2009, Figure 3.1 A). SENPs carry out essential functions in SUMO metabolism. They have endopeptidase (C-terminal hydrolase) activity and process inactive SUMO precursors (Hay, 2007). SENPs also have isopeptidase activity that allows them to remove SUMO from targets and de-polymerize or 'edit' poly-SUMO chains (Figure 1.4).

Yeast possesses two Smt3-specific (the yeast SUMO homolog) proteases (Ulp1 & Ulp2) that both can remove Smt3 from proteins and process precursors via a homologous catalytic domain of ~200 amino acids (Figure 3.1 A). Seven human genes have been identified by sequence homology that may have SUMO protease activity (SENP1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7 & 8); however, SENP8 is specific for NEDD8 and cannot deconjugate SUMO. Based on evolutionary relationships, human SENPs can be divided into two groups; SENP1, 2, 3 and 5 are related to Ulp1, while SENP6 and 7 are related to Ulp2 (Hay, 2007). The expansion of SENPs from yeast to humans likely reflects their evolution to perform specific functions. SENPs are among the most specific of all cellular proteases and each SENP has distinct subcellular localization as well as substrate and SUMO paralog preferences (Drag and Salvesen, 2008).

The mechanism of sumoylation is distinct from ubiquitination, but the basic biochemical pathway, utilizing a unique set of E1, E2 and E3 ligases, is similar. Inactive



Figure 3.1 (A-B). SUMO-Specific Protease Family: Catalytic and Regulatory Domains

(A) SENPs share a conserved C-terminal catalytic domain and each has a unique Nterminal regulatory domain. Both SENP1 and SENP2 shuttle between nucleus and cytoplasm via nuclear localization signals (NLS) and nuclear export signals (NES). SENP1 (aa171-177 NLS, aa635-644 NES). SENP2 (aa228-31 NLS, aa46-51 NLS, aa317-332 NES (Itahana et al., 2006)). SENP2 localizes to the nuclear pore complex (NPC) and nuclear membrane. SENP2's cytoplasmic localization is regulated by ubiquitin proteasome system (Itahana et al., 2006). SENP3 (aa125-128, aa153-159 NLS) localizes primarily to the nucleolus and redistributes between nucleolus and nucleoplasm in response to oxidative stress (Huang et al., 2009). SENP5 also localizes to the nucleolus and SENP3 and SENP5 deconjugate SUMO-2/3 more efficiently than SUMO-1. SENP6 and SENP7 deconjugate SUMO-2/3 and poly-SUMO2/3 chains, but not SUMO1. Both have low efficiency in processing SUMO precursors to their mature forms (Lima and Reverter, 2008). SENP6 localizes to the nucleus and cytoplasm while SENP7 is primarily in the nucleoplasm (Shen et al., 2009).

(B) SENP1, but not SENP2 has a caveolin-binding motif. Bioinformatic analysis of SENP primary amino acid sequences revealed that SENP1, has a caveolin-binding motif $(\Phi x \Phi x x x \Phi \Phi \Phi x x x \Phi x \Phi \Phi) = aromatic residue; W, F or Y)$ in its C-terminus (aa579-587, F-X-X-X-W-X-X-F). А UniProt database search for this motif (http://expasy.org/tools/scanprosite/) showed that many caveolin binding partners also have similar motifs (e.g. Kv1.5, Kv1.2, P2Y14, PTP1B, VEGFR-2, FGFR-1 PDGFRB, JAK3 and GNAI2). A homologous region of SENP2 (aa519-542) lacked two of the aromatic residues that define the motif, however a nearby region (aa561-585) contained two phenylalanine residues in the correct positions.

SUMO precursors are processed by SENPs to expose the conserved C-terminal diglycine motif that eventually forms isopeptide bonds with the ε -amino group of target lysines. The catalytic cysteine of the SUMO E1 activating enzyme (a heterodimer of SAE1 (Aos1) and SAE2 (Uba2)) forms a thioester bond with SUMO in a Mg²⁺-ATPdependent manner (Johnson et al., 1997). The SUMO~E1 thioester is then transferred to the catalytic cysteine of the single SUMO E2 conjugating enzyme (Ubc9), which can directly modify substrates (Figure 1.4). Many SUMO targets have a consensus motif (Ψ -K-X-[D/E]) that is recognized by Ubc9 (Chapter 1.6; Sternsdorf et al., 1999; Sampson et al., 2001); however, not all consensus sites are sumoylated. Likewise, not all sumoylation sites occur within SUMO consensus motifs indicating that other factors are important for providing specificity, including SUMO E3 ligases. The SUMO E1 and E2 are sufficient for sumoylation of many substrates *in vitro*, however, *in vivo* an E3 ligase (e.g. PIAS family of SUMO E3s) is often required (Bohren et al., 2007).

Caveolins are the principal protein components of caveolae, a type of membrane microdomain enriched in cholesterol, sphingolipids and signaling proteins (Insel et al., 2005). Caveolins are 22-24 kDa integral membrane proteins that form a hairpin loop in the plasma membrane such that both the N- and C-termini face the cytoplasm. Caveolae are 50-100 nm, flask-shaped invaginations of the plasma membrane that are found in most cell types and are particularly abundant in adipose, endothelial and muscle tissues. The caveolin family has three members: caveolin-1 and -2 are co-expressed in most cell types, while caveolin-3 is expressed primarily in cardiac, skeletal and smooth muscle cells (Song et al., 1996). Caveolin-1 and -3 have conserved SUMO consensus motifs in their N-termini and data presented in Chapter 2 identified the consensus site lysine (K38)

as the preferred sumoylation site on caveolin-3. Modification of caveolin-3 by SUMO-3 and poly-SUMO-3 chains on K38 was dramatically increased by co-expression of the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy. Mutation of the consensus site lysine to arginine reduced, but did not abolish sumoylation of caveolin-3 (Chapter 2). Mutation of all the lysine residues to arginine (K7R) of caveolin-3 created a sumoylation-deficient mutant. The K7R mutant provides a useful tool to assess SENP activity because it is a negative control for caveolin-3-SUMO-3 conjugates in immunoblots for accurate screening of SENP activity.

Sumoylation is dynamically regulated and SENPs are highly active suggesting that regulation of *de-conjugation* by SENPs is as important as the regulation of SUMO *conjugation* by E3 SUMO ligases. Identification of SENPs that target caveolin-3 is thus important for understanding how the rate and extent of its sumoylation are regulated as well as identifying specific functions of caveolin-3 regulated by sumoylation.

3.3 RESULTS

3.3.1 SENP Screening in an *In Vivo* Sumoylation Assay Reveals that SENP1 and SENP2 Deconjugate SUMO-3 from Caveolin-3

Endogenous levels of sumoylation are typically quite low and notoriously difficult to detect because of the potent activity of SENPs in cell lysates (Wilkinson and Henley, 2010). *In vivo* sumoylation assays are performed by transfecting cells with SUMO and components of the sumoylation machinery (e.g. Ubc9 and E3 ligases) to enhance endogenous sumoylation. PIASy stimulates the modification of caveolin-3 by SUMO-3 and poly-SUMO-3 chains in HEK 293 cells (Chapter 2). Therefore, HEK 293 cells were



Figure 3.2 SENP Screening: SENP1 and SENP2, but Not SENP3, SENP5 or SENP6, Efficiently Deconjugate SUMO-3 From Cav-3-V5

In vivo sumoylation assays were performed in HEK 293 cells to assess the relative ability of SENPs (FLAG-SENP1, FLAG-SENP2, RGS-SENP3, RGS-SENP5 and FLAG-SENP6) to deconjugate SUMO-3 from caveolin-3. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with a low and high dose of each SENP (50 or 360 ng) with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy, lanes 1-12) and WT Cav-3-V5 (lanes 2-12) or the sumoylation-deficient K7R mutant (lane 1). 48 h post-transfection, cells were lysed in hot 2% SDS lysis buffer to preserve SUMO conjugates and prevent post-lysis deconjugation by the overexpressed SENPs. Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-FLAG-HRP antibodies.

co-transfected with WT Cav-3-V5 or the K7R mutant with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy) to stimulate sumoylation of Cav-3-V5. Cells were cotransfected or not with 50 or 360 ng of plasmid DNA expressing either FLAG-SENP1, FLAG-SENP2, RGS-SENP3, RGS-SENP5 or FLAG-SENP6 to determine their relative activity towards sumoylated caveolin-3. 48 h post-transfection, 2% SDS buffer was used to lyse cells and preserve SUMO conjugates (Itahana et al., 2006). Lysates were analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP, anti-FLAG-HRP antibodies.

Consistent with data presented in Chapter 2, co-transfection of PIASy stimulated modification of WT Cav-3-V5 by poly-SUMO-3 chains. The hot 2% SDS lysis buffer resulted in better preservation of Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates relative to our previous studies using lysis buffer supplemented with NEM to inhibit SENPs (Chapter 2). Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates are visible as a ladder of bands with electrophoretic mobility shifts at ~40, 50, 60, 70 and 80 kDa in cells expressing WT Cav-3-V5 and the sumoylation machinery (*, Figure 3.2, lane 2). Cells expressing the sumoylation-deficient K7R mutant lack these mobility shifts, however SDS-resistant dimers and oligomers are visible (Figure 3.2, lane 1). Co-transfection of as little as 50 ng (1.25%) of the 4 µg total plasmid DNA transfected) FLAG-SENP1 or FLAG-SENP2 dramatically reduced detection of sumoylated Cav-3-V5. RGS-SENP3, RGS-SENP5 and FLAG-SENP6 had relatively negligible effect on Cav-3-V5 sumovlation at 50 ng, but showed a slight reduction of sumoylated Cav-3-V5 at 360 ng. It is unclear why the anti-FLAG-HRP antibody does not equally detect FLAG-SENP1 and FLAG-SENP2 protein expression (Figure 3.2, bottom panel) even though equivalent amounts of plasmid DNA were transfected and they appear to have equivalent activity in this assay. It is possible that the

N-terminal FLAG epitope is not as accessible to antibody detection due to conformational differences between SENP1 and SENP2. Assuming that the FLAG-tagged SENPs localize correctly when transfected, these results indicate that SENP1 and SENP2 are the major regulators of de-conjugation of SUMO-3 from caveolin-3.

3.3.2 SENP1 and SENP2 Dose-Dependently Deconjugate SUMO-3 from Caveolin-3 When PIASy is Co-expressed

To further investigate their relative ability to deconjugate SUMO-3 from caveolin-3, HEK 293 cells were transfected with increasing amounts of FLAG-SENP1 or FLAG-SENP2 (Figure 3.3). In the previous experiment, 50 ng of FLAG-SENP1 or FLAG-SENP2 was just as efficient as 360 ng in reducing sumoylation of Cav-3-V5. In order to observe a dose-dependent effect, cells were transfected with a range of concentrations starting at a 5-fold lower dose (10 to 160 ng) of FLAG-SENP1 or FLAG-SENP2. Cells were co-transfected with either WT Cav-3-V5 or the K7R mutant with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy) to stimulate sumoylation of Cav-3-V5. Both FLAG-SENP1 and FLAG-SENP2 prevented the accumulation of Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates in a dose-dependent manner. FLAG-SENP2 appeared to have a slightly greater effect than FLAG-SENP1 at the lowest doses (10 - 20 ng lanes 3-4 vs. 8-9), but in general their activities towards caveolin-3 appear to be equivalent.

3.3.3 Proteasome Inhibition did not Significantly Alter SENP2 De-Conjugation of SUMO-3 from Cav-3-V5



Figure 3.3 SENP1 and SENP2 Dose-Dependently Remove SUMO-3 from Caveolin-3

In vivo sumoylation assays were performed in HEK 293 cells to further assess the relative ability of FLAG-SENP1 vs. FLAG-SENP2 to de-conjugate SUMO-3 from caveolin-3. HEK 293 cells were co-transfected with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy, lanes 1-12) and WT Cav-3-V5 (lanes 2-12) or the sumoylation-deficient K7R mutant (lane 1). Increasing doses (10 – 160 ng) of FLAG-SENP1 (lanes 3-7) or FLAG-SENP2 (lanes 8-12) were co-transfected. 48 h post-transfection, cells were lysed in hot 2% SDS lysis buffer and analyzed by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-GAPDH antibodies.

SENP2 has both a nuclear localization signal (NLS) and a nuclear export signal (NES) in the variable N-terminal SENP regulatory domain and these motifs are not found in other SENP family members. It has been reported that SENP2 shuttles between the nucleus and the cytoplasm and that SENP2 undergoes ubiquitination-dependent degradation through the 26S proteasome (Itahana et al., 2006). Cytoplasmic localization of SENP2 facilitated its poly-ubiquitination whereas nuclear localization impeded it. Colocalization of SENPs and their substrates is necessary for SUMO deconjugation and trafficking of SENPs between compartments could be a mechanism to regulate the modification state of substrates. Since caveolin-3 is primarily localized in the cytosol and caveolae membrane microdomains, I sought to determine if this trafficking behavior of SENP2 might regulate its co-localization with caveolin-3. I also wondered if proteasomal degradation of FLAG-SENP2 might explain the difference in detected protein expression levels between FLAG-SENP1 and FLAG-SENP2 (Figure 3.2, bottom panel). Therefore, I co-transfected HEK 293 cells with either WT Cav-3-V5 or the K7R mutant with the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PIASy) and FLAG-SENP2 (40 ng). Cells were lysed in hot 2% SDS buffer with or without pre-treatment with the proteasomal inhibitor MG-132 and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-GAPDH antibodies. When WT Cav-3-V5 was transfected without SENP2, multiple bands were visible in V5-HRP immunoblots consistent with formation Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates (*, Figure 3.4 lanes 2 and 8). No such bands were visible when the K7R mutant was expressed (lanes 1 and 7). MG-132 treatment was predicted to stabilize FLAG-SENP2 expression levels by preventing its cytosolic degradation, thereby causing a further decrease in sumovlated Cav-3-V5. No significant difference was observed on



Figure 3.4 Proteasome Inhibition did not Significantly Alter SENP2 De-Conjugation of SUMO-3 from Cav-3-V5

HEK 293 Cells were co-transfected with WT or Cav-3-V5 or the K7R mutant and the sumoylation machinery (SUMO-3, Ubc9 and PISAy). Cells were co-transfected with and without FLAG-SENP2 (40 ng). Cells were incubated with or without 10 uM MG-132 for 3 h prior to lysis. 48 h post-transfection cells were lysed in hot 2% SDS lysis buffer and analyzed by immunoblotting with anti-V5-HRP and anti-GAPDH antibodies (immunoblots are cropped from single images for side-by-side comparison).

deconjugation in cells transfected with FLAG-SENP2 with or without MG-132 treatment (Figure 3.4, lane 3 vs. 6). However, there did appear to be a significant *increase* in Cav-3-V5-SUMO-3 conjugates (*, Figure 3.4, lane 2 vs. 5) with MG-132 treatment when FLAG-SENP2 was not co-expressed. This is consistent with data presented in Chapter 2 and may be due to stabilization of PIASy in the cytosol (Figure 2.3 D, lane 1 vs. 5).

3.4 DISCUSSION

Data in Chapter 2 show that caveolin-3 is a target of sumoylation and investigates how SUMO *conjugation* to caveolin-3 is regulated. Sumoylation of caveolin-3 was strongly enhanced by increased expression of the SUMO E3 ligase PIASy, however continued increase in PIASy expression was toxic to the cells (Figure 2.2). Even with overexpression of PIASy, only a small fraction of caveolin-3 is sumoylated at any given time. This is true for most SUMO targets (with the exception of RanGAP1), suggesting that the regulation of SUMO *de-conjugation* by SENPs may be the dominant force in regulating the level of sumoylated proteins in cells. I thus sought to identify the specific SENP(s) that regulate de-conjugation of SUMO from caveolin-3. PIASy has effects on many substrates besides caveolin-3 and its overexpression in cells can be toxic, therefore targeted knockdown of a specific SENP (as opposed to overexpression of PIASy) could be a better tool to investigate the functional consequences of caveolin-3 sumoylation *in vivo*.

SENPs are not inhibited by the protease inhibitors typically used in lysis buffers. In the studies here, I titrated expression of SENPs to determine the relative activity of each SENP towards caveolin-3. Efforts were made to preserve sumoylation in cell lysates in order to distinguish real activity from post-lysis activity of over-expressed SENPs. I thus used hot 2% SDS lysis buffer since it has been demonstrated to better preserve SUMO conjugates than use of NEM to inhibit SENPs (Itahana et al., 2006).

Subcellular co-localization of SENPs with their substrates is clearly necessary for SUMO de-conjugation and only a handful of known SENPs exist, so one might predict candidates based on the localization of caveolin-3; however, the regulation and localization of SENP family members is yet to be fully understood. SENP7 was excluded based on evidence that it localizes to the nucleoplasm (Shen et al., 2009). Therefore I screened SENP1, 2, 3, 5 and 6 for activity using an *in vivo* sumoylation assay. Both SENP1 and SENP2 dramatically decreased the level of sumoylated caveolin-3, even when expressed at very low levels relative to the other components in the assay (i.e. 1.25% of total DNA transfected).. These data, combined with results presented in Chapter 2 strongly suggest that sumoylation of caveolin-3 is regulated by the reciprocal activities of PIASy and SENP1/SENP2.

SENPs are likely to interact transiently with their substrates, but are targeted through unique domains to specific sub-cellular compartments (Figure 3.1 A). Proteins targeted to caveolae often interact with caveolin via a caveolin-binding motif ($\Phi x \Phi x x x \Phi$ or $\Phi x x x \Phi x \Phi$: Φ = aromatic residue; W, F or Y), so I searched each SENP's amino acid sequence for such motifs. SENP1 has a caveolin binding motif in its C-terminal catalytic domain (aa579-587, Figure 3.1 B), however none of the other SENPs have complete motifs. The homolgous domain in SENP2 to the motif identified in SENP1 had just two out of three aromatic residues present. To test the ability of SENP1 and SENP2 to interact with caveolin-3, I transfected HEK 293 cells with Cav-3-V5 and either FLAG-SENP1, FLAG-SENP2 or empty vector and immunoprecipitated cell lysates with anti-V5 and anti-FLAG antibodies. FLAG-SENP1 and FLAG-SENP2 were both detected in anti-V5 immunoprecipitates (Figure S3.1 A) and Cav-3-V5 was detected in anti-FLAG immunoprecipitates only when either FLAG-SENP1 or FLAG-SENP2 was co-expressed (Figure S3.1 B). Despite the potential caveolin-binding motif identified in SENP1, SENP2 seemed to pull down more Cav-3-V5 than SENP1 (even though less total FLAG-SENP2 protein was detected [Figure S3.1 B, upper panel]).

It has recently been demonstrated that SENP2 expression is induced in a cAMPdependent manner in adipocytes and plays an essential role in the control of adipogenesis (Chung et al., 2010). Chung et al. demonstrated that elevated cAMP induces SENP2 expression through phospho-CREB binding to a functional CRE (*cis*-acting cAMP response element) in SENP2's promoter region. Such findings complement other recent data regarding the PIASy dependent-sumoylation of the β_2 AR-specific phosphodiesterase subtype, PDE4D5 (Li et al., 2010) and results shown in this dissertation with regards to PIASy-dependent sumoylation of caveolin and regulation of the β_2 AR desensitization. Together, the findings suggest the existence of a feedback mechanism in caveolae that regulates (in addition to other mechanisms) the compartmentation and activity of cAMP signaling pathway components by reversible sumoylation.

3.5 METHODS

3.5.1 Materials

FLAG-SENP1, FLAG-SENP2, RGS-SENP3, RGS-SENP5 and FLAG-SENP6 mammalian expression plasmids were obtained from Addgene. All other antibodies, plasmids and chemicals were described in Chapter 2.

3.5.2 In Vivo Sumoylation Assay

Confluent HEK 293 cells were transfected in 6-well plates as described previously (Chapter 2). After 48 h, cells were washed with PBS and lysed in 600 μ l 2% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS) lysis buffer (2% [wt/vol] SDS, 50 mM Tris-HCl pH 6.8, 5 mM EDTA, 10% glycerol). The SDS lysis buffer was preheated to 95°C before being added to the cells to immediately denature SENPs and protect SUMO-conjugates during lysate preparation. Cells were scraped and pipetted into pre-chilled 1.5 ml Eppendorf tubes and incubated on ice for 30 min. Lysates were sonicated (3 x 10 sec) and clarified by centrifugation (5,000 x g for 15 min at 4°C). Protein concentrations were normalized by BCA protein assay and lysates were analyzed by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotting.

3.6 AKNOWLEGEMENTS

I thank my thesis advisor and mentor Dr. Paul A. Insel for his support, guidance and expertise, without which this project would not have been possible. I also thank Anna Busija for contributing to the planning and execution of experiments presented in this chapter. This chapter, in part, is being prepared for publication pending completion of further experiments to be performed by the dissertation author and Anna Busija. The dissertation author will be the primary author, Anna Busija will be a secondary author and Paul Insel the principal investigator.



Figure S3.1 (A-B). FLAG-SENP1 and FLAG-SENP2 Co-Immunoprecipitate with Caveolin-3 when Co-Expressed in HEK 293 Cells

HEK 293 cells were transfected with Cav-3-V5 (1.5 μ g) and either FLAG-SENP1, FLAG-SENP2 (1.5 μ g) or empty vector. 48 hr post-transfection, cell lysates were immunoprecipitated with anti-V5 (**A**) or anti-FLAG antibodies (**B**). The whole cell lysates (IN=Input), supernatant (SN) and immunoprecipitates (IP) were resolved by SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted with anti-V5-HRP and anti-FLAG-HRP antibodies.

CHAPTER 4: Conclusions and Future Directions

4.1 Conclusions

Caveolins function as scaffolds that compartmentalize, organize and regulate numerous proteins in caveolar membrane microdomains. How this occurs in a dynamic manner in response to specific stimuli is poorly understood but PTMs of caveolins and their binding partners are likely important contributors to such protein-protein interactions. Sumoylation is a highly dynamic PTM that has recently emerged as a key regulator of numerous extranuclear processes, including signal transduction by plasma membrane proteins. Several of these proteins localize to caveolae and interact directly with caveolins. The identification of caveolin as a SUMO-modified substrate and the observation that caveolins contain tandem SIMs strongly suggest that both covalent and non-covalent interactions with SUMO are important for the regulation of signaling proteins in caveolae.

4.2 Future Directions

Data presented in this dissertation lay the groundwork for future studies that will address important unanswered questions regarding both the biochemical interactions and the biological significance of covalent and non-covalent interactions of caveolins with SUMO proteins.

4.2.1 Effect of Caveolin-3 K7R Mutant on Agonist-induced Desensitization of β2AR

Further studies are needed to validate the sumoylation-dependent effects of caveolin-3 on the desensitization of β_2AR and probe the mechanism by which the Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant affects it. HEK 293 cells are a well-validated system to assess this phenomenon; however, it may be advantageous to make stably transfected HEK 293 cells that express FLAG- β_2AR , as used by numerous previous investigators in studies on β_2AR desensitization (Baillie et al., 2003). An alternative approach would be to use cells stably transfected with WT or Cav-3-V5 mutants and selected for equivalent expression levels. In fact, I am in the process of making such stable cell lines in a caveolin-null cancer cell line (HT29).

The experiments presented here revealed an unexpected consequence of catecholamines present in FBS, which led to the stimulation of transfected β_2ARs . While the reversal of β_2AR destabilization by reducing serum concentration (i.e., reduced agonist exposure) or by treatment with the βAR antagonist (-)-propranolol strongly suggests that the effect is the result of agonist-induced destabilization, improvements to the experimental design will help solidify these results. The media could be supplemented with dialyzed FBS to remove catecholamines from the serum. The β -AR agonist isoproterenol could then be used to stimulate cells for specific time-points (e.g. 1-360 min...to 24 h and 48 h) to differentiate between short-term desensitization and long-term downregulation, the latter of which occurs by lysosomal degradation. In such studies, cAMP assays and immunoprecipitation and immunoblotting with anti-FLAG antibodies could be used to monitor changes in β_2AR protein and responses to agonist at

the different time points and determine the effect of co-expression of WT Cav-3-V5, K38R, R38K or K7R.

This system could also be used to determine the mechanism of caveolin-3's effects since much is known regarding the desensitization of β_2AR in HEK 293 cells (Chapter 1.10). For example, one might manipulate molecules shown to be important for β_2AR internalization, desensitization and resensitization (e.g. GRK2, β -arrestin-2, Mdm2, Nedd4, USP20 USP33 and dynamin) using specific siRNAs or transfection of mutants (e.g. K44A dynamin, GRK2 phospho-site β_2AR mutant or a 'lysine-less' 0K- β_2AR (Shenoy et al., 2001)) that disrupt β_2AR trafficking.

4.2.2 In Vivo Studies: Construction and Injection of AAV9 Virus Encoding WT, K38R, R38K and KR2 Cav-3-V5 Mutants in Cav-3 -/- Mice

Studies presented here have begun to probe the effect of sumoylation on proteinprotein interactions of caveolin and demonstrate an unexpected effect of the Cav-3-V5-K7R mutant on the desensitization of β_2 AR in HEK 293 cells. However, *in vivo* studies are necessary to determine if this effect occurs in animals. To this end, studies are underway in a collaborator's laboratory to infect Cav-3 KO mice to assess a role in myocytes by using a cardiac myocyte-specific AAV9 virus that encodes WT, K38R, R38K or K7R Cav-3-V5 constructs. In addition to confirming the *in vivo* significance of sumoylation on the regulation of β_2 AR by caveolin-3, this approach should allow for identification of other effects by comparison of phenotypes and biochemical analyses of mice injected with viruses that contains WT or sumoylation-site mutants.

4.2.3 Subcellular Localization, Co-localization and Caveolin-Dependent Caveolae Formation and Morphology: Fluorescent and Electron Microscopy

Other remaining questions include whether or not sumoylation affects the subcellular localization of caveolin-3, its co-localization with signaling partners and sumoylation machinery, the ability of caveolin-3 to oligomerize and drive the formation of caveolae microdomains and the identification of the compartment(s) in which sumoylation and de-sumoylation of caveolin-3 occur.

Preliminary immunoflourescence studies performed in HEK 293 cells using the Cav-3-V5 construct did not show an obvious difference in localization between cells expressing WT vs. K38R Cav-3-V5 (Figure S2.6). These cells were not ideal for microscopy; however, due to their poor adherence to slides, even ones coated with poly-D-lysine. Further immunofluorescence studies need to be performed in a different cell type, such as Cos-7 cells, since these have been used successfully in the expression and visualization of caveolin-3 (Ohsawa et al., 2006). Myocytes isolated from mice infected with the different versions of the cardiac-specific AAV9 viruses, as described above, should prove very useful for immunofluorescence and electron microscopy studies. Indeed, work is underway with collaborators to perform electron microscopy on transfected cells as well as Cav-3 KO mouse myocytes infected with the viruses that contain WT or the sumoylation site mutants to determine if sumoylation effects formation or morphology of caveolae.

Ultracentrifugation and sucrose density fractionation are used to isolate caveolar membranes (Cav-fractions) and identify protein components of caveolae. Therefore it would be informative to probe caveolin-enriched fractions obtained from myocytes (taking care to preserve SUMO modifications by using NEM-denaturing lysis conditions) for Cav-3-SUMO conjugates as well as the relevant sumoylation machinery identified here including: PIASy, Ubc9, SUMO-1, SUMO-2/3, SENP1 and SENP2. A preliminary experiment was performed on adult rat myocyte lysates using this technique; however, a satisfactory fractionation of caveolar membranes was not achieved and the results were inconclusive (unpublished data).

4.2.4 Investigation of Caveolin-1 and Cavin Proteins as Targets of Sumoylation

The SUMO motifs present in caveolin-3 that are important for covalent and noncovalent interactions with SUMO are also present in caveolin-1. Therefore future studies should test whether caveolin-1 undergoes sumoylation. A construct similar to the affinity tagged caveolin-3 (Cav-3-V5/His) used in these studies was obtained (from Dr. Timothy Thompson [MD Anderson, U Texas-Houston]; Tahir et al., 2003) for use in studying sumoylation of caveolin-1 (Cav-1-V5/His); however, I chose to focus on caveolin-3 based on initial data I obtained related to caveolin-3. The much wider tissue distribution of caveolin-1 vs. caveolin-3 implies that regulation of caveolins by sumoylation may have physiological and pathopysiological implications beyond muscle tissues.

Cavins are a recently recognized family of proteins (cavin-1, -2, -3 and -4) that are also critical for the formation, regulation and morphology of caveolae (Hill et al., 2008; Bastiani et al., 2009; Chidlow et al., 2010). MURC (cavin-4) also has a consensus SUMO motif (Figure 1.7) and like caveolin-3, MURC displays muscle-specific expression. The sumoylation-dependent interaction of MURC and caveolin-3 as well as the other cavin proteins should therefore be investigated.

4.2.5 Investigation of De-Sumoylation by SENP1 and SENP2

Screening of SENPs in HEK 293 cells revealed that SENP1 or SENP2 potently reduces SUMO-3 modification of caveolin-3 (Chapter 3). siRNA knockdown and colocalization studies of SENP1 and SENP2 performed in isolated myocytes or a muscle cell line (e.g. C2C12 or Human Skeletal Muscle Cells (HSkMC, ScienCell Research Laboratories) may help determine which of these homologs is the primary regulator of caveolin-3 de-sumoylation. I prepared a catalytically inactive SENP2 (C548S) by sitedirected mutagenesis of the catalytic cysteine (part of the 'catalytic triad') for use as a negative control in de-sumoylation assays; however, it has not yet been sequenced and validated for loss of catalytic activity.

4.2.6 Validation and Investigation of the Effects of Caveolin's Tandem SIMs on Covalent and Non-Covalent Interactions with SUMO

The highly conserved nature of residues in caveolin-3's SIMs and their similarity to known, functional SIMs (Figure S2.7) indicate that these may regions may be important for the regulation of the interaction of caveolin-3 with sumoylated proteins. Alternatively, they may help direct the nature of covalent modification of caveolin-3 by different SUMO paralogs and/or specific poly-SUMO chains. A seven amino acid SIM was sufficient for SUMO-2/3-specific binding and conjugation of USP25 (Meulmeester et al., 2008). Therefore, a mechanism for paralog-specific sumoylation may involve SIM-dependent recruitment and conjugation by either SUMO-1 or SUMO-2/3

Ubc9~thioesters. Thus, future studies should also focus on validating and investigating tandem SIMs of caveolins.

I used site-directed mutagenesis to make three Cav-3-V5-ΔSIM mutants in which two out of the three hydrophobic residues that make up the core of the SIM were changed to alanine in one of each or both SIMs; ΔSIM1, ΔSIM2 and ΔSIM12 (Figure 1.6). SIM mutants were co-expressed in HEK 293 cells with the sumoylation machinery; however, differences in their expression levels and electrophoretic mobility yielded inconclusive results with respect to their effects on the covalent modification of Cav-3-V5 (unpublished data). Optimization of expression levels or creation of stably transfected HEK 293 cell lines would help clarify these studies and help determine whether caveolin-3 SIMs regulate the covalent modification by SUMO, or whether they are important for binding non-covalently to other sumoylated proteins. Affinity chromatography with SUMO-conjugated agarose (unpublished data) could be used to assess differences in noncovalent interactions between WT and Cav-3-V5 ΔSIM mutants. Also, GST pulldown assays with WT or Cav-3-V5 ΔSIM mutants and cell lysates (e.g. of myocytes) could reveal differences in their ability to interact with specific proteins.

References

Albor A, El-Hizawi S, Horn EJ, Laederich M, Frosk P, Wrogemann K, Kulesz-Martin M. The interaction of Piasy with Trim32, an E3-ubiquitin ligase mutated in limb-girdle muscular dystrophy type 2H, promotes Piasy degradation and regulates UVB-induced keratinocyte apoptosis through NFkappaB. J Biol Chem. 2006 Sep 1;281(35):25850-66.

Azuma Y, Arnaoutov A, Anan T, Dasso M. PIASy mediates SUMO-2 conjugation of Topoisomerase-II on mitotic chromosomes. EMBO J. 2005 Jun 15;24(12):2172-82.

Baillie GS, Sood A, McPhee I, Gall I, Perry SJ, Lefkowitz RJ, Houslay MD. Beta-Arrestinmediated PDE4 cAMP phosphodiesterase recruitment regulates beta-adrenoceptor switching from Gs to Gi. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003 Feb 4;100(3):940-5.

Bartholomew JN, Volonte D, Galbiati F. Caveolin-1 regulates the antagonistic pleiotropic properties of cellular senescence through a novel Mdm2/p53-mediated pathway. Cancer Res. 2009 Apr 1;69(7):2878-86.

Bastiani M, Liu L, Hill MM, Jedrychowski MP, Nixon SJ, Lo HP, Abankwa D, Luetterforst R, Fernandez-Rojo M, Breen MR, Gygi SP, Vinten J, Walser PJ, North KN, Hancock JF, Pilch PF, Parton RG. MURC/Cavin-4 and cavin family members form tissue-specific caveolar complexes. J Cell Biol. 2009 Jun 29;185(7):1259-73.

Benson MD, Li QJ, Kieckhafer K, Dudek D, Whorton MR, Sunahara RK, Iniguez-Lluhi JA, Martens JR. SUMO modification regulates inactivation of the voltage-gated potassium channel Kv1.5. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2007 Feb 6;104(6):1805-10.

Bernier-Villamor V, Sampson DA, Matunis MJ, Lima CD. Structural basis for E2-mediated SUMO conjugation revealed by a complex between ubiquitin-conjugating enzyme Ubc9 and RanGAP1. Cell. 2002 Feb 8;108(3):345-56.

Bischof O, Schwamborn K, Martin N, Werner A, Sustmann C, Grosschedl R, Dejean A. The E3 SUMO ligase PIASy is a regulator of cellular senescence and apoptosis. Mol Cell. 2006 Jun 23;22(6):783-94.

Berthouze M, Venkataramanan V, Li Y, Shenoy SK. The deubiquitinases USP33 and USP20 coordinate beta2 adrenergic receptor recycling and resensitization. EMBO J. 2009 Jun 17;28(12):1684-96.

Boggio R, Chiocca S. Gam1 and the SUMO pathway. Cell Cycle. 2005 Apr;4(4):533-5.

Bohren KM, Gabbay KH, Owerbach D. Affinity chromatography of native SUMO proteins using His-tagged recombinant UBC9 bound to Co2+-charged talon resin. Protein Expr Purif. 2007 Aug;54(2):289-94.

Bossis G, Melchior F. SUMO: regulating the regulator. Cell Div. 2006A Jun 29;1:13.

Bossis G, Melchior F. Regulation of SUMOylation by reversible oxidation of SUMO conjugating

enzymes. Mol Cell. 2006B Feb 3;21(3):349-57.

Braschi E, Zunino R, McBride HM. MAPL is a new mitochondrial SUMO E3 ligase that regulates mitochondrial fission. EMBO Rep. 2009 Jul;10(7):748-54.

Carter S, Bischof O, Dejean A, Vousden KH. C-terminal modifications regulate MDM2 dissociation and nuclear export of p53. Nat Cell Biol. 2007 Apr;9(4):428-35.

Cao H, Courchesne WE, Mastick CC.A phosphotyrosine-dependent protein interaction screen reveals a role for phosphorylation of caveolin-1 on tyrosine 14: recruitment of C-terminal Src kinase. J Biol Chem. 2002 Mar 15;277(11):8771-4.

Chung SS, Ahn BY, Kim M, Choi HH, Park HS, Kang S, Park SG, Kim YB, Cho YM, Lee HK, Chung CH, Park KS. Control of adipogenesis by the SUMO-specific protease SENP2. Mol Cell Biol. 2010 May;30(9):2135-46.

Conrotto P, Yakymovych I, Yakymovych M, Souchelnytskyi S. Interactome of transforming growth factor-beta type I receptor (TbetaRI): inhibition of TGFbeta signaling by Epac1. J Proteome Res. 2007 Jan;6:287-97.

Couet J, Li S, Okamoto T, Ikezu T, Lisanti MP. Identification of peptide and protein ligands for the caveolin-scaffolding domain. Implications for the interaction of caveolin with caveolae-associated proteins. J Biol Chem. 1997 Mar 7;272(10):6525-33.

Dadke S, Cotteret S, Yip SC, Jaffer ZM, Haj F, Ivanov A, Rauscher F 3rd, Shuai K, Ng T, Neel BG, Chernoff J. Regulation of protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B by Sumoylation. Nat Cell Biol. 2007 Jan;9(1):80-5.

Das K, Lewis RY, Scherer PE, Lisanti MP. The membrane-spanning domains of caveolins-1 and -2 mediate the formation of caveolin hetero-oligomers. Implications for the assembly of caveolae membranes in vivo. J Biol Chem. 1999 Jun 25;274(26):18721-8.

De Arcangelis V, Liu R, Soto D, Xiang Y. Differential association of phosphodiesterase 4D isoforms with beta2-adrenoceptor in cardiac myocytes. J Biol Chem. 2009 Dec 4;284(49):33824-32.

Desterro JM, Rodriguez MS, Kemp GD, Hay RT. Identification of the enzyme required for activation of the small ubiquitin-like protein SUMO-1. J Biol Chem. 1999 Apr 9;274(15):10618-24.

Deng Z, Wan M, Sui G PIASy-mediated sumoylation of Yin Yang 1 depends on their interaction but not the RING finger. Mol Cell Biol. 2007 May;27(10):3780-92.

Dibner MD, Insel PA. Serum catecholamines desensitize beta-adrenergic receptors of cultured C6 glioma cells. J Biol Chem. 1981 Jul 25;256(14):7343-6.

Dietzen DJ, Hastings WR, Lublin DM. Caveolin is palmitoylated on multiple cysteine residues. Palmitoylation is not necessary for localization of caveolin to caveolae. J Biol Chem. 1995 Mar 24;270(12):6838-42.

Dikic I, Wakatsuki S, Walters KJ. Ubiquitin-binding domains - from structures to functions. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2009A Oct;10(10):659-71.

Dikic I, Dötsch V. Ubiquitin linkages make a difference. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2009B Dec;16(12):1209-10.

Drag M, Salvesen GS. DeSUMOylating enzymes--SENPs. IUBMB Life. 2008 Nov;60(11):734-42.

Drake MT, Shenoy SK, Lefkowitz RJ. Trafficking of G protein-coupled receptors. Circ Res. 2006 Sep 15;99(6):570-82.

Dye BT, Schulman BA. Structural mechanisms underlying posttranslational modification by ubiquitin-like proteins. Annu Rev Biophys Biomol Struct. 2007;36:131-50.

Ewing RM, Chu P, Elisma F, Li H, Taylor P, Climie S, McBroom-Cerajewski L, Robinson MD, O'Connor L, Li M, Taylor R, Dharsee M, Ho Y, Heilbut A, Moore L, Zhang S, Ornatsky O, Bukhman YV, Ethier M, Sheng Y, Vasilescu J, Abu-Farha M, Lambert JP, Duewel HS, Stewart II, Kuehl B, Hogue K, Colwill K, Gladwish K, Muskat B, Kinach R, Adams SL, Moran MF, Morin GB, Topaloglou T, Figeys D. Large-scale mapping of human protein-protein interactions by mass spectrometry. Mol Syst Biol. 2007;3:89.

Fecchi K, Volonte D, Hezel MP, Schmeck K, Galbiati F. Spatial and temporal regulation of GLUT4 translocation by flotillin-1 and caveolin-3 in skeletal muscle cells. FASEB J. 2006 Apr;20(6):705-7.

Fernandez I, Ying Y, Albanesi J, Anderson RG. Mechanism of caveolin filament assembly. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002 Aug 20;99(17):11193-8.

Feron O, Saldana F, Michel JB, Michel T. The endothelial nitric-oxide synthase-caveolin regulatory cycle. J Biol Chem. 1998 Feb 6;273(6):3125-8.

Foster LJ, De Hoog CL, Mann M. Unbiased quantitative proteomics of lipid rafts reveals high specificity for signaling factors. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2003 May 13;100(10):5813-8.

Fra AM, Williamson E, Simons K, Parton RG. De novo formation of caveolae in lymphocytes by expression of VIP21-caveolin. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1995 Sep 12;92(19):8655-9.

García-Cardeña G, Martasek P, Masters BS, Skidd PM, Couet J, Li S, Lisanti MP, Sessa WC. Dissecting the interaction between nitric oxide synthase (NOS) and caveolin. Functional significance of the nos caveolin binding domain in vivo. J Biol Chem. 1997 Oct 10;272(41):25437-40.

Galbiati F, Volonte D, Minetti C, Bregman DB, Lisanti MP. Limb-girdle muscular dystrophy (LGMD-1C) mutants of caveolin-3 undergo ubiquitination and proteasomal degradation. Treatment with proteasomal inhibitors blocks the dominant negative effect of LGMD-1C mutant and rescues wild-type caveolin-3. J Biol Chem. 2000 Dec 1;275(48):37702-11. Galbiati F, Volonte D, Minetti C, Chu JB, Lisanti MP. Phenotypic behavior of caveolin-3 mutations that cause autosomal dominant limb girdle muscular dystrophy (LGMD-1C). Retention of LGMD-1C caveolin-3 mutants within the golgi complex. J Biol Chem. 1999 Sep 3;274(36):25632-41.

Gautier R., Douguet D., Antonny B. and Drin G. HELIQUEST: a web server to screen sequences with specific α -helical properties. Bioinformatics. 2008 Sep 15;24(18):2101-2.

Geoffroy MC, Hay RT. An additional role for SUMO in ubiquitin-mediated proteolysis. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2009 Aug;10(8):564-8.

Giorgino F, de Robertis O, Laviola L, Montrone C, Perrini S, McCowen KC, Smith RJ. The sentrin-conjugating enzyme mUbc9 interacts with GLUT4 and GLUT1 glucose transporters and regulates transporter levels in skeletal muscle cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci. 2000 Feb 1;97(3):1125-30.

Gocke CB, Yu H, Kang J. Systematic identification and analysis of mammalian small ubiquitinlike modifier substrates. J Biol Chem. 2005 Feb 11;280(6):5004-12.

Graves JD, Krebs EG. Protein phosphorylation and signal transduction. Pharmacol Ther. 1999 May-Jun;82(2-3):111-21.

Guha U, Chaerkady R, Marimuthu A, Patterson AS, Kashyap MK, Harsha HC, Sato M, Bader JS, Lash AE, Minna JD, Pandey A, Varmus HE. Comparisons of tyrosine phosphorylated proteins in cells expressing lung cancer-specific alleles of EGFR and KRAS. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2008 Sep 16;105(37):14112-7.

Hay RT. SUMO-specific proteases: a twist in the tail. Trends Cell Biol. 2007 Aug;17(8):370-6.

Head BP, Patel HH, Roth DM, Murray F, Swaney JS, Niesman IR, Farquhar MG, Insel PA. Microtubules and actin microfilaments regulate lipid raft/caveolae localization of adenylyl cyclase signaling components. J Biol Chem. 2006 Sep 8;281(36):26391-9.

Hecker CM, Rabiller M, Haglund K, Bayer P, Dikic I. Specification of SUMO1- and SUMO2interacting motifs. J Biol Chem. 2006 Jun 9;281(23):16117-27.

Hershko A, Heller H, Elias S, Ciechanover A. Components of ubiquitin-protein ligase system. Resolution, affinity purification, and role in protein breakdown. J Biol Chem. 1983 Jul 10;258(13):8206-14.

Hietakangas V, Anckar J, Blomster HA, Fujimoto M, Palvimo JJ, Nakai A, Sistonen L. PDSM, a motif for phosphorylation-dependent SUMO modification. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2006 Jan 3;103(1):45-50.

Hill MM, Bastiani M, Luetterforst R, Kirkham M, Kirkham A, Nixon SJ, Walser P, Abankwa D, Oorschot VM, Martin S, Hancock JF, Parton RG. PTRF-Cavin, a conserved cytoplasmic protein required for caveola formation and function. Cell. 2008 Jan 11;132(1):113-24.

Hochstrasser M. Origin and function of ubiquitin-like proteins. Nature. 2009 Mar

26;458(7237):422-9.

Hunter T. Tyrosine phosphorylation: thirty years and counting. Curr Opin Cell Biol. 2009 Apr;21(2):140-6.

Huang C, Han Y, Wang Y, Sun X, Yan S, Yeh ET, Chen Y, Cang H, Li H, Shi G, Cheng J, Tang X, Yi J. SENP3 is responsible for HIF-1 transactivation under mild oxidative stress via p300 de-SUMOylation. EMBO J. 2009 Sep 16;28(18):2748-62.

Ihara M, Yamamoto H, Kikuchi A. SUMO-1 modification of PIASy, an E3 ligase, is necessary for PIASy-dependent activation of Tcf-4. Mol Cell Biol. 2005 May;25(9):3506-18.

Imoto S, Ohbayashi N, Ikeda O, Kamitani S, Muromoto R, Sekine Y, Matsuda T. Sumoylation of Smad3 stimulates its nuclear export during PIASy-mediated suppression of TGF-beta signaling. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2008 May 30;370(2):359-65.

Insel PA, Head BP, Patel HH, Roth DM, Bundey RA, Swaney JS. Compartmentation of Gprotein-coupled receptors and their signalling components in lipid rafts and caveolae. Biochem Soc Trans. 2005 Nov;33(Pt 5):1131-4.

Itahana Y, Yeh ET, Zhang Y. Nucleocytoplasmic shuttling modulates activity and ubiquitinationdependent turnover of SUMO-specific protease 2. Mol Cell Biol. 2006 Jun;26(12):4675-89.

Joazeiro CA, Weissman AM. RING finger proteins: mediators of ubiquitin ligase activity. Cell. 2000 Sep 1;102(5):549-52.

Johnson ES, Blobel G. Ubc9p is the conjugating enzyme for the ubiquitin-like protein Smt3p. J Biol Chem. 1997 Oct 24;272(43):26799-802.

Johnson ES, Gupta AA. An E3-like factor that promotes SUMO conjugation to the yeast septins. Cell. 2001 Sep 21;106(6):735-44.

Johnson ES, Schwienhorst I, Dohmen RJ, Blobel G. The ubiquitin-like protein Smt3p is activated for conjugation to other proteins by an Aos1p/Uba2p heterodimer. EMBO J. 1997 Sep 15;16(18):5509-19.

Kang X, Li J, Zou Y, Yi J, Zhang H, Cao M, Yeh ET, Cheng J. PIASy stimulates HIF1alpha SUMOylation and negatively regulates HIF1alpha activity in response to hypoxia. Oncogene. 2010 Jul 26.

Kang JS, Saunier EF, Akhurst RJ, Derynck R. The type I TGF-beta receptor is covalently modified and regulated by sumoylation. Nat Cell Biol. 2008 Jun;10(6):654-64.

Kim JH, Baek SH. Emerging roles of desumoylating enzymes. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2009 Mar;1792(3):155-62.

Kimura A, Mora S, Shigematsu S, Pessin JE, Saltiel AR. The insulin receptor catalyzes the tyrosine phosphorylation of caveolin-1. J Biol Chem. 2002 Aug 16;277(33):30153-8.

Knipscheer P, Flotho A, Klug H, Olsen JV, van Dijk WJ, Fish A, Johnson ES, Mann M, Sixma TK, Pichler A. Ubc9 sumoylation regulates SUMO target discrimination. Mol Cell. 2008 Aug 8;31(3):371-82

Kolli N, Mikolajczyk J, Drag M, Mukhopadhyay D, Moffatt N, Dasso M, Salvesen G, Wilkinson KD. Distribution and paralog specificity of mammalian deSUMOylating enzymes. Biochem J. 2010 Jun 30.

Labrecque L, Nyalendo C, Langlois S, Durocher Y, Roghi C, Murphy G, Gingras D, Béliveau R. Src-mediated tyrosine phosphorylation of caveolin-1 induces its association with membrane type 1 matrix metalloproteinase. J Biol Chem. 2004 Dec 10;279(50):52132-40.

Lamb ME, Zhang C, Shea T, Kyle DJ, Leeb-Lundberg LM. Human B1 and B2 bradykinin receptors and their agonists target caveolae-related lipid rafts to different degrees in HEK293 cells. Biochemistry. 2002 Dec 3;41(48):14340-7.

Lee H, Xie L, Luo Y, Lee SY, Lawrence DS, Wang XB, Sotgia F, Lisanti MP, Zhang ZY. Identification of phosphocaveolin-1 as a novel protein tyrosine phosphatase 1B substrate. Biochemistry. 2006 Jan 10;45(1):234-40.

Lee H, Park DS, Wang XB, Scherer PE, Schwartz PE, Lisanti MP. Src-induced phosphorylation of caveolin-2 on tyrosine 19. Phospho-caveolin-2 (Tyr(P)19) is localized near focal adhesions, remains associated with lipid rafts/caveolae, but no longer forms a high molecular mass hetero-oligomer with caveolin-1. J Biol Chem. 2002 Sep 13;277(37):34556-67.

Liang W, Austin S, Hoang Q, Fishman PH. Resistance of the human beta 1-adrenergic receptor to agonist-mediated down-regulation. Role of the C terminus in determining beta-subtype degradation. J Biol Chem. 2003 Oct 10;278(41):39773-81.

Liang W, Fishman PH. Resistance of the human beta1-adrenergic receptor to agonist-induced ubiquitination: a mechanism for impaired receptor degradation. J Biol Chem. 2004 Nov 5;279(45):46882-9.

Li X, Baillie GS, Houslay MD. Mdm2 directs the ubiquitination of beta-arrestin-sequestered cAMP phosphodiesterase-4D5. J Biol Chem. 2009 Jun 12;284(24):16170-82.

Li X, Vadrevu S, Dunlop A, Day J, Advant N, Troeger J, Klussmann E, Jaffrey E, Hay RT, Adams DR, Houslay MD, Baillie GS. Selective SUMO modification of cAMP-specific phosphodiesterase-4D5 (PDE4D5) regulates the functional consequences of phosphorylation by PKA and ERK. Biochem J. 2010 Apr 28;428(1):55-65.

Li S, Song KS, Lisanti MP. Expression and characterization of recombinant caveolin. Purification by polyhistidine tagging and cholesterol-dependent incorporation into defined lipid membranes. J Biol Chem. 1996 Jan 5;271(1):568-73.

Lim JS, Na HS, Lee HC, Choy HE, Park SC, Han JM, Cho KA. Caveolae-mediated entry of Salmonella typhimurium in a human M-cell model. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2009 Dec 25;390(4):1322-7.

Lynch MJ, Baillie GS, Mohamed A, Li X, Maisonneuve C, Klussmann E, van Heeke G, Houslay MD. RNA silencing identifies PDE4D5 as the functionally relevant cAMP phosphodiesterase interacting with beta arrestin to control the protein kinase A/AKAP79-mediated switching of the beta2-adrenergic receptor to activation of ERK in HEK293B2 cells. J Biol Chem. 2005 Sep 30;280(39):33178-89.

Mabb AM, Wuerzberger-Davis SM, Miyamoto S. PIASy mediates NEMO sumoylation and NF-kappaB activation in response to genotoxic stress. Nat Cell Biol. 2006 Sep;8(9):986-93.

Maggi D, Biedi C, Segat D, Barbero D, Panetta D, Cordera R. IGF-I induces caveolin 1 tyrosine phosphorylation and translocation in the lipid rafts. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2002 Aug 2;295(5):1085-9.

Mahajan R, Delphin C, Guan T, Gerace L, Melchior F. A small ubiquitin-related polypeptide involved in targeting RanGAP1 to nuclear pore complex protein RanBP2. Cell.1997 Jan 10;88(1):97-107.

Manza LL, Codreanu SG, Stamer SL, Smith DL, Wells KS, Roberts RL, Liebler DC. Global shifts in protein sumoylation in response to electrophile and oxidative stress. Chem Res Toxicol. 2004 Dec;17(12):1706-15.

Marchese A, Paing MM, Temple BR, Trejo J. G protein-coupled receptor sorting to endosomes and lysosomes. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 2008;48:601-29.

Martens JR, Sakamoto N, Sullivan SA, Grobaski TD, Tamkun MM. Isoform-specific localization of voltage-gated K+ channels to distinct lipid raft populations. Targeting of Kv1.5 to caveolae. J Biol Chem. 2001 Mar 16;276(11):8409-14.

Martin N, Schwamborn K, Urlaub H, Gan B, Guan JL, Dejean A. Spatial interplay between PIASy and FIP200 in the regulation of signal transduction and transcriptional activity. Mol Cell Biol. 2008 Apr;28(8):2771-81.

Martin S, Nishimune A, Mellor JR, Henley JM. Sumoylation regulates kainate-receptor-mediated synaptic transmission. Nature. 2007A May 17;447(7142):321-5.

Martin S, Wilkinson KA, Nishimune A, Henley JM. Emerging extranuclear roles of protein SUMOylation in neuronal function and dysfunction. Nat Rev Neurosci. 2007B Dec;8(12):948-59.

Meek DW, Knippschild U. Posttranslational modification of MDM2. Mol Cancer Res. 2003 Dec;1(14):1017-26.

Mencia M, de Lorenzo V. Functional transplantation of the sumoylation machinery into Escherichia coli. Protein Expr Purif. 2004 Oct;37(2):409-18.

Meulmeester E, Kunze M, Hsiao HH, Urlaub H, Melchior F. Mechanism and consequences for paralog-specific sumoylation of ubiquitin-specific protease 25. Mol Cell. 2008 Jun 6;30(5):610-9.

Mohideen F, Capili AD, Bilimoria PM, Yamada T, Bonni A, Lima CD. A molecular basis for phosphorylation-dependent SUMO conjugation by the E2 UBC9. Nat Struct Mol Biol. 2009 Sep;16(9):945-52.

Monier S, Dietzen DJ, Hastings WR, Lublin DM, Kurzchalia TV. Oligomerization of VIP21caveolin in vitro is stabilized by long chain fatty acylation or cholesterol. FEBS Lett. 1996 Jun 17;388(2-3):143-9.

Muller S, Ledl A, Schmidt D. SUMO: a regulator of gene expression and genome integrity. Oncogene. 2004 Mar 15;23(11):1998-2008.

Mulvey MA, Hultgren SJ. Cell biology. Bacterial spelunkers. Science. 2000 Aug 4;289(5480):732-3.

Nishida T, Terashima M, Fukami K, Yamada Y. PIASy controls ubiquitination-dependent proteasomal degradation of Ets-1. Biochem J. 2007 Aug 1;405(3):481-8.

Ohsawa Y, Hagiwara H, Nakatani M, Yasue A, Moriyama K, Murakami T, Tsuchida K, Noji S, Sunada Y. Muscular atrophy of caveolin-3-deficient mice is rescued by myostatin inhibition. J Clin Invest. 2006 Nov;116(11):2924-34.

Orlichenko L, Huang B, Krueger E, McNiven MA. Epithelial growth factor-induced phosphorylation of caveolin 1 at tyrosine 14 stimulates caveolae formation in epithelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2006 Feb 24;281(8):4570-9.

Ostrom RS, Gregorian C, Drenan RM, Xiang Y, Regan JW, Insel PA. Receptor number and caveolar co-localization determine receptor coupling efficiency to adenylyl cyclase. J Biol Chem. 2001 Nov 9;276(45):42063-9.

Ostrom RS, Bundey RA, Insel PA. Nitric oxide inhibition of adenylyl cyclase type 6 activity is dependent upon lipid rafts and caveolin signaling complexes. J Biol Chem. 2004 May 7;279(19):19846-53.

Owerbach D, McKay EM, Yeh ET, Gabbay KH, Bohren KM. A proline-90 residue unique to SUMO-4 prevents maturation and sumoylation. Biochem Biophys Res Commun. 2005 Nov 18;337(2):517-20.

Ozawa K, Whalen EJ, Nelson CD, Mu Y, Hess DT, Lefkowitz RJ, Stamler JS. S-nitrosylation of beta-arrestin regulates beta-adrenergic receptor trafficking. Mol Cell. 2008 Aug 8;31(3):395-405.

Palade, G.E. Fine structure of blood capillaries. J. Appl. Phys. 1953 24, 1424

Parat MO, Fox PL. Palmitoylation of caveolin-1 in endothelial cells is post-translational but irreversible. J Biol Chem. 2001 May 11;276(19):15776-82.

Patel HH, Murray F, Insel PA. Caveolae as organizers of pharmacologically relevant signal transduction molecules. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol. 2008;48:359-91.

Razani B, Woodman SE, Lisanti MP. Caveolae: from cell biology to animal physiology. Pharmacol Rev. 2002 Sep;54(3):431-67.

Razani B, Zhang XL, Bitzer M, von Gersdorff G, Böttinger EP, Lisanti MP. Caveolin-1 regulates transforming growth factor (TGF)-beta/SMAD signaling through an interaction with the TGF-beta type I receptor. J Biol Chem. 2001 Mar 2;276(9):6727-38.

Ren H, Yu D, Ge B, Cook B, Xu Z, Zhang S. High-level production, solubilization and purification of synthetic human GPCR chemokine receptors CCR5, CCR3, CXCR4 and CX3CR1.

PLoS One. 2009;4(2):e4509.

Rodriguez-Munoz M, Bermudez D, Sanchez-Blazquez P, Garzon J. Sumoylated RGS-Rz proteins act as scaffolds for Mu-opioid receptors and G-protein complexes in mouse brain. Neuropsychopharmacology. 2007 Apr;32(4):842-50.

Rothberg KG, Heuser JE, Donzell WC, Ying YS, Glenney JR, Anderson RG. Caveolin, a protein component of caveolae membrane coats. Cell. 1992 Feb 21;68(4):673-82.

Rui HL, Fan E, Zhou HM, Xu Z, Zhang Y, Lin SC. SUMO-1 modification of the C-terminal KVEKVD of Axin is required for JNK activation but has no effect on Wnt signaling. J Biol Chem. 2002 Nov 8;277(45):42981-6.

Rybin VO, Xu X, Lisanti MP, Steinberg SF. Differential targeting of beta -adrenergic receptor subtypes and adenylyl cyclase to cardiomyocyte caveolae. A mechanism to functionally regulate the cAMP signaling pathway. J Biol Chem. 2000 Dec 29;275(52):41447-57.

Sabourin T, Bastien L, Bachvarov DR, Marceau F. Agonist-induced translocation of the kinin B(1) receptor to caveolae-related rafts. Mol Pharmacol. 2002 Mar;61(3):546-53.

Saitoh H, Uwada J, Azusa K. Strategies for the expression of SUMO-modified target proteins in Escherichia coli. Methods Mol Biol. 2009;497:211-21.

Sampson DA, Wang M, Matunis MJ. The small ubiquitin-like modifier-1 (SUMO-1) consensus sequence mediates Ubc9 binding and is essential for SUMO-1 modification. J Biol Chem. 2001 Jun 15;276(24):21664-9.

Sanguinetti AR, Cao H, Corley Mastick C. Fyn is required for oxidative- and hyperosmoticstress-induced tyrosine phosphorylation of caveolin-1. Biochem J. 2003 Nov 15;376(Pt 1):159-68.

Sanguinetti AR, Mastick CC. c-Abl is required for oxidative stress-induced phosphorylation of caveolin-1 on tyrosine 14. Cell Signal. 2003 Mar;15(3):289-98.

Santibanez JF, Blanco FJ, Garrido-Martin EM, Sanz-Rodriguez F, del Pozo MA, Bernabeu C. Caveolin-1 interacts and cooperates with the transforming growth factor-beta type I receptor ALK1 in endothelial caveolae. Cardiovasc Res. 2008 Mar 1;77(4):791-9.

Scherer PE, Lisanti MP. Association of phosphofructokinase-M with caveolin-3 in differentiated skeletal myotubes. Dynamic regulation by extracellular glucose and intracellular metabolites. J Biol Chem. 1997 Aug 15;272(33):20698-705.

Scherer PE, Okamoto T, Chun M, Nishimoto I, Lodish HF, Lisanti MP. Identification, sequence, and expression of caveolin-2 defines a caveolin gene family. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 1996 Jan 9;93(1):131-5.

Scheschonka A, Tang Z, Betz H. Sumoylation in neurons: nuclear and synaptic roles? Trends Neurosci. 2007 Mar;30(3):85-91.

Schmidt D, Müller S. Members of the PIAS family act as SUMO ligases for c-Jun and p53 and repress p53 activity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2002 Mar 5;99(5):2872-7.

Schwartz EA, Reaven E, Topper JN, Tsao PS. Transforming growth factor-beta receptors localize to caveolae and regulate endothelial nitric oxide synthase in normal human endothelial cells. Biochem J. 2005 Aug 15;390(Pt 1):199-206.

Seeler JS, Dejean A. Nuclear and unclear functions of SUMO. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol. 2003 Sep;4(9):690-9.

Shajahan AN, Wang A, Decker M, Minshall RD, Liu MC, Clarke R. Caveolin-1 tyrosine phosphorylation enhances paclitaxel-mediated cytotoxicity. J Biol Chem. 2007 Feb 23;282(8):5934-43

Shaul PW, Anderson RG. Role of plasmalemmal caveolae in signal transduction. Am J Physiol. 1998 Nov;275(5 Pt 1):L843-51.

Shcherbakova OG, Hurt CM, Xiang Y, Dell'Acqua ML, Zhang Q, Tsien RW, Kobilka BK. Organization of beta-adrenoceptor signaling compartments by sympathetic innervation of cardiac myocytes. J Cell Biol. 2007 Feb 12;176(4):521-33.

Shen LN, Geoffroy MC, Jaffray EG, Hay RT. Characterization of SENP7, a SUMO-2/3-specific isopeptidase. Biochem J. 2009 Jun 26;421(2):223-30.

Shenoy SK, McDonald PH, Kohout TA, Lefkowitz RJ. Regulation of receptor fate by ubiquitination of activated beta 2-adrenergic receptor and beta-arrestin. Science. 2001 Nov 9;294(5545):1307-13.

Shenoy SK, Modi AS, Shukla AK, Xiao K, Berthouze M, Ahn S, Wilkinson KD, Miller WE, Lefkowitz RJ. Beta-arrestin-dependent signaling and trafficking of 7-transmembrane receptors is reciprocally regulated by the deubiquitinase USP33 and the E3 ligase Mdm2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2009 Apr 21;106(16):6650-5.

Shenoy SK, Xiao K, Venkataramanan V, Snyder PM, Freedman NJ, Weissman AM. Nedd4 mediates agonist-dependent ubiquitination, lysosomal targeting, and degradation of the beta2-adrenergic receptor. J Biol Chem. 2008 Aug 8;283(32):22166-76.

Smythe GM, Eby JC, Disatnik MH, Rando TA. A caveolin-3 mutant that causes limb girdle muscular dystrophy type 1C disrupts Src localization and activity and induces apoptosis in skeletal myotubes. J Cell Sci. 2003 Dec 1;116(Pt 23):4739-49.

Shin JS, Gao Z, Abraham SN. Involvement of cellular caveolae in bacterial entry into mast cells. Science. 2000 Aug 4;289(5480):785-8.

Sprenger RR, Horrevoets AJ. Proteomic study of caveolae and rafts isolated from human endothelial cells. Methods Mol Biol. 2007;357:199-213.

Song J, Durrin LK, Wilkinson TA, Krontiris TG, Chen Y. Identification of a SUMO-binding motif that recognizes SUMO-modified proteins. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2004 Oct 5;101(40):14373-8.

Song J, Zhang Z, Hu W, Chen Y. Small ubiquitin-like modifier (SUMO) recognition of a SUMO binding motif: a reversal of the bound orientation. J Biol Chem. 2005 Dec 2;280(48):40122-9.

Song KS, Scherer PE, Tang Z, Okamoto T, Li S, Chafel M, Chu C, Kohtz DS, Lisanti MP. Expression of caveolin-3 in skeletal, cardiac, and smooth muscle cells. Caveolin-3 is a component of the sarcolemma and co-fractionates with dystrophin and dystrophin-associated glycoproteins. J Biol Chem. 1996 Jun 21;271(25):15160-5.

Song KS, Tang Z, Li S, Lisanti MP. Mutational analysis of the properties of caveolin-1. A novel role for the C-terminal domain in mediating homo-typic caveolin-caveolin interactions. J Biol Chem. 1997 Feb 14;272(7):4398-403.

Sowa G, Pypaert M, Fulton D, Sessa WC. The phosphorylation of caveolin-2 on serines 23 and 36 modulates caveolin-1-dependent caveolae formation. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. 2003 May 27;100(11):6511-6.

Stan RV. Structure of caveolae. Biochim Biophys Acta. 2005 Dec 30;1746(3):334-48.

Sternsdorf T, Jensen K, Reich B, Will H. The nuclear dot protein sp100, characterization of domains necessary for dimerization, subcellular localization, and modification by small ubiquitin-like modifiers. J Biol Chem. 1999 Apr 30;274(18):12555-66.

Su HL, Li SS. Molecular features of human ubiquitin-like SUMO genes and their encoded proteins. Gene. 2002 Aug 21;296(1-2):65-73.

Subramaniam S, Mealer RG, Sixt KM, Barrow RK, Usiello A, Snyder SH. Rhes, a physiologic regulator of sumoylation, enhances cross-sumoylation between the basic sumoylation enzymes E1 and Ubc9. J Biol Chem. 2010 Jul 2;285(27):20428-32.

Sukumaran SK, Quon MJ, Prasadarao NV. Escherichia coli K1 internalization via caveolae requires caveolin-1 and protein kinase Calpha interaction in human brain microvascular endothelial cells. J Biol Chem. 2002 Dec 27;277(52):50716-24.

Sun H, Leverson JD, Hunter T. Conserved function of RNF4 family proteins in eukaryotes: targeting a ubiquitin ligase to SUMOylated proteins. EMBO J. 2007 Sep 19;26(18):4102-12.

Sun XH, Liu ZY, Chen H, Beardsley AR, Qi Q, Liu J. A conserved sequence in caveolin-1 is both necessary and sufficient for caveolin polarity and cell directional migration. FEBS Lett. 2009 Nov 19;583(22):3681-9.

Tahir SA, Ren C, Timme TL, Gdor Y, Hoogeveen R, Morrisett JD, Frolov A, Ayala G, Wheeler TM, Thompson TC. Development of an immunoassay for serum caveolin-1: a novel biomarker for prostate cancer. Clin Cancer Res. 2003 Sep 1;9(10 Pt 1):3653-9.

Tatham MH, Geoffroy MC, Shen L, Plechanovova A, Hattersley N, Jaffray EG, Palvimo JJ, Hay RT. RNF4 is a poly-SUMO-specific E3 ubiquitin ligase required for arsenic-induced PML degradation. Nat Cell Biol. 2008 May;10(5):538-46.

Tan S. A modular polycistronic expression system for overexpressing protein complexes in Escherichia coli. Protein Expr Purif. 2001 Feb;21(1):224-34.

Tang Z, Scherer PE, Okamoto T, Song K, Chu C, Kohtz DS, Nishimoto I, Lodish HF, Lisanti MP. Molecular cloning of caveolin-3, a novel member of the caveolin gene family expressed predominantly in muscle. J Biol Chem. 1996 Jan 26;271(4):2255-61.

Uchimura Y, Nakamura M, Sugasawa K, Nakao M, Saitoh H. Overproduction of eukaryotic SUMO-1- and SUMO-2-conjugated proteins in Escherichia coli. Anal Biochem. 2004 Aug 1;331(1):204-6.

Uittenbogaard A, Smart EJ. Palmitoylation of caveolin-1 is required for cholesterol binding, chaperone complex formation, and rapid transport of cholesterol to caveolae. J Biol Chem. 2000 Aug 18;275(33):25595-9.

Volonte D, McTiernan CF, Drab M, Kasper M, Galbiati F. Caveolin-1 and caveolin-3 form heterooligomeric complexes in atrial cardiac myocytes that are required for doxorubicin-induced apoptosis. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2008 Jan;294(1):H392-401.

Wang XB, Lee H, Capozza F, Marmon S, Sotgia F, Brooks JW, Campos-Gonzalez R, Lisanti MP.

Tyrosine phosphorylation of caveolin-2 at residue 27: differences in the spatial and temporal behavior of phospho-Cav-2 (pY19 and pY27). Biochemistry. 2004 Nov 2;43(43):13694-706.

Werner A, Moutty MC, Möller U, Melchior F. Performing in vitro sumoylation reactions using recombinant enzymes. Methods Mol Biol. 2009;497:187-99.

Wilkinson KA, Henley JM. Mechanisms, regulation and consequences of protein SUMOylation. Biochem J. 2010 May 13;428(2):133-45.

Xiang Y, Rybin VO, Steinberg SF, Kobilka B. Caveolar localization dictates physiologic signaling of beta 2-adrenoceptors in neonatal cardiac myocytes. J Biol Chem. 2002 Sep 13;277(37):34280-6.

Yamada, E. (1955) The fine structure of the gall bladder epithelium of the mouse. J. Biophys. Biochem. Cytol. 1, 445–458
Yang M, Hsu CT, Ting CY, Liu LF, Hwang J. Assembly of a polymeric chain of SUMO1 on human topoisomerase I in vitro. J Biol Chem. 2006A Mar 24;281(12):8264-74.

Yang SH, Galanis A, Witty J, Sharrocks AD. An extended consensus motif enhances the specificity of substrate modification by SUMO. EMBO J. 2006B Nov 1;25(21):5083-93.

Yeh ET. SUMOylation and De-SUMOylation: wrestling with life's processes. J Biol Chem. 2009 Mar 27;284(13):8223-7.

Zhu S, Goeres J, Sixt KM, Békés M, Zhang XD, Salvesen GS, Matunis MJ. Protection from isopeptidase-mediated deconjugation regulates paralog-selective sumoylation of RanGAP1. Mol Cell. 2009 Mar 13;33(5):570-80.